# **Studies in Agricultural Economics**

# Volume 115, Number 1

#### Editor-in-Chief Andrew F. FIELDSEND Agrárgazdasági Kutató Intézet, Budapest, Hungary Chairman of the Editorial Board POTORI Norbert Agrárgazdasági Kutató Intézet, Budapest, Hungary **Editorial Board** Sabine BAUM Halle (Salle), Germany Štefan BOJNEC Univerze na Primorskem, Koper, Slovenia Richard M. CRUSE Iowa State University, Ames, USA Sophia DAVIDOVA University of Kent, Canterbury, UK Thomas DAX Bundesanstalt für Bergbauernfragen, Wien, Austria FARKASNÉ FEKETE Mária Szent István Egyetem, Gödöllő, Hungary FEHÉR Alajos Debreceni Egyetem, Debrecen, Hungary FELFÖLDI János Debreceni Egyetem, Debrecen, Hungary FERTŐ Imre Budapesti Corvinus Egyetem, Budapest, Hungary Matthew GORTON University of Newcastle, Newcastle, UK David HARVEY University of Newcastle, Newcastle, UK Wim J. M. HEIJMAN Wageningen University, Wageningen, The Netherlands Carmen HUBBARD University of Newcastle, Newcastle, UK Mária KADLEČÍKOVÁ Slovenská poľnohospodárska univerzita v Nitre, Slovakia KAPRONCZAI István Agrárgazdasági Kutató Intézet, Budapest, Hungary KEREKES Kinga Universitatea Babes-Bolyai, Cluj-Napoca, Romania MAGDA Róbert Károly Róbert Főiskola, Gyöngyös, Hungary Jan W. OWSIŃSKI Instytut Badań Systemowych, PAN, Warszawa, Poland POPP József Magyar Tudományos Akadémia, Budapest, Hungary Włodzimierz REMBISZ Instytut Ekonomiki Rolnictwa i Gospodarki Żywnościowej - PIB, Warszawa, Poland SZABÓ G. Gábor MTA Közgazdaság-Tudományi Intézet, Budapest, Hungary SZÉKELY Csaba Nyugat-Magyarországi Egyetem, Sopron, Hungary Vladimír SZÉKELY Geografický ústav, SAV, Bratislava, Slovakia TAKÁCSNÉ GYÖRGY Katalin Károly Róbert Főiskola, Gyöngyös, Hungary TÓTH József Budapesti Corvinus Egyetem, Budapest, Hungary Hillka VIHINEN MTT Taloustutkimus, Helsinki, Finland **Associate Editor** MIHÓK Zsolt Agrárgazdasági Kutató Intézet, Budapest, Hungary **Technical Editor** BARNAFI László Agrárgazdasági Kutató Intézet, Budapest, Hungary

## Contents

FOREWORD

ARTICLES	
Impact of interest rates on the decision to insure in agricultural production Arthur TARASOV	1
The effects of weather risks on micro-regional agricultural insurance premiums in Hungary KEMÉNY Gábor, VARGA Tibor, FOGARSI József and NEMES Anna	8
The pluriactive development of agricultural holdings in Poland with regard to the living standards of their users Irena AUGUSTYŃSKA-GRZYMEK, Aldona SKARŻYŃSKA and Łukasz ABRAMCZUK	16
<b>Competitiveness and Geographical Indications: the case of</b> <b>fruit spirits in Central and Eastern European countries</b> TÖRÖK Áron and JÁMBOR Attila	25
Implications of conceptual and data complexities on time- series econometric applications in market integration analysis Isaac ABUNYUWAH	33
Economic benefits of precision weed control and why its uptake is so slow TAKÁCS-GYÖRGY Katalin, LENCSÉS Enikő and TAKÁCS István	40
<b>Comparison between the United States and Poland of</b> <b>consumers' perceptions of organic products</b> Paweł GRZELAK and Mariusz MACIEJCZAK	47
Agricultural monopolistic competitor and the Pigovian tax Vesna D. JABLANOVIĆ	57

#### EXTENDED SUMMARY

#### Results of Hungarian FADN Farms, 2011 KESZTHELYI Szilárd and PESTI Csaba

#### ABSTRACTS OF AKI PUBLICATIONS

#### INFORMATION FOR AUTHORS

Manuscripts should be prepared in English and sent via e-mail to the Editor-in-Chief at studies@aki.gov.hu.

© Agrárgazdasági Kutató Intézet, 2013 1463 Budapest, POB 944, Hungary https://www.aki.gov.hu/studies HU ISSN 1418 2106 (printed) HU ISSN 2063 0476 (electronic) Established 1962

# Foreword

It has been suggested<sup>1</sup> that, since the 1970s, agricultural economics has primarily focused on seven broad topics: technical change and the returns to human capital investments; environmental and resource issues; trade and economic development; agricultural risk and uncertainty; price determination and income stabilisation; market structure and the organisation of agricultural businesses; and consumption and food supply chains. The eight papers in this issue address many of these aspects of agricultural economics.

The first two papers deal with the topic of insurance risks in agriculture. Using a financial methodology and data from Ukraine and the United States, Tarasov shows that high interest rates may create certain conditions under which some alternatives to insurance become more appealing, thereby decreasing a financial incentive to insure. He concludes that it would require considerable government subsidies, in addition to informational support, to facilitate the development of agricultural insurance markets in emerging economies.

Kemény *et al.* assessed the territorial differentiation of damage to agricultural crops in Hungary caused by drought, heavy rain and spring frost. They found that there are extremely high differences in the probabilities of damage in different LAU1 micro-regions. Therefore the design of agricultural insurance products should be based on different absolute deductibles and different insurance premiums for micro-regions. In the long term only a *bonus-malus* system developed for individual agricultural producers can mitigate different risks.

In practice, many farm households in the European Union (EU) do not depend solely on farming for their income. The study of Polish farms of 2 to 8 ESU by Augustyńska-Grzymek *et al.* showed that the income of farms with off-farm activities was 2.2 times higher as compared to the hold-ings generating income only from agricultural activity. The low availability of non-agricultural jobs to persons residing in rural areas acts as one of the major barriers to rural development and agricultural modernisation.

Török and Jámbor analysed the effects of EU enlargement on the competitiveness of fruit spirits in six Central and Eastern European countries by using the theory of revealed comparative advantages. Their results indicate that these countries are losing their market positions in their traditional fruit spirit sector in the EU-15 beverages market in spite of the fact that the majority of these products have a geographical indication. By contrast, Italian grappa is shown to be competitive in terms of both price and quality.

Continuing on the theme of agricultural markets, but at a much more theoretical level, Abunyuwah demonstrates the conceptual limits of current empirical market integration time series models by using specifically generated data sets. The nature of the true underlying data generation process, resulting from inter-market rent dynamics, may not follow the threshold effects as the model assumes. Additional nonlinear attributes and dynamics can lead to different results and conclusions if they are not taken into account.

Environmental and resource issues are the theme of the paper by Takács-György *et al.* They calculate that the savings in pesticide use across the EU-27 following the adoption of precision plant protection can be 30,000 tonnes per annum. The authors also show that in Hungary the rates of uptake of the different elements of precision crop production vary, and that larger farms are more likely to adopt the technology. This environmentally friendly farming practice can enhance the future 'green' component of Pillar 1 of the Common Agricultural Policy.

On the topic of consumption patterns, Grzelak and Maciejczak found that students from the United States and Poland, countries with different levels of organic market development, have different perceptions of organic products. Where there is a higher level of development (such as in the United States), consumers already have a basic knowledge about the products, such as origin or organic label, and are more focused on their qualities, such as taste or variety. The opposite applies in Poland.

Finally, regarding trade and economic development, Jablanović proposes a theoretical framework of how externalities can influence long-run agricultural monopolistic competitor equilibrium. This is done by constructing a relatively simple chaotic long-run monopolistic competitor's agricultural output growth model that is capable of generating stable equilibria, cycles or chaos.

This issue of *Studies in Agricultural Economics* brings together the results of researchers from Hungary and four other European countries. I trust that their findings will prove to be of use to you in your own work.

Andrew Fieldsend Budapest, January 2013

#### Reviewers

Prof. Dr. Štefan BOJNEC • Prof. Richard CRUSE • Prof. Dr. CSÁKI Csaba • Prof. Sophia DAVIDOVA • Prof. David HARVEY KOVÁCS Máté • Dr. Jan OWSIŃSKI • Dr. PESTI Csaba • Dr. POTORI Norbert • Prof. Dr. Włodzimierz REMBISZ Prof. Dr. SZABÓ Gábor • Dr. SZÉKELY Csaba • Dr. TAKÁCS István • Dr. TÓTH József

#### **Editorial Advisory Panel**

CSÁKI Csaba, Budapesti Corvinus Egyetem, Budapest, Hungary • KISS Judit, MTA Világgazdasági Kutatóintézet, Budapest, Hungary LEHOTA József, Szent István Egyetem, Gödöllő, Hungary • NÁBRÁDI András, Debreceni Egyetem, Debrecen, Hungary SCHMIDT Rezső, Nyugat-Magyarországi Egyetem, Sopron, Hungary • SZABÓ Gábor, Magyar Tudományos Akadémia, Budapest, Hungary SZAKÁLY Zoltán, Kaposvári Egyetem, Kaposvár, Hungary • VÉHA Antal, Szegedi Tudományegyetem, Szeged, Hungary

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> C. Ford Runge (2006): Agricultural economics: A brief intellectual history. Working Paper WP06-1. St. Paul MN: University of Minnesota.

#### Arthur TARASOV\*

# Impact of interest rates on the decision to insure in agricultural production

This paper seeks to define the relationship between interest rates and decisions to insure among agricultural producers using the financial methodology. The choices are ultimately reduced to two options: to insure or to limit and absorb risk. Each choice produces a complex cash flow that is compared to the alternative and discounted by several factors. The difference between the options produces a quantitative measure of the financial incentive to insure. Some discounting factors of the cash flows follow the key interest rate to an extent for the latter to influence the decision to insure along with demand for insurance. The proposed method is tested on data from the emerging economy of Ukraine and the United States for the period 2002-2011. All participants of agricultural insurance markets can use the proposed methods to maximise efficiency. The research shows that *ceteris paribus* agricultural insurance requires bigger government subsidies to be viable under higher interest rates. Further empirical research is suggested.

Keywords: risk management, agricultural insurance, interest rates, demand for insurance

\* Mykolayiv National Agrarian University, 9 Paryzka Komuna St, Mykolayiv 54029, Ukraine. rngway@gmail.com

## Introduction

A strong effect of interest rates on insurance markets is acknowledged by many economists. There is no consensus on the nature of the relationship between interest rates and the insurance industry performance. Equity, underwriting profitability and supply of insurance all appear to be affected by interest rates. Although interest rate changes are systematic and affect the entire insurance sector across all lines simultaneously, empirical results differ, as well as theoretical explanations for such results.

Haley (1993) shows a negative relationship between interest rates and underwriting margins for stock propertyliability insurers across an extended period. Grace and Hotchkiss (1995) find a positive relationship between a combined ratio and interest rates, hence a negative relationship between underwriting profits and interest rates. Other research shows mixed results regarding the relationship between the insurer's profits and interest rates (Leng and Meier, 2002; Park and Choi, 2011). Mixed results are mostly explained by the fact that both assets and liabilities of insurers are sensitive to interest rates (Doherty and Garven, 1995). Therefore, the relationship of equity and profits with interest rates is determined by the balance between durations of assets and liabilities. The problem is further complicated by the influence of capacity constraints, caused by exogenous factors, such as business cycles or systemic shocks to the insurance industry.

Interest rates affect assets through the insurer's investment portfolio. Low interest rates tend to decrease the supply of premiums owing to the fact that portfolios of most property and casualty insurers consist largely of various government, municipal and high-grade corporate bonds according to NAIC (2011), which intrinsically are highly correlated with the key interest rate (Merton, 1973). In fact, researchers that investigate the interest rate impact on the insurance industry often refer to bond yields as interest rates. Decline in the investment portfolio yield of insurance companies forces them to raise premiums in order to cover expenses. Owing to the elasticity of supply for insurance (Gron, 1994), the amount of insurance policies sold eventually decreases as well. Insurer's liabilities are also subject to duration if the firm is leveraged. Higher rates, for example, increase the cost of capital and reduce net income. Although in most cases duration of assets exceeds duration of liabilities (Doherty and Garven, 1995), therefore there is weakness in such explanation for the negative relationship between interest rates and insurers' financial results.

Alternatively, there is another explanation from a perspective of financial theory for the negative impact of high interest rates on insurers' profitability: the capital asset pricing model (CAPM), modified for the insurance industry (Fairley, 1979; Hill, 1979). Haley (1993), Doherty and Garven (1995), and Leng and Meier (2002) use CAPM along with other similar insurance pricing models to justify the negative relationship between interest rates and the performance of the insurance industry. An interest rate in a form of a risk free rate is used to discount earnings and obtain an internal rate of return. The rise of interest rates reduces the internal rate of return; however, it has no effect on accounting profit figures, which are used for empirical testing. There is also no evident connection between a quantity of premiums supplied and interest rates that can be explained by CAPM and the other insurance pricing models.

All of the above-mentioned literature studies the impact of interest rates on the supply-side, represented by insurers, while there is a gap in the demand-side research. Aside from the financial sector, production risks in most industries are not directly affected by interest rates. However, high interest rates may create certain conditions, under which some alternatives to insurance become more appealing, thereby decreasing a financial incentive to insure. It may provide another theoretical explanation of the negative relationship between interest rates and insurance industry performance based on the impact of interest rates on the demand-side of the insurance market. This hypothesis is thoroughly discussed in this paper with a focus on the case of agricultural producers.

## Methodology

In order to provide sufficient in-depth analysis of the problem, observations, data samples and the conceptual framework are narrowed down to the specifics of the agricultural sector. The initial hypothesis is that at some point interest rates should be high enough for an agricultural producer to be able to limit some of the risk by refraining from usual production activities without bearing significant opportunity costs. To the author's knowledge, much of the research about interest rate impacts on insurance markets ever since Cummins and Outreville (1987) has been done mostly in highly developed countries, possibly because of the availability of information. However, most of the developed countries historically had relatively low interest rates for the past 25 years. All of the research has been carried out in a relatively lower margin of the interest rate fluctuations in comparison to global interest rates. In order to observe possible negative influence of high interest rates on decisions to insure, it is proposed to take a look at agricultural insurance markets in developing economies.

There are several emerging economies, also large agricultural producers, with constantly high interest rates, which have problematic agricultural insurance markets. The initial observation is made in Ukraine, one of the world's top producers of sunflower seeds and barley. Despite government attempts to facilitate agricultural insurance market development, it is poor and inefficient mostly due to low demand for insurance. Meanwhile, the key interest rate in Ukraine averages 9 per cent for the past ten years. Further observations show that Brazil, currently with a key interest rate of 9.75 per cent (as of March 2012<sup>1</sup>), is known to struggle with the implementation of insurance in its massive agricultural sector. Most farmers choose not to purchase insurance and, as observed by Tueller et al. (2009), bear substantial losses owing to such choice, while government support appears futile. Another notable example is Argentina, where supply of insurance is abundant with 26 companies providing cheap hail insurance for nearly half of the cereals and oilseeds produced, and yet only 5 per cent is covered by a multiple peril crop insurance (Miguez, 2010). Implementation of non-hail insurance products is still problematic in the country. Hail insurance is naturally viable with very low premium rates as it avoids two of the major drawbacks of agricultural insurance: asymmetry of information and systematic losses (Hertzler, 2005). Unfortunately, hail insurance only covers a small part of the production risks that farmers face. There are numerous factors that put pressure on demand for agricultural insurance in developing economies, making it difficult to isolate the interest rate factor. Among the most important of these factors in Ukraine, for instance, are lacking statistical data and an inefficient law system that makes it difficult to settle any possible disputes between the insurer and the insured. The influence of these and other issues on the demand for insurance is hard to quantify or control for. While all of the factors are interconnected and undoubtedly considered in the decision making process, the quantitative measure of the interest rate factor can be independently determined under the assumption that the farmer is risk neutral and rational.

To adequately compare conditions under which insurers operate, we can look at a simple demand function for insurance (ID(p,q)), proposed by Weiss (2007):

$$ID(p,q) = f(\mu_{\Lambda}(\iota), E, S, \sigma_{\Lambda}^{2}, \sigma_{\Lambda\varepsilon}, O)$$
(1)

where *p* is price, *q* is quantity,  $\mu_A$  is the average of expected losses, *i* is expected inflation, *E* is equity, *S* is assets,  $\sigma_A^2$  is the variance of expected losses,  $\sigma_{Ae}$  is the covariance between expected losses (A) and expected income ( $\varepsilon$ ), and *O* is business opportunities (general growth of the economy). Notable variables are inflation and business opportunities. However, both are proportional to demand and are high in emerging economies by definition. That is, emerging economies expand at a faster pace and provide opportunities for business growth, and inflation accompanies rapid growth. Therefore, there may be something missing, and to logically come up with a missing variable it is worth taking a closer look at the overall process of managing production risk in agriculture, specifically at alternatives to insurance.

Production risk in agriculture is mainly caused by weather patterns, which are unpredictable and stochastic in nature. Owing to the natural lag between the allocation of capital and the time of harvest, weather conditions are impossible to predict with certainty. Unlike price risk, which can be minimised by hedging, production risk (beyond horizontal diversification) can only be insured against, pooled, or limited to the point where it can be absorbed by a farm. Risk pooling is not suitable for all farm businesses, as it requires a certain degree of cooperation based on trust and ethics among members. Risk pooling is obviously a preferred method, since it does not have any associated costs except loss costs, and it is fair to assume that, if it is among options, farm businesses already use it. Farmers that do not pool risks have two options: to purchase an insurance policy and eliminate some or all of the risk, or limit the risk by diversification (other than horizontal) and absorb it. 'Wright and Hewitt (1994) suggest that the perceived demand for agricultural insurance may be overstated, because farmers can use diversification and savings to cushion the impact of production shortfalls on consumption' (Mahul and Stutley, 2010, p.23).

A common opinion is that a decision to insure is mostly determined by an individual preference towards risk (Hojjati and Bockstael, 1988; Coble *et al.*, 1996; Guiso and Jappelli, 1998). This may be relevant for some small family farms to a certain extent, but risk aversion is hardly a determinant in decisions to insure by medium to large agribusinesses and corporate entities, as noted by Mayers and Smith (1982). Von Neumann and Morgenstern (1944) originally stated that it is pointless to measure risk preference for entities that operate in terms of costs and profits. Therefore the following research is set in a framework of financially motivated decisions that are defined by the rules of financial theory.

### Definition of choices

There are many choices that agricultural producers face when it comes to insurance. Hojjati and Bockstael (1988) show that a farmer can choose between insurance plans as

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Central Bank of Brazil SELIC interest rates: http://www.bcb.gov.br/?INTEREST.

well as crops to plant, which crop to insure, and to what extent, thereby facing a countless variety of choices. Selecting an appropriate insurance plan by itself is a complicated process that makes choice analysis quite difficult (Ginder *et al.*, 2009). Crop rotation and other technical factors further sophisticate decision making. Clearly, on a macroeconomic level, given territorial differences, the approach that would consider even simplified versions of all important choices is hard to apply. In this paper choices are limited to two ultimate options: to insure or not to insure. It implies that when an agricultural producer considers insurance, it is the optimal insurance solution that is available along with an optimal production portfolio. In this way the theory has few

Let the decision to insure be choice A, and the decision to limit and absorb risk be choice B. Choice A leads to cash flows  $C_{An}$ , where n is a number of a cash flow. A net future value of cash flows  $\Sigma C_{An}$  is  $C_A$ . Choice B leads to cash flows  $C_{Bn}$  with the net future value  $C_B$ . If an agricultural producer has no personal risk preference or is risk-neutral, then the decision to insure (A) is determined by equation (2):

constraints and can be applied to any area and any country.

$$A \begin{cases} = 1 \text{ if } C_A \ge C_B \\ = 0 \text{ if } C_A < C_B \end{cases}$$

$$\tag{2}$$

Let us closer examine cash flows from choice A:  $C_{_{A}} = -\pi + \varphi$ 

$$\varphi = l \times x \tag{3}$$

where  $\pi$  is the future value of the insurance premium and  $\varphi$  is an indemnity payment (*l*) multiplied by its probability to occur (*x*), assuming, for simplicity's sake, that 100% of the loss from a risk event is indemnified.

The premium for a property and casualty insurance generally consists of loss expenses  $(L_e)$ , profit of the insurer  $(R_i)$ , and administrative and operating expenses  $(O_e)$ . Also return on the insurer's investment portfolio in currency form  $(I_i)$  and government subsidies (G) are subtracted from the premium, because they are positive cash flows from a point of view of an insured. The future value of cash flows from choice A with a disaggregate premium looks as follows:

$$C_A = -L_e - R_I + I_I - O_e + G + \varphi \tag{4}$$

It is easy to approximate the amount of the insurer's profit in a premium using equation (5). The ratio of equity (or surplus) (TE) to premiums (TP) can be calculated from data available in financial statements of the insurer along with the insurer's return on equity (RoIE):

$$R_{I} = P \times \frac{TE}{TP} \times RoIE \tag{5}$$

where P is the amount of insurance premium, TE is the insurer's total equity, TP is the total amount of premiums, which the insurer collects in a year, RoIE is a rate of return on the insurer's equity. Note that all returns on equity in this research are calculated using current local currency units; therefore, there is no need for inflation adjustments.

$$I_I = P \times r_i \tag{6}$$

where  $r_i$  is a rate of return on the insurer's investment portfolio.

Equation (4) represents the future value of cash flows of choice A with two variables discounted by two different factors. It is important to discount cash flows separately, because one of the discounting factors has an evident high correlation with interest rates, while the other does not. The importance of this correlation will be demonstrated later on. Both discounted variables (equations 5 and 6) are approximated for simplification. Return on the insurer's investment portfolio and profit per a specific amount of premium can only be determined by the insurer using detailed information that is usually not disclosed in accounting statements. Discounting factors throughout this paper are assumed to be in a form that incorporates all of the time specifications and the frequency of compounding for simplicity's sake. For instance,  $r_{i}$  and other discounting factors in this paper can be calculated using a nominal interest rate (z) and a number of compounding periods (*t*) as follows:

 $r_i = (1+z)^i - 1$ 

For more complicated cases of discounting refer to Jorion (2009).

The alternative to insurance is the second choice *B*: not to insure or to limit and absorb risk. Whenever any production is intentionally limited, a certain amount of capital is turned into cash or financial assets and acts as a reserve (R)or is used to reduce debt. In agricultural production any type of a liquid asset can act as a reserve with a purpose of selfinsurance (Binswanger and Rosenzweig, 1986), yet cash and short-term financial assets are clearly preferred in a majority of scenarios and are analysed in this research. Although we do not have comprehensive information on savings rates among agricultural producers in developing countries, there are supporting data that farmers in developed countries rely on savings to smoothen financial consequences of the yield variability. A study of farmers in the Australian Mallee indicates that almost all farmers build reserves or reduce debt in good years in an effort to reduce the magnitude and impact of income variability (Wright and Hewitt, 1994). At the same time as the reserve is formed, opportunity costs  $(C_{a})$  occur owing to reduced operating income. If a farm chooses to limit and absorb risk, financial consequences of such decision are demonstrated by the following formula:

$$C_B = -C_o + Y_R - \gamma \tag{7}$$

where  $C_o$  is the opportunity cost,  $Y_R$  is the yield of the reserved capital, and  $\gamma$  represents additional losses, caused by a sharp decline in revenue owing to a risk event.

The opportunity  $(C_o)$  cost can be defined as a product of a rate of return on the farm's equity (*RoFE*) and the amount of the reserved capital (*R*):

$$C_o = RoFE \times R \tag{8}$$

The yield of the reserved capital  $(Y_R)$  is represented as a product of a rate of return on the reserved capital  $(y_r)$  and the size of the reserve (R):

$$Y_R = y_r \times R \tag{9}$$

Note that the loss from a risk event itself is not included as a negative cash flow for choice *B*, simply because it does not exist in such form for a farm that is profitable in the long term. Such a variable would be a part of an average income from agricultural production, hence it is superfluous.

Intuition behind  $\gamma$  is a sum of negative financial consequences which an agricultural producer faces by experiencing a large loss at once, rather than it being averaged across an extended period:

$$\gamma = f(\sigma, R, \omega, L_F, L_o) \tag{10}$$

where  $\sigma$  is a quantitative measure of production and/or price risk,  $\omega$  is a level of diversification,  $L_F$  is a measure of financial leverage,  $L_o$  is a measure of operating leverage.  $\sigma$  is not necessarily volatility, it can be a more comprehensive measure of risk (e.g. probability distribution function, valueat-risk).

In other words,  $\gamma$  is a residual between all losses that a risk event causes and the expected loss over time, which can be described as  $\varphi$  (equation 3). Thereby, when a farm experiences a risk event with a loss (*l*), it also suffers additional to  $\varphi$  losses, determined by  $\gamma$ . The primary reason behind insurance is to eliminate  $\gamma$  by swapping *l* for  $\varphi$  for a price of  $\pi$ .

Equation (7) is set up in a way for the following to be true:  $Y_R \propto C_o \propto R$ 

$$R = -b \times \gamma + a \tag{11}$$

where *b* represents the relationship between *R* and  $\gamma$  as well as  $Y_R$  and  $\gamma$ , and *a* is a level of *R*, at which  $\gamma$  is deemed insignificant. The linear inverse relationship here suggests that for the value of the function  $\gamma$  to decrease, more cash must be reserved by limiting production. More opportunity costs ( $C_o$ ) will occur and the yield on the reserved capital will increase ( $Y_R$ ). The opposite should also be true. If a farm does not use any debt, has few fixed costs, and the revenue cash flows are highly diversified, then  $\gamma$  should be insignificant. The reserved capital (*R*) directly reduces  $\gamma$  and also produces a diversified cash flow ( $Y_R$ ) with no correlation to income from agricultural production.

If a farm business is leveraged, choice *B* becomes even more appealing with higher interest rates (lending rates in this case). Instead of reserving capital, a farm uses cash to pay out debt and limits production in exactly the same way (equation 7). Decline in the cost of debt in currency form ( $C_D$ ) replaces increment in the yield on the reserved capital ( $Y_R$ ). For instance, consider  $L_F = \frac{D}{E}$ , where *D* is debt, *E* is equity, and  $E \neq 0$ . If  $L_F > 0$ , then  $C_B = -C_o - C_D - \gamma$ , where  $C_D = -D \times r_D$ . The cost of debt ( $r_D$ ) should always be greater than the rate of return on the reserved capital ( $y_r$ ) for the same time setting:  $r_D > y_r$ . This is simply because capital, lent to any farm business, holds more risk than a nearly riskfree financial asset (e.g. a deposit certificate) and therefore requires an additional risk premium. The case of a leveraged farm business is described in detail in Appendix A.

#### Comparing the choices

The choice to insure (A) and the choice not to insure or to limit and absorb risk (B), as mentioned earlier, are determined by equation (2). It can also be written alternatively as a function  $\Delta C$  to allow continuity:

$$\Delta C = C_A - C_B \tag{12}$$

Positive values of  $\Delta C$  indicate that insurance is financially viable, while negative  $\Delta C$  shows the opposite.  $\Delta C$  can be viewed as a quantitative measure of the *financial incentive to insure*. If we substitute formulas for  $C_A$  and  $C_B$  from equations (4, 5, 6, 7, 8, and 9) into equation (12), the result will be as follows:

$$\Delta C = -L_e + P \times \left(r_i - \frac{TE}{TP} \times RoIE\right) -$$

$$O_e + G + \varphi + R(RoFE - y_r) + \gamma$$
(13)

For further analysis it is necessary to eliminate similar variables by several assumptions and isolate interest rate correlated variables. Once interest rate related factors are defined, the assumptions can be then relaxed if needed. It can be set that the loss expenses  $(L_e)$  are equal to the indemnity  $\varphi$  (equation 3). If  $L_e = \varphi$ , then:

$$\Delta C = P \times \left(r_i - \frac{TE}{TP} \times RoIE\right) - O_e + G + R(RoFE - y_r) + \gamma$$

Consider a scenario, where an agricultural producer chooses to limit agricultural production and instead store freed up capital in nearly riskless financial assets to achieve a level of income diversification, at which  $\gamma$  becomes insignificant and equals to zero. This is ultimately choice *B*, which opposes insurance. It is an equivalent of a combination of what was originally defined as a self-protection and self-insurance by Ehrlich and Becker (1972). If  $R = \frac{\varphi}{x} = l$ , then  $\gamma = 0$ ; if  $\gamma = 0$ , then:  $C_B = -C_o + Y_B$ 

$$\Delta C = P \times \left(r_i - \frac{TE}{TP} \times RoIE\right) - O_e + G + R(RoFE - y_r) \quad (14)$$

#### Interest rate sensitivity

Equation (14) consists of four terms, two of which can be highly correlated with the key interest rate, and the other two have no clear correlation. The return on the insurer's equity (equation 5) and the farm's opportunity costs ( $C_o$ ) or the return on the farm's equity are determined by market conditions that incorporate multiple factors and have no evident consistent connection to interest rates<sup>2</sup>. The return on the insurer's investment portfolio, which is roughly estimated by equation (6), and the yield of the reserved capital ( $Y_R$ ) are basically determined by interest rates.

It is appropriate to use a specific interest rate if the correlation with the key interest rate is too low to achieve a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Return on the insurer's equity cannot be adequately represented in any correlation with interest rates, although logically some positive correlation may exist. Venezian (2002) states that in order to relate insurer's returns to interest rates a complex model must be built that is beyond verification owing to the amount of data needed.

desired level of accuracy. Otherwise the key interest rate can be used to calculate  $r_i$  and  $y_r$  with an adjustment for their historical ratio as follows:

$$r_{i} = r \times \mu\left(\frac{r_{in}}{r_{n}}\right)$$
$$y_{r} = r \times \mu\left(\frac{y_{rn}}{r_{n}}\right)$$

where *r* is the key interest rate set by the central bank of a country,  $\mu$  is the average value represented by the arithmetic mean,  $r_{in}$  is the rate of return on the insurer's investment portfolio or the bond yield in this particular case at time *n*,  $r_n$  is the key interest rate at time *n*, and  $y_{in}$  is the rate of return on the reserved capital or the yield of deposit certificates at time *n*.

The financial incentive to insure can be written as a function of the key interest rate *r*:

$$\Delta C = f(r) = P \times \left[ r \times \mu \left( \frac{r_n}{r_n} \right) - \frac{TE}{TP} \times RoIE \right] -$$

$$O_e + G + R \times \left[ RoFE - r \times \mu \left( \frac{y_m}{r_n} \right) \right]$$
(15)

If  $\Delta C$  is calculated for a particular crop and a risk event with a known size of casualty and the probability to occur, then the financial incentive to insure can be computed with equation (15). A graph of the function f(r) on Figure 1 demonstrates the linear relationship between interest rate changes and the financial incentive to insure ( $\Delta C$ ).

The slope of f(r), however, also depends on the values of the premium (P) and the reserved capital (R), which can change across different crops and levels of risk. The slope of f(r) may change at a rate that is determined by a ratio of yields that the insurer and the farm business get on their capital (P and R respectively) to the key interest rate (see Appendix B for a mathematical explanation). The change of the financial incentive to insure  $(\Delta C)$  caused by varying P depends on  $\mu(\frac{T_{in}}{T_n})$ , and the change owing to varying *R* is determined by  $\mu(\frac{y_m}{T_n})$ . An important implication of this is that a moderate increase in R tends to amplify either a positive or a negative value of  $\Delta C$  without changing its sign. A large increase in R, as in presence of catastrophic risk, may, however, shift  $\Delta C$  into a positive value (owing to the relationship in equation 11) and favour the decision to insure. The main purpose of this research, however, is to establish the impact of the key interest rate on decisions to insure using the financial incentive to insure  $(\Delta C \text{ or } f(r))$ .



Figure 1: The relationship between interest rates and the financial incentive to insure.

#### Results

We apply the proposed technique to agricultural insurance markets of Ukraine and the United States. Input parameters and the financial incentive to insure, shown in Table 1, demonstrate differences between agricultural insurance markets of the developing and developed economies.

Logically, insurance should not be viable if  $\Delta C$  is significantly negative in a medium to long term, unless there are factors, aside from  $\Delta C$  components, that outweigh the negative impact. Empirical study shows that in the developing economy of Ukraine the financial incentive to insure is at the average of -0.18 per 1 LCU of producer premium, while in the United States it is at USD 1.15 per USD 1 of premium (Table 1). The measure is so high in the United States mainly owing to abundant government subsidies and low interest rates. Notably, the returns on insurers' equity among seven insurance companies that share 91 per cent of the agricultural insurance market in Ukraine is below the rate of inflation, key interest rate, and lower than the rate of return of the United States insurance companies for the years 2002-2011. Insurance companies in Ukraine also take more risk by lowering the TE/TP ratio. This demonstrates possible relationships between  $\Delta C$  components and demand for insurance, which can be useful to insurers seeking to implement new products in emerging economies with high interest rates.

**Table 1:** Input parameters and the financial incentive to insure for agricultural producers of Ukraine and Kansas farms of the United States, 2002-2011.

Parameter	Ukraine	Kansas state of the United States
Interest rates (%)*		
Average	14.4	2.1
Standard deviation	3.2	1.7
Return on farmers' equity (%)	)	
Average	13.0	1.1
Standard deviation	7.0	1.6
Return on insurers' equity (%)	)	
Average	5.8	7.1
Standard deviation	5.0	4.1
Ratio of total equity to total p	remiums of i	nsurers
Average	0.63	1.09
Standard deviation	0.26	0.30
$\Delta C (LCU)^{**}$		
Average	-0.18	1.15
Standard deviation	0.43	0.34

\* Yields on three month deposit certificates for Ukraine and one year treasuries for the United States.

\*\* The financial incentive to insure in local currency units (LCU) per one LCU of premium paid by the farmer.

Source: Author's calculations based on the USDA RMA data, the Federal Reserve data, Insurance Services Office data, and financial statements of insurers. The raw data are available from the author upon request.

### Discussion

This research provides a method for evaluating agricultural insurance decisions from a financial perspective. The choice to insure opposes the choice to limit and absorb risk, and each choice has financial consequences for a farm business, represented in a form of cash flows. The sensitivity of some of the cash flows to interest rates is significant enough to influence the decision to insure on a microeconomic level and demand for insurance on a macroeconomic level. The financial incentive to insure quantitatively measures a gain or a loss from the choice to insure in the context of the financial outcome of the choice not to insure in currency form per a specific amount of premium. The use of such a method has a variety of implications for agricultural producers, insurers and government support for insurance. Agricultural producers benefit greatly from quantifying information about risk and risk minimisation techniques. It allows large producers to seamlessly integrate risk management into an enterprise financial management system and decrease risk management costs. Small farms can rely less on intuition and more on objective data and avoid costly mistakes. The financial incentive to insure  $(\Delta C)$  is a useful criterion for such decision making. Owing to the quantitative nature of the measure, it can be used with other factors that may influence the decision to insure, including risk preference, tax policy etc. The empirical research shows that it would require considerable government subsidies, in addition to informational support, to facilitate the development of agricultural insurance markets in emerging economies. Demand for agricultural insurance in emerging economies, in particular those of Eastern Europe, should be negatively affected by the financial incentive to insure owing to higher interest rates.

# References

- Binswanger, H.P. and Rosenzweig, M.R. (1986): Behavioural and material determinants of production relations in agriculture. Journal of Development Studies 22 (3), 503-539. http://dx.doi. org/10.1080/00220388608421994
- Brigham, E.F. and Ehrhardt, M.C. (2011): Financial Management: Theory and Practice (13th edition). Mason OH: South-Western Cengage Learning.
- Coble, K.H., Knight, T.O., Pope, R.D. and Williams, J.R. (1996): Modeling farm-level crop insurance demand with panel data. American Journal of Agricultural Economics 78 (2), 439-447. http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/1243715
- Cummins, J.D. and Outreville, J.F. (1987): An international analysis of underwriting cycles in property-liability insurance. The Journal of Risk and Insurance 54 (2), 246-262. http://dx.doi. org/10.2307/252856
- Doherty, N.A. and Garven, J.R. (1995): Insurance cycles: interest rates and the capacity constraint model. Journal of Business **68** (3), 383-404. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/296669
- Ehrlich, I. and Becker, G.S. (1972): Market insurance, self-insurance, and self-protection. The Journal of Political Economy 80 (4), 623-648. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/259916
- Fairley, W.B. (1979): Investment income and profit margins in property-liability insurance: Theory and Empirical Results. The Bell Journal of Economics 10 (1), 192-210. http://dx.doi. org/10.2307/3003326
- Ginder, M., Spaulding, A.D., Tudor, K.W. and Winter, J.R. (2009): Factors affecting crop insurance purchase decisions by farmers in northern Illinois. Agricultural Finance Review 69 (1), 113-125. http://dx.doi.org/10.1108/00021460910960507
- Grace, M.F. and Hotchkiss, J.L. (1995): External impacts on the property-liability insurance cycle. The Journal of Risk and Insurance **62** (4), 738-754. http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/253593

- Gron, A. (1994): Capacity constraints and cycles in property-casualty insurance markets. The RAND Journal of Economics 25 (1), 110-127. http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/2555856
- Guiso, L. and Jappelli, T. (1998): Background uncertainty and the demand for insurance against insurable risks. The Geneva Papers on Risk and Insurance Theory 23 (1), 7-27. http://dx.doi. org/10.1023/A:1008621712979
- Haley, J.D. (1993): A cointegration analysis of the relationship between underwriting margins and interest rates: 1930-1989. The Journal of Risk and Insurance **60** (3), 480-493. http://dx.doi. org/10.2307/253039
- Hertzler, G. (2005): Prospects for insuring against drought in Australia, in L.C. Botterill and D.A. Wilhite (eds), From Disaster Response to Risk Management. The Netherlands: Springer, 127-138. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/1-4020-3124-6 10
- Hill, R.D. (1979): Profit regulation in property-liability insurance. The Bell Journal of Economics **10** (1), 172-191. http://dx.doi. org/10.2307/3003325
- Hojjati, B. and Bockstael, N.E. (1988): Modeling the demand for crop insurance, in H.P. Mapp (ed.), Multiple Peril Crop Insurance: A Collection of Empirical Studies. Agricultural Experiment Station, Division of Agriculture. Stillwater OK: Oklahoma State University, 153-176.
- Jorion, P. (2009): Financial Risk Manager Handbook. Hoboken NJ: John Wiley & Sons.
- Leng, C.C. and Meier, U.B. (2006): Analysis of multinational underwriting cycles in property-liability insurance. The Journal of Risk Finance 7 (2), 146-159. http://dx.doi. org/10.1108/15265940610648599
- Mahul, O. and Stutley, C.J. (2010): Government Support to Agricultural Insurance: Challenges and Options for Developing Countries. Washington DC: The World Bank. http://dx.doi. org/10.1596/978-0-8213-8217-2
- Mayers, D. and Smith, C.W. Jr. (1982): On the corporate demand for insurance. The Journal of Business 55 (2), 281-296. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1086/296165
- Merton, R.C. (1973): On the pricing of corporate debt: the risk structure of interest rates. The Journal of Finance 29 (2), 449-470.
- Miguez, D.F. (2010): Risk management and experience in insuring in Argentina. Paper presented at the 4th Conference on Risk and Agricultural Insurance, Buenos Aires, Argentina, June 2010.
- Modigliani, F. and Miller, M.H. (1958): The cost of capital, corporation finance and the theory of investment. The American Economic Review 48 (3), 261-297.
- NAIC (2011): National Association of Insurance Commissioners Capital Markets Special Report: Analysis of insurance industry investment portfolio asset mixes, 19 August 2011 [www document]. http://www.naic.org/capital\_markets\_archive/110819. htm (accessed 29 March, 2012).
- Park, J. and Choi, B.P. (2011): Interest rate sensitivity of US property/liability insurer stock returns. Managerial Finance 37 (2), 134-150. http://dx.doi.org/10.1108/03074351111103677
- Tueller, M., Cullen, J. and Trueb, J. (2009): Agricultural insurance in Brazil: huge potential, many obstacles. World Commerce Review 3 (4), 22-26.
- Venezian, E. (2002): Empirical analysis on the "underwriting cycle": an evaluation. Insurance and Risk Management 70 (3), 295-314.
- von Neumann, J. and Morgenstern, O. (1944): Theory of Games and Economic Behavior. Princeton NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Weiss, M.A. (2007): Underwriting cycles: a synthesis and further directions. Journal of Insurance Issues 30 (1), 31-45.
- Wright, B.D. and Hewitt, J.A. (1994): All risk crop insurance: lessons from theory and practice, in D.L. Hueth, and W.H. Furtan (eds), Economics of Agricultural Crop Insurance: Theory and Evidence. Boston MA: Kluwer Academic Publishers, 73-112. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/978-94-011-1386-1 4

# Appendix A

#### The case of a leveraged enterprise

A leveraged agricultural producer has an option to reduce risk by lowering or eliminating financial leverage. If available, this option is preferred over reserving funds because it is cheaper by definition, as the cost of debt incorporates the risk premium:  $r_D = r_f + r_p$  (Brigham and Ehrhardt, 2011), while  $y_r \approx r_p$  where  $r_f$  is a risk free rate and  $r_p$  is a risk premium. In this case:

$$C_B = -C_o - C_D - \gamma \tag{A.1}$$

$$C_D = -D \times r_D \tag{A.2}$$

where  $C_D$  is the cost of debt in currency form, and D is the amount of debt that is liquidated in order to reduce risk. The direct relationship  $|C_D| \propto C_o$  in equation (A.1) remains accurate and determines the amount of D. Note that in function  $\gamma$  (equation 10) decline in D reduces  $L_{P_2}$  while in the case of an unleveraged farm business rising R reduces the impact of income variability and  $Y_R$  increases  $\omega$ . In both cases  $\gamma$  is reduced. When  $\gamma = 0$ ,

$$C_B = r_D \times D - RoFE \times D \tag{A.3}$$

Return on equity should be similar to return on debt according to Modigliani and Miller (1958). Return on equity in equation (A.3) can be replaced with return on debt for a higher precision if enough information is available for its calculation. The financial incentive to insure for a leveraged farm is calculated as follows:

$$\Delta C = P \times \left[ r \times \mu \left( \frac{r_{in}}{r_n} \right) - \frac{TE}{TP} \times RoIE \right] - O_e + G + D \times \left[ RoFE - r \times \mu \left( \frac{r_{Dn}}{r_n} \right) \right]$$
(A.4)

If a tax shield is applicable, then

$$C_B = r_D \times D \times (1 - \tau) - RoFE \times D \tag{A.5}$$

where  $\tau$  is the tax rate.

If debt is fully eliminated ( $L_F = 0$  in equation 10), yet  $\gamma$  (equation 10) is not decreased to an acceptable level, then *R* needs to increase to reduce  $\gamma$  further:

$$C_B = -C_o - C_D + Y_R - \gamma \tag{A.6}$$

$$\Delta C = P \times \left[ r \times \mu \left( \frac{r_{in}}{r_n} \right) - \frac{TE}{TP} \times RoIE \right] - O_e +$$

$$G + RoFE \times (D+R) - r_D \times D - y_r \times R$$
(A.7)

The cost of debt  $(r_D)$  that is closely correlated to the key interest rate *r* can be alternatively calculated as  $r_D = r \times \mu \left(\frac{r_{Dn}}{r}\right)$ .

### Appendix B

If the amount of premium (P) and the reserved capital (R) vary along with interest rates, the financial incentive to insure is:

$$f(r,R,P) = P \times \left[ r \times \mu \left( \frac{r_{in}}{r_{in}} \right) - \frac{TE}{TP} \times RoIE \right] - O_e + G + R \times \left[ RoFE - r \times \mu \left( \frac{y_{in}}{r_{in}} \right) \right]$$

where TE, TP, RoIE, RoFE, Oe, and G are held constant.

$$f_{r} = P \times \mu \left(\frac{r_{in}}{r_{n}}\right) - R \times \mu \left(\frac{y_{m}}{r_{n}}\right)$$

$$f_{R} = RoFE - r \times \mu \left(\frac{y_{m}}{r_{n}}\right)$$

$$f_{P} = r \times \mu \left(\frac{r_{in}}{r_{n}}\right) - RoIE \times \frac{TE}{TP}$$

$$f_{R} = -\mu \left(\frac{y_{m}}{r_{n}}\right)$$

$$f_{Rr} = -\mu \left(\frac{y_{m}}{r_{n}}\right)$$

$$f_{Pr} = \mu \left(\frac{r_{in}}{r_{n}}\right)$$

Therefore the rate of change of the financial incentive to insure ultimately depends on yields, at which both the insurer and the farm business are able to store their financial assets.

#### KEMÉNY Gábor\*, VARGA Tibor\*, FOGARSI József\*\* and NEMES Anna\*

# The effects of weather risks on micro-regional agricultural insurance premiums in Hungary

This paper examines the effects of territorial differentiation of damage to wheat, maize, barley, sunflower and rapeseed production caused by drought and heavy rain. Our study evaluated the differences between LAU1 micro-regions in Hungary in the effects of the weather on agricultural production and found that there are extremely high differences in the probabilities of damage occurring. Therefore the design of agricultural insurance products should be based on different absolute deductibles and different insurance premiums for micro-regions. Furthermore, we found that within a micro-region individual producers face a very high diversity of risks which implies that in the long term only a *bonus-malus* system developed for individual agricultural producers can mitigate different risks, and that this can be the basis of a well performing risk management system that is suitable for a wide risk community.

Keywords: weather risks, micro-regions, insurance premiums, crop yields

\* Agrárgazdasági Kutató Intézet, Zsil utca 3-5, 1093 Budapest, Hungary. \*\* Partiumi Keresztény Egyetem, RO 410209 Oradea, Str. Primăriei Nr.36, Romania. Corresponding author: fogarasi.jozsef@aki.gov.hu

## Introduction

The role of insurance in management of risk in agricultural production has long been the centre of attention for researchers and policy makers. Agricultural insurance products were first offered by private companies approximately two hundred years ago, initially in Europe and then in the United States (Smith and Glauber, 2012), and these followed different development paths during the progress of the two agricultural insurance markets (Székely and Pálinkás, 2009). The development of these markets has required an increasing role of government due to the persistence of moral hazard, adverse selection and systemic risks problems in agricultural production. Today, almost 90 per cent of the global agricultural premium of about USD 20 billion is collected in high-income countries where agricultural insurance products are heavily subsidised by governments (Mahul and Stutley, 2010).

The Hungarian agricultural insurance market has experienced major changes during the last decade (Kemény et al., 2012a). A new agricultural insurance system based on two pillars started to operate from 2012. The first pillar is the continuation of the National Disaster Fund but with two important changes: the participation of farmers is compulsory above a certain farm size and there is a stricter control of the damage compensation. The second pillar focuses on the expansion of the agricultural insurance market by introducing insurance fee support for farmers who contract insurance policies for hail, fire, storm and winter frost damage as well as for drought, heavy rain and spring frost, which previously were not insurable risks. The insurance premiums are calculated for actual insurance products based on country level variables, except for hail risk where different variations of the (LAU1) micro-regional insurance premium calculation procedure are applied. The outcome of these country level insurance premiums for different weather risks is the formation of very heterogeneous risks communities, and this does not permit the sustainable operation of an agricultural insurance system.

Many studies in the Hungarian agricultural economics literature (e.g. Csete, 2004; Pesti *et al.*, 2004) emphasise the importance of exploring the effects of micro-regional weather impacts on variations in the yield of agricultural crops but do so without having conducted any empirical investigations since the political and economic changes of 1989. Empirical observations suggest that the main weather risk factors vary widely among macro-regions as well as among microregions, implying the need for a more detailed examination of the effects of the weather on crop yields. Therefore the objective of this study is to estimate the optimal insurance premiums for the stakeholders of the Hungarian agricultural insurance market, based on micro-regional weather conditions. These should take into account the willingness to pay of farmers, the financial capacities of insurance companies and the governmental budget resources.

The structure of the article is as follows. The next section presents the theoretical and empirical background of the paper, and this is followed by a description of the methodology and data used to achieve the research objectives. The penultimate section contains the results of our calculations and the final section concludes with six policy implications.

#### Theoretical background

The estimation of insurance premiums is based on two primary principles of risk management. On the one hand, an equitable insurance system is characterised in the long term by the parity of the total insurance premium and the expected value of the damage incurred. On the other, farmers' decisions are characterised by a risk aversion attitude in the long term, implying that they are disposed to pay higher insurance premiums than the compensation value of their crop damage for assuring incomes from their farm operations. If these conditions are valid the insurance premium covers the compensation for damage incurred while the extra charge attributable to the risk aversion attitude of farmers covers the earnings and costs of insurance companies (Zweifel and Eisen, 2012).

However these principles do not always apply in the short term. Before introducing a comprehensive insurance product covering drought, heavy rain and spring frost risks the insurance premium system should take into account the following essential conditions: (i) the insurance premium should be set at an acceptable level for producers; (ii) the damage compensation should not overload insurance companies even in years with high rates of damage; (iii) the insurance premium for every crop should cover the costs of insurance at least at national level even if this objective cannot be achieved for every micro-region; (iv) the insurance premium system should not be too complex and there must not be exaggerated differences between producers' insurance premiums (Kemény *et al.*, 2012b).

The acceptable level of insurance premiums for farmers (i) is considered to be 2-3 per cent of the output. Even considering the maximum of allowed governmental support of insurance premiums (65 per cent) in the European Union, the total insurance premium paid by farmers complemented by the governmental insurance premium support cannot exceed 5 per cent of the farm output of insured product due to the low willingness to pay of farmers for insurance (Kemény *et al.*, 2010).

That *damage compensation should not overload insurance companies* even in years with high rates of damage (ii) is a fundamental condition for insurance companies providing risk management products for Hungarian agriculture as they have suffered losses in five of the last six years. This makes it even harder to solve the optimisation problem of calculating acceptable insurance premiums for farmers and insurance companies while taking into account the low willingness to pay of farmers for agricultural insurance and the fact that agricultural insurance companies exhausted their reserves in previous years, which prevents them from accepting further losses in their agricultural insurance operations. An acceptable solution for both farmers and agricultural insurance companies can be achieved only with governmental support for agricultural insurance premiums.

The condition *the insurance premium for every crop should cover the costs of insurance* (iii) states that there are not preferred crops where the total insurance premium collected from farmers complemented by governmental support is lower than the damage compensation paid by insurance companies. This implies the differentiation of insurance premiums for different crops.

The condition *the insurance premium system in a microregion should cover the damage compensation, not be too complex and there must not be exaggerated differences between producers' insurance premiums* (iv) defines the need for a transparent and clear agricultural risk management insurance system. Such a system would have less than ten insurance premium categories and in a micro-region all crops would fall into the same category. Moreover in every micro-region the collected insurance premiums should cover the damage compensation, which implies that the farmers are using crop rotation in the case of insurable crops. To overcome inverse selection in the risk community in a microregion it is imperative to not have exaggerated differences between producers' insurance premium rates.

#### Methodology

We applied the linear programming method to solve the multi-conditional optimisation problem when calculating micro regional level insurance premiums. The model is formulated according to the description of Bakos (2000). Matrix (1) represents a set of scenarios  $V = \{V_1, V_2, ..., V_m\}$ and a set of attributes  $C = \{C_1, C_2, ..., C_n\}$ , where  $c_{ij}$  is the value of future *i* of scenario *j*.

$$V_{1} \quad V_{2} \quad \dots \quad V_{n}$$

$$C_{1} \quad c_{11} \quad c_{12} \quad \dots \quad c_{1n}$$

$$C_{2} \quad c_{21} \quad c_{22} \quad \dots \quad c_{2n}$$

$$\dots \quad \dots \quad \dots$$

$$C_{m} \quad c_{m1} \quad c_{m2} \quad \dots \quad c_{mn}$$
(1)

The  $c_{ij}$  values of the matrix are normalised; every row is transformed to values between zero and one. The rows of the transformed matrix contain a set of usable parameters  $U = \{U_1, U_2, ..., U_n\}$  making possible the comparability of the variables (2).

$$V_{1} \quad V_{2} \quad \dots \quad V_{n}$$

$$U_{1} \quad u_{11} \quad u_{12} \quad \dots \quad u_{1n}$$

$$U_{2} \quad u_{21} \quad u_{22} \quad \dots \quad u_{2n}$$

$$\dots \quad \dots \quad \dots$$

$$U_{m} \quad u_{m1} \quad u_{m2} \quad \dots \quad u_{mn}$$
(2)

Depending on which values of attributes are preferred, lower (3) or higher (4) values of  $u_{ij}$  are calculated with the formula:

$$u_{ij} = \frac{c_{ij} - c_{i\min}}{c_{i\max} - c_{i\min}} \qquad \text{(lower is preferred)} \tag{3}$$

or

$$u_{ij} = \frac{c_{i\max} - c_{ij}}{c_{i\max} - c_{i\min}}$$
 (higher is preferred) (4)

The p vector contains the values of weighting parameters defined by decision maker and the sum of these values is one (5).

$$\sum_{i=1}^{m} p_i = 1 \tag{5}$$

The weighting parameters are values between zero and one, which are used to express the importance of usable parameters for selecting the most favourable solution (6).

$$z = Opt_{j=1}^{n} \sum_{i=1}^{m} p_{i} u_{ij}$$
(6)

Owing to the gradual introduction of the limiting conditions described in the previous section, in our case the insurance premium optimisation matrixes have the following forms:

The four conditions presented above were introduced gradually according to their importance, obtaining the minimum values of insurance premium sums in the C triangle matrix and the elements of the transformed U matrix (7).

These matrixes are multiplied by the p column vector, which contains the weighting factors attributed by decision maker, thus providing different scenarios, among these Z which represents the optimal scenario.

Micro-regional yield loss values were calculated from Hungarian Statistical Office data for the period 2003-2009 collected from about 7,000 farms operating as companies. The yield loss is estimated in each of 173 LAU1 microregions in Hungary (i.e. all micro-regions except Budapest) as a difference from the weighted average of the microregional crop yield in the analysed period. The weights (*p* vector) are the utilised agricultural area of farms in the sample from a micro-region. When the yield loss for a crop (wheat, maize, barley, sunflower, rapeseed, grape and apple) exceeds a certain threshold in a micro-region, the farmers in that micro-region are entitled to compensation. We evaluated the compensation value in every micro-region as a product of yield loss of a certain crop and its average producer price.

Micro-regional meteorological data were interpolated from over 100 automatic weather station records provided by the Hungarian Meteorological Service for the same period (2003-2009). Applying conditions of meteorological variation to define yield loss made it possible to identify all-risk yield losses caused by weather risks. Those yield losses that satisfy certain meteorological conditions are considered to be damage eligible for compensation. Drought is considered for wheat, winter barley, maize, sunflower and rapeseed production when there is a lower yield than the defined threshold and the total rainfall is less than 10 mm in at least one month between March and September. Heavy rain risk is considered for wheat, winter barley, maize, sunflower and rapeseed production when the yield is lower than the defined threshold and in at least one month between March and September the average rainfall is higher than 80 mm.

### Results

When calculating optimised insurance premiums that take into account micro-regional differences we adhered to the two principles of risk management identified by Zweifel and Eisen (2012), described above. Since our intention was to reconcile conflicting conditions when calculating optimised insurance premiums, as a first step we present here the effects of each of our four conditions on the rate of damage compensation and then we gradually introduce these conditions for solving our linear programming problem. In the second stage, optimised insurance premium results are presented based on three scenarios according to different deductible rates.

# The relationship between damage compensation rates and the defined conditions

Damage compensation rates for when condition (i) is considered are presented in Figure 1. The damage compensation rate is calculated as a share of damage value and insurance value in the 173 micro-regions based on yearly average output, when the deductible rate is gradually increased from 0 to 60 per cent (this means that the damage compensation **Figure 1:** Crop damage compensation rates of Hungarian LAU1 micro-regions for different damage compensation thresholds or a 50% discount of deductibles as an average of the period 2003-2009.



Source: own composition

threshold is decreased gradually by 10 per cent from 100 per cent to 40 per cent).

There are major differences among the damage compensation rates of micro-regions. In the best performing microregion, in the case of a 100 per cent damage compensation threshold the justified insurance premium is 2.5 per cent of average output while in the worst performing micro-region it is 18 per cent. This figure shows that if we wish to have acceptable insurance premiums for all farmers it is necessary to reduce the discount or the absolute value of deductibles. We can have an acceptable insurance premium rate at 70 per cent damage compensation threshold, where in the worst performing micro-region the insurance premium rate is below 10 per cent. The same acceptable insurance premium rates can be attained at 60, 50 and 40 per cent of the deductible threshold.

If the insurance product fulfils condition (ii), i.e. that even in a year with heavy damage such as 2003 there are no losses in the insurance system of insured products, the results presented in Figure 2 are obtained.

In years with heavy damage almost 50 per cent of output is lost, which implies very high insurance premiums for 100 per cent compensation. In this case the insurance premiums should be set at around 40 per cent, which is unacceptable for farmers if we take into account their willingness to pay is around 5-6 per cent. This problem can be solved in two ways. One possibility is to reduce the damage compensation threshold to 50 or 40 per cent, which means that only those farmers whose output decrease was higher than 50 or 60 per cent receive any compensation. The other possibility is to increase the discount of deductibles to 80 per cent.

Figure 4: Crop damage compensation rates of Hungarian LAU1 micro-regions as an average of the period 2003-2009, using 50 per

For a crop producer the option of a damage compensation threshold set at 50 per cent seems more plausible than the option of a discount of damage set at 80 per cent.

**Figure 2:** Crop damage compensation rates of Hungarian LAU1 micro-regions for different damage compensation thresholds or an 80% discount of deductibles in 2003.



Source: own composition

Figure 3: Crop damage compensation rates of Hungarian LAU1 micro-regions for different crops as an average of the period 2003-2009, using a damage compensation threshold of 50 per cent rate of deductibles.



Source: own composition



Source: own composition

Condition (iii) is to have, at least at national level, an insurance system where the insurance premiums cover all damage incurred. This can be attained by applying highly differentiated insurance premiums for different crops (Figure 3).

For sunflower, with the most favourable damage compensation rates, where in the micro-region with the highest damage of 50 per cent, the insurance premiums can be set around 1 per cent of the farms' sunflower output value. However for maize, with most unfavourable damage compensation rates, for 30 per cent of farmers the insurance premiums can be set at the 2 per cent level, while in the case of most farms exposed to weather risks the insurance premiums should be set at 7 per cent of the maize output value.

Condition (iv) contains the clauses of insurance premium calculation at micro-regional level: on the one hand the coverage of damage incurred by insurance premiums collected in the micro-region and on the other hand to not have exaggerated differences among insurance premiums paid by different farmers in the micro-region.

The micro-regions are classified according to their damage compensation threshold records averaged over seven years in three categories: the micro-regions characterised by the highest damage are connected to 40 per cent, the microregions with medium damage to 50 per cent and the microregions when the least damage are connected to a 60 per cent yield threshold.

By applying differentiated 40-50-60 per cent absolute deductible rates according to the risk exposure of a microregion, more homogeneous insurance premium rates can be obtained compared to general valid average 50 per cent absolute deductible rate (Figure 4).

The same situation arises in the years with heavy damage, for example in 2003 the differentiation of micro-regions according to their risk exposure makes it possible to set lower insurance premiums for most of the farms (Figure 5). **Figure 5:** Crop damage compensation rates of Hungarian LAU1 micro-regions in 2003, using 50 per cent and 40-50-60 per cent rates of absolute deductibles.



Source: own composition

# Optimisation of insurance premiums by gradual introduction of conditions

Introducing gradually the four conditions presented in the previous section and referring to our principle that the insurance premiums should cover damage compensation we developed three scenarios.

In scenario A we consider conditions (i) and (ii), which imply that the damage threshold is set at 50 per cent, the discount of deductibles is 10 per cent, the same insurance premium rates are applied for all crops, the damage compensation rate is set at 75 per cent of the average values for 2003-2009, and even in the case of years with high levels of damage compensation this cannot exceed 110 per cent.

Insurance premium rates for drought and heavy rain should be set threefold higher (see Kemény *et al.*, 2012b) for all farmers, micro-regions and crops considering condition (ii) to avoid serious damage by insurance companies when extreme weather conditions cause a drastic fall of farm output (Table 1 column 2).

Applying a flat 3.6% insurance premium rate for compensating insurance companies because of years with extreme crop damage contributes to increasing their profits. This scenario can be applied only in the case of introducing a new insurance premium system followed by increasing the damage threshold or reducing the insurance premium rates. Scenario A does not satisfy our expectations as there are big differences in damage compensation rates among different field crops (Table 2) and there is a high redistribution of insurance premiums among different micro-regions (Figure 6).

In scenario B condition (iii), which does not allow cross financing of insurance premiums between different crops, is considered together with conditions (i) and (ii). In this scenario the conditions of scenario A are complemented with the condition that the same damage compensation rate is **Table 1:** Insurance premium rates for drought and heavy rain insurance for five crops, when cross financing of insurance premiums between different crops is allowed or not allowed.

Course	Insurance premium rate (%)					
Сгор	Allowed	Not allowed				
Rapeseed	3.6	3.2				
Maize	3.6	5.6				
Sunflower	3.6	1.1				
Winter wheat	3.6	1.7				
Winter barley	3.6	2.7				

Source: own data

**Table 2:** Crop damage compensation rates (per cent) for drought and heavy rain insurance for five crops for the period 2003-2009 under scenario A.

	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009
Rapeseed	301.4	0.5	0.5	0.0	36.1	0.0	22.1
Maize	100.7	0.0	1.2	0.1	132.8	0.5	14.5
Sunflower	25.4	0.0	1.9	0.0	13.4	0.0	9.1
Winter wheat	63.8	0.0	0.3	0.0	9.9	0.0	4.7
Winter barley	109.5	0.0	5.2	0.0	25.1	0.0	14.6
Total damage compensation rate	110.0	0.1	1.1	0.1	61.6	0.2	10.7

Source: own data

**Figure 6:** Crop damage compensation rates of Hungarian LAU1 micro-regions for scenarios A, i.e. taking into account conditions (i) and (ii), B, i.e. taking into account also condition (iii).



Values for micro-region 173 are 132% (scenario A) and 129% (scenario B) Parity with the average damage compensation rate is indicated thus: upward arrow: scenario A; downward arrow: scenario B Source: own composition

applied to every crop. The difference between sunflower, with the least damage, and maize, with the most damage, is fivefold and the insurance premium of maize remains at an acceptable level (Table 1 column 3).

Scenario B allows us to calculate acceptable insurance premiums which handle the situation of years with extreme

damage. The insurance premiums are financing the damage compensation in the case of different crops (Table 3), thus the first three conditions are held, but the problem of redistribution of insurance premiums among micro-regions remain unsolved (Figure 6). Furthermore in half of the micro-regions the insurance premiums are higher than in scenario A.

**Table 3:** Crop damage compensation rates (per cent) for drought and heavy rain insurance for five crops for the period 2003-2009 under scenario B.

2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009
334.1	0.5	0.5	0.0	36.3	0.0	22.1
63.8	0.0	0.6	0.2	75.7	0.3	8.4
83.4	0.0	5.5	0.0	39.6	0.0	27.0
133.0	0.0	0.6	0.0	18.7	0.0	8.7
146.3	0.0	6.3	0.0	30.1	0.0	17.6
110.0	0.1	1.1	0.1	61.6	0.2	10.7
	<b>2003</b> 334.1 63.8 83.4 133.0 146.3 110.0	2003         2004           334.1         0.5           63.8         0.0           83.4         0.0           133.0         0.0           146.3         0.0           110.0         0.1	2003         2004         2005           334.1         0.5         0.5           63.8         0.0         0.6           83.4         0.0         5.5           133.0         0.0         0.6           146.3         0.0         6.3           110.0         0.1         1.1	2003         2004         2005         2006           334.1         0.5         0.5         0.0           63.8         0.0         0.6         0.2           83.4         0.0         5.5         0.0           133.0         0.0         0.6         0.0           146.3         0.0         6.3         0.0           110.0         0.1         1.1         0.1	2003         2004         2005         2006         2007           334.1         0.5         0.5         0.0         36.3           63.8         0.0         0.6         0.2         75.7           83.4         0.0         5.5         0.0         39.6           133.0         0.0         0.6         0.0         18.7           146.3         0.0         6.3         0.0         30.1           110.0         0.1         1.1         0.1         61.6	2003         2004         2005         2006         2007         2008           334.1         0.5         0.5         0.0         36.3         0.0           63.8         0.0         0.6         0.2         75.7         0.3           83.4         0.0         5.5         0.0         39.6         0.0           133.0         0.0         0.6         0.0         18.7         0.0           146.3         0.0         6.3         0.0         30.1         0.0           110.0         0.1         1.1         0.1         61.6         0.2

Source: own data

We managed without any difficulties the inclusion of the first three conditions in our linear programming model. But solving the problem of redistribution of insurance premiums among micro-regions (condition iv) cannot be performed in the same way as we have 173 micro-regions, five crops and ten insurance premium rate categories, which results in an over-identification model. Consequently we grouped the micro-regions into six categories according to their exposure to risk (Table 4): in the first two categories, which are the least exposed to risk, the farmers are compensated when their output decreases below 60 per cent of the average output in the micro-region. In the third and fourth categories, namely those with medium exposure to risk, farmers are compensated after their output decreases by 50 per cent, while in the last two categories of micro-regions, where the exposure to risk is the highest, farmers are compensated when their output falls below 40 per cent of the average output of the micro-region.

In scenario C there are six categories of micro-regions with three output thresholds. The risk exposure of the six categories of micro-regions is increasing from the first to the sixth category. The insurance premium rates vary among categories of micro-regions and crop products (Table 4), and consequently the insurance premium rate is lower and the output threshold is higher in micro-regions and crop products with lower exposure to risk.

The inclusion of micro-regions in different categories according to their exposure to risk and the differentiation of insurance premium rates within the category of micro-

**Table 4:** Output threshold levels and crop insurance premium rates for drought and heavy rain insurance in six micro-region categories.

	1	2	3	4	5	6
Output thresholds	60%	60%	50%	50%	40%	40%
Rapeseed	2.0	4.0	3.0	3.5	3.5	3.5
Maize	4.0	6.0	4.0	4.5	4.5	6.0
Sunflower	0.8	2.0	0.8	1.0	1.0	1.0
Winter wheat	1.0	1.5	0.8	1.5	1.5	1.5
Winter barley	2.5	2.5	2.5	2.5	2.5	2.5

Source: own data

**Table 5:** Crop damage compensation rates for drought and heavy rain insurance for five crops in six micro-region categories as an average of the period 2003-2009 under scenario C.

	1	2	3	4	5	6	Average		
Rapeseed	14.0	19.0	21.3	20.2	19.9	20.5	19.6		
Maize	23.1	31.7	20.2	26.3	20.6	34.5	25.5		
Sunflower	15.5	14.3	14.9	20.6	16.1	19.3	17.5		
Winter wheat	20.7	21.5	22.3	23.1	12.8	24.6	20.9		
Winter barley	21.6	25.0	16.4	12.8	16.4	23.0	21.0		
Total damage compensation rate	23.8								

Source: own data

regions led to improved results: in years with heavy crop damage excessive compensation is avoided, the redistribution of insurance premium is reduced to an acceptable level and the problem of redistribution of insurance premiums between micro-regions are considered (Table 5).

The insurance premiums optimised in scenario C are lower than in scenario A (Figure 7), namely in the majority of micro-regions the insurance premiums remain in an acceptable zone. Furthermore in this last scenario the redistribution of insurance premiums among micro-regions is solved in an acceptable manner (see Kemény *et al.*, 2012b).

## Discussion

This study investigates the spatial distribution of natural risks and their effects on the yield variations in Hungarian crop production. The conflicting conditions presented cannot be entirely taken into consideration at the same time when insurance premiums are calculated. There are only solutions

**Figure 7:** Crop damage compensation rates of Hungarian LAU1 micro-regions for scenarios A, i.e. taking into account conditions (i) and (ii), and C, i.e. taking into account all four conditions.



Parity with the average damage compensation rate is indicated thus: upward arrow: scenario A; downward arrow: scenario C Source: own composition

which are approaching the perfect insurance premium system. In addition to an insurance premium system optimised to the interests of stakeholders 'strategies to enhance knowledge and trust are needed to ensure that farm managers are able to utilize insurance products for readjusting their production decisions and improving their performance' (Spörri *et al.*, 2012, p.12).

The calculation of the insurance premiums is based on all-risk yield loss and consequently the calculation of premiums according to every type of risk is very difficult due to methodological problems. Therefore the settlement of insurance premiums should be carried out with extreme caution taking into account the actuarially fair insurance premium rate, the willingness to pay for insurance of farmers (Chambers, 2007) and the opinions of experts.

Our theoretical expectation was that the size of the multirisk insurance system payments required to cover the costs and the profits of insurance companies would not have a considerable influence on the output and income levels of crop producing farms at the macro level. However the performance of the multi-risk insurance system is beyond question because the macro-level income of producers suffering damage is increased. According to our model estimations, during the years with heavy adverse weather conditions 24-35 per cent of farmers can suffer crop damage and their income can increase due to contracting multi-risk insurance by 26 per cent in the case of operational profit and 36 per cent in the case of profit before tax.

The micro-level performance of the multi-risk insurance system is not clear. The damage caused by the insurable risks (drought, heavy rain) reduces the income per production value by 15 per cent in the case of 30 per cent of farmers suffering damage, while the compensation for damage is higher than 8 per cent only in the case of 10 per cent of farmers with damage due to the high absolute value of deductibles.

The policy implications of these findings, which in the long term will allow an enlargement of the risk community and the reduction of exposure to risks, as well as a reduction in government expenditure and a certain level of profitability of insurance companies, are the following:

- 1. The introduction of the agricultural insurance scheme presented here, in addition to the interests of agricultural producers and insurance companies, is also in the government interest because setting up this insurance structure allows agricultural producers to cut their financial losses, which in turn reduces the pressures on producers and at the same time on the state damage mitigating fund.
- 2. Successful operation of this agricultural insurance scheme can be achieved only if the risk community grows to a suitable size. Therefore government support is needed for a rapid expansion of the risk community to this size. This can be achieved by means of an insurance premium subsidy, other allowances granted for farmers with insurance contracts, or even administrative regulations that specify a certain level of insurance engagement.
- Enhanced risk coverage offers the possibility of better protection against risks for every financing organisation. Thus banks financing agricultural crop production and integrators can reduce credit rescheduling and the risks of non-payment caused by adverse weather conditions if

they oblige agricultural producers to take out the all-risks crop insurance that is available on the market.

- 4. Government monitoring of agricultural insurance companies and market processes is required to prevent the increase of insurance premiums above the market equilibrium premium level due to government stimulation of the spreading of agricultural insurance. Nevertheless the likelihood of charging extra insurance premiums because of the insurance fee subsidy is very low based on the experience of the last ten years which is characterised by a very low insurance damage rate.
- 5. The introduction of the insurance scheme presented in this study can be performed only with high insurance premiums and a high value of deductibles which would be expected to yield lower loss ratios for insurance companies, but after the spreading of this insurance scheme among farmers the loss ratio should gradually decline to 75 per cent. This should be achieved by decreasing the absolute value of deductibles instead of reducing the insurance premiums. In this way an increased level of protection of farmers can be achieved by agricultural insurance, which reduces the risk of a drastic decrease in farmers' profit before tax caused by adverse weather conditions
- The high range of yields in micro-regions indicates 6. large differences in crop output in Hungarian agriculture within the same micro-region. Since the technological losses cannot be perfectly separated from losses caused by adverse weather conditions it is not sufficient to classify micro-regions according their risk characteristics except in the short term, i.e. the year of introducing the insurance scheme. In the long term insurance premiums should be based on the individual records of loss ratios in the case of every crop producer, developing a bonusmalus insurance premium system. This insurance scheme can adequately handle the extent of the differences in country-wide and micro-regional level risks due to the differences in natural endowments and the production skills of farmers. In this case, in a micro-region with a high loss ratio a farmer producing in favourable microclimatic conditions and/or with excellent production skills can obtain an insurance contract for her/his crop production at a lower insurance premium, while in a microregion with a low loss ratio a poorly performing farmer should accept higher insurance premiums according to her/his higher loss ratio compared to the average microregional loss ratio.

In conclusion, insurance in agriculture is becoming an essential risk management tool for farmers to handle unexpected effects of different shocks. The introduction in Hungary of multi-risk yield insurance based on macro-regional and micro-regional differentiated damage thresholds, as well as on macro-regional and micro-regional differentiated insurance premiums, will help to preserve the standard of living of those who depend on farming, strengthen the viability of farm businesses, and provide an environment which supports investment in the farming sector. The introduction of micro-regional optimised insurance premiums will lead to wider risk communities in agricultural production and a sustainable agricultural insurance system.

## References

- Bakos, L. (2000): A döntéselmélet megközelítési modelljeinek alkalmazási nehézségei a román iparban [The problems of applying decision making theory models in Romanian industry]. Műszaki Szemle **3** (11-12), 3-9.
- Chambers, R.G. (2007): Valuing agricultural insurance. American Journal of Agricultural Economics 89 (39), 596-606. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8276.2007.00987.x
- Csete, L. and Láng, I. (2004): Agroökoszisztémák, regionalitás, biodiverzitás [Agro-ecosystems, regionalism, biodiversity]. "AGRO-21" Füzetek (37), 186-199.
- Kemény, G., Varga, T., Fogarasi, J., Kovács, G. and Tóth, O. (2010): A hazai mezőgazdasági biztosítási rendszer problémái és továbbfejlesztésének lehetőségei [Problems and further development possibilities of the Hungarian agricultural insurance system]. Budapest: Agrárgazdasági Kutató Intézet.
- Kemény, G., Varga, T., Fogarasi, J. and Tóth, K. (2012a): The development of Hungarian agricultural insurance system. Problems of World Agriculture 12 (3), 37-46.
- Kemény, G., Felkai, B.O. and Varga, T. (2012b): A hazai mezőgazdaság időjárási kockázatainak hatása a kistérségi biztosítási költségekre és hozamszintekre [The effects of weather risks on

micro-regional insurance costs and yields in Hungarian agriculture]. Budapest: Agrárgazdasági Kutató Intézet.

- Mahul, O. and Stutley, C.J. (2010): Government support to agricultural insurance: Challenges and Options for Developing Countries. Washington DC: The World Bank. http://dx.doi. org/10.1596/978-0-8213-8217-2
- Pesti, C., Keszthelyi, K. and Tóth, T. (2004): Agrárvállalkozások regionális összehasonlítása a tesztüzemi adatbázis alapján [Regional comparison of farms on the basis of the FADN database]. Gazdálkodás 2004 (8), 71-79.
- Smith, V.H. and Glauber, J.W. (2012): Agricultural insurance in developed countries: Where have we been and where are we going? Applied Economic Perspectives and Policy 34 (3), 363-390. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/aepp/pps029
- Spörri, M., Baráth, L., Bokusheva, R. and Fertő, I. (2012): The impact of crop insurance on the economic performance of Hungarian cropping farms. Paper presented at the 123rd EAAE Seminar 'Price volatility and farm income stabilisation' Dublin, 23-24 February 2012.
- Székely, C. and Pálinkás, P. (2009): Agricultural risk management in the European Union and in the USA. Studies in Agricultural Economics 109, 55-72.
- Zweifel, P. and Eisen, R. (2012): Insurance Economics. Heidelberg: Springer. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-20548-4

#### Irena AUGUSTYŃSKA-GRZYMEK\*, Aldona SKARŻYŃSKA\* and Łukasz ABRAMCZUK\*

# The pluriactive development of agricultural holdings in Poland with regard to the living standards of their users

This paper illustrates the regional diversity in terms of the agricultural income of economically weak farms in Poland (i.e. from 2 to 8 ESU). The results, expressed as average values for 2005-2009, indicate that farms are finding themselves in a very difficult situation. Furthermore, the assessment included farms that gained their income not only through agricultural activity, but also through doing non-agricultural work. The diversification of income sources created the opportunity to sustain less profitable agricultural production while providing a higher standard of living for farmers and their families. Such factors as the intensity of production, and the productiveness of current expenditures and fixed capital, as well as the financial position of the farms and the level of their debt, have been analysed. An important aim of the study was to identify the influence of the Common Agricultural Policy on the performance of farms.

Keywords: farm income, off-farm income, diversification of income, economically weak farms

\* Institute of Agricultural and Food Economics – National Research Institute, ul. Świętokrzyska 20, 00-950 Warszawa, Poland. Corresponding author: irena.augustynska@ierigz.waw.pl

# Introduction

Publically available statistical data indicate that in 2002 and 2010 there were 2.2 and 1.9 million agricultural farms operating in Poland respectively, with more than 99 per cent of them being private farms (CSO, 2011a). In terms of economic size, farms with up to 2 ESU (European Size Unit) accounted for 70 per cent, farms of 2-8 ESU for approximately 20 per cent and those of 8 ESU and more accounted for around 10 per cent (CSO, 2008). Agricultural holdings with up to 2 ESU are usually subsistence farms that do not market their produce. However, they are home to 3.7 million people, accounting for approximately 10 per cent of the total population (Zegar, 2009a), and provide employment for 915,000 people expressed in AWU i.e. Annual Work Units (CSO, 2008). Although the farms are of little economic relevance, they are very important from the social perspective.

Economists are normally more interested in farms larger than 2 ESU – these are commercial farms in Poland that are included in the Farm Accountancy Data Network (FADN). In the FADN's field of observation, farms with 2-8 ESU, described as economically weak, account for 70 per cent (Goraj *et al.*, 2008). These farms utilise 4.4 million hectares of agricultural land, which accounts for approximately one third of the agricultural land owned by private farms, and provide employment for 803,000 people expressed in AWU (CSO, 2008).

The majority of farms of 2-8 ESU do not have the capacity to develop, and therefore there is no certainty as to their chances of sustaining their operation in the long term (Józwiak, 2009). The income of these farms is often too low to provide their users with a satisfactory standard of living (Zegar, 2009a). In order to enhance the living standards of the farmers' families, as well as to improve the financial situation of the farms, such as through the supply of funds for investments (Hertz, 2009), the owners are often forced to seek off-farm income. Usually, they do so by undertaking other off-farm activity, understood as employment outside the farm with other entities in the form of labour for which salary is received, obtaining social benefits and carrying out non-agricultural activity.

Based on data provided by the Central Statistical Office, Zegar (2009a) concluded that 87 per cent of the families of individual farmers made their living from at least two income sources in 2007, with 52 per cent of the families gaining offfarm income. According to the results of the FADN study and the surveys of the farmers' families carried out by the Institute of Agricultural and Food Economics – National Research Institute (IAFE-NRI), the highest share of nonagricultural income in the total income of farmers' families could be observed among farms of 2-4 ESU (62 per cent), followed by farms of 4-8 ESU (45 per cent), with the smallest share being identified in farms of 100 ESU and more (7 per cent) (Goraj *et al.*, 2010). The share of this income in the overall income of farmers' families tended to decrease as the economic size of the farms increased.

Supporting farmers' families' income through non-agricultural income is a common practice not only in Europe, but also in North America, Latin America, Africa and Asia. According to many studies, off-farm income accounted for approximately 40 per cent of the household income in the first years of the 21st century (e.g. Zhang, 2003; Ellis and Allison, 2004; Pfeiffer et al., 2009). In Poland, a considerable number of farmers' families gain part of their income from activities unrelated to the farm. However, the availability of work constitutes a barrier. Despite the fact that rural areas account for 93 per cent of the total area of Poland, with 39 per cent of the population being resident in these areas, the professionallyactive inhabitants of rural regions account only for 19 per cent of the professionally-active Polish citizens (CSO, 2011b). Such a small percentage hampers the multifunctional development of rural areas, including the development of agricultural farms.

The aim of the study was to show the diversity in the income situation of the economically vulnerable farms (with 2-8 ESU) located in four agricultural regions of Poland. The only income for those farms was from agricultural activity. The economic situation of farmers' families gaining their income (apart from agricultural activities) from non-agricultural activities was analysed separately. Therefore, an attempt was made to indicate a way out of impasse (i.e. the difficult economic situation) of small farms (economically and territorially), taking into account the production, economic and social functions of these holdings. Also the role of the Common Agricultural Policy (CAP) in reaching this goal was considered.

### Methodology

The study was based on two data sources, with the data from agricultural farms from the FADN system being the main source. The second source was a voluntary survey of the non-agricultural income of farmers' families (carried out on the same farms as those included in the FADN accountancy) by IAFE-NRI. Monthly data are collected on income from four sources: from employment, pensions, allowances and compensation for social security and donations, net of income tax advances, and the system also collects annual data on income after tax from non-agricultural registered activities.

Two farm samples were selected. Both included private farms sized 2-8 ESU that did FADN accountancy continuously in 2005-2009 (balanced panel data) and that were located across the entire area of Poland. The differentiating characteristic for the selection of the samples was the source of income: income from farm only for the first sample of households and additional off-farm income for the second sample.

The first sample included 527 farms owned by farmers who gained their income based exclusively from their agricultural activity. To present the regional diversity of the results, the sample farms were grouped according to their regional (i.e. FADN regions<sup>1</sup>) locations.

The second sample, selected independently from the first, comprised 188 farms owned by families which, apart from their farm income, gained off-farm income (group A), and were therefore undergoing pluriactive development. In order to examine whether pluriactive development facilitates economic performance and provides a higher living standard for farmers' families, a comparative sample was selected for the farms from this sample. The comparative sample also comprised 188 farms (group B), that were selected from the first study sample (527 households). Households from group B were homogenous with the group A farms in terms of their economic size and agricultural type. The farms were selected in pairs based on the rule of statistical twins. For each group A farm its group B counterpart would be selected to be as similar as possible in terms of average economic size specified for 2005-2009, with its agricultural type established, due to its changeability over the years, for the last year of the study. This selection method made it possible to reduce the influence of economic size and agricultural size on the performance of farms included in the comparative sample (group B), and consequently to present the diversity in results for both groups according to the different causal factors.

Income from the family farm was the factor adopted as a basic measure for evaluating the effects of running an agricultural activity, while output value and costs incurred were also shown. The following ratios which relate to productivity of chosen resources and other fields of the farms' activity were used in the study:

The productivity of  
current expenditures [%] = 
$$\frac{\text{the total production value}}{\text{current assets}} \times 100$$
 (1)

The productivity of fixed 
$$[\text{ratio}] = \frac{\text{the total production value}}{\text{depreciation}}$$
 (2)

The total productivity 
$$= \frac{\text{the total production value}}{\text{total assets}} \times 100$$
(3)

Fixed assets to current assets [ratio] = 
$$\frac{fixed assets}{current assets}$$
 (4)

The fixed assets renewal rate 
$$[\%] = \frac{net investments}{fixed assets} \times 100$$
 (5)

The farms debt rate 
$$[\%] = \frac{total \ liabilities}{total \ assets} \times 100$$
 (6)

The debt structure ratio [%] = 
$$\frac{long-term liabilities}{total liabilities} \times 100$$
 (7)

The analysis of resource productiveness is a management tool for evaluating the performance of farms and comparing them with others, particularly those selected according to the same criterion (Kosieradzka, 2004; Lis *et al.*, 1999; Nowak, 2008). The fixed assets to current assets ratio indicates the degree to which the farm goods are immobilised. The higher the ratio, the longer the immobilisation period. This means that farms are less able to restructure and adapt to market changes (Nowak, 2008).

The fixed assets renewal rate indicates the degree to which assets are renewed. If the value of this ratio ranges from -1.0 to 1.0 per cent, then farms represent simple asset renewal, while values exceeding 1.0 per cent represent extended renewal, and those below -1.0 indicate restricted renewal (Józwiak, 2003). In the case of simple renewal only part of the fixed assets used during the production cycle is renewed, meaning that gross investments cover only depreciation. With extended renewal, investments not only cover depreciation but also increase fixed asset resources. In turn, restricted renewal means that the fixed assets used in the course of production are not fully renewed.

The debt level of farms is indicative of the financial risk related to production activity. The higher the value of the ratio, the bigger the financial risk. For private farms the ratio should not exceed 50 per cent (Goraj and Kulawik, 1995). In turn, the debt structure ratio reflects the financial stability of agricultural farms. The higher the ratio, the more financially stable the farm (Nowak, 2008).

The intensity of agricultural production was also analysed. This factor is considered to be a universal indicator of progress. Over the years, the approach to selecting optimum parameters for evaluating intensity has changed (Manteuffel, 1984; Hernández-Rivera and Mann, 2008). As plant production predominated in the tested farms, for the study, production intensity was measured based on farm input expressed as the level of direct costs (per hectare of agricultural land) and the selected components thereof, i.e. the cost of seeds, fertilisers and plant protection products.

The degree to which farms depend on subsidies on current operations was also evaluated. Furthermore, the paper pro-

Pomorze i Mazury [PL\_A], Wielkopolska i Śląsk [PL\_B], Mazowsze i Podlasie [PL\_C], Małopolska i Pogórze [PL\_D].

**Table 1:** Selected information on 527 private farms sized 2-8 ESU grouped according to their regional location in Poland. Average figures for 2005-2009.

		Agricultural regions in Poland							
Parameter		Pomorze i Mazury	Wielkopolska i Śląsk	Mazowsze i Podlasie	Małopolska i Pogórze				
		[PL_A]	[PL_B]	[PL_C]	[PL_D]				
Number of farms surveyed		65	97	245	120				
Economic size of farms	[ESU]	5.5	5.1	5.4	4.8				
Area of agricultural land (AL)	[ha]	16.8	11.0	11.9	8.8				
Total labour input per 100 ha of agricultural land	[AWU]	10.0	13.0	14.3	19.1				
Share of farm managers with agricultural education	[%]	41.5	59.1	41.6	40.5				
of which: with academic education		1.5	7.2	1.6	2.8				
Wheat yield	[dt/ha]	50.8	47.8	42.9	37.5				
Maize grain yield	[dt/ha]	-	85.6	44.5	63.9				
Structure of total production value	[%]	100	100	100	100				
of which: crop production		44.9	63.5	68.0	41.1				
animal production		55.1	36.5	32.0	58.9				

[-] - in the surveyed households in region of Pomorze and Mazury there was no cultivation of maize for grain.

Source: Own calculations based on unpublished FADN data.

vides data on total employee labour input (Annual Work Unit – AWU) as well as on own labour input (Family Work Unit – FWU) and the labour intensity of production.

## Results

# Regional diversity in performance of farms of 2-8 ESU

The spatial diversity in natural, economic and social conditions influences the scale, intensity and line of production. This creates regional diversity in agricultural areas which, to some extent, also results from different past experiences. The 527 farms whose income source was agricultural activity were evaluated in order to identify how these factors influence regional diversity in performance. The economic strength of the farms was regionally equal, with values of around 5 ESU (Table 1). By contrast, there were differences in the area of agricultural land and the labour intensity of production, up to twofold in the extreme values of the two variables (the PL\_A and PL\_D region).

Around 50 per cent of farm managers were agriculturally educated, which is understood as having completed basic agricultural education, agricultural high school or agricultural university, (40.5-59.1 per cent), whereas the percentage of farmers with an academic education (understood as having at least a university degree in agriculture or equivalent) in agriculture tended to be low at 1.5-2.8 per cent, with the PL\_B region being an exception at a several fold higher level, which nonetheless remained low at 7.2 per cent. Knowledge is a major factor in stimulating progress in all branches of the economy, including agriculture. Each day farmers must make decisions concerning the most complicated of work objects that living organisms (plants, animals) are. In that respect, the situation in the farms surveyed was unfavourable.

There were regional differences in the structure of production value of farms. In two regions: PL\_B and PL\_C the focus was on crop production, with its share in total production value at 63.5 and 68.0 per cent respectively, whereas the PL\_A and PL\_D regions were involved mainly in livestock production, with shares in total production of 55.1 and 58.9 per cent respectively (Table 1). The situation had a direct impact on economic performance. Regions focussed on crop production generated lower production values and farm incomes. By contrast, the regions with predominantly livestock production performed better. However, particular attention should be paid to production values which derive from the volume of production and its prices. These farms also had higher incomes (Table 2).

Since 2004, farm income has been heavily augmented by CAP direct support and funding from European Union (EU) structural funds. The share of subsidies on current operations in farm income differed for the farms surveyed, ranging from 34.1 per cent for the PL\_D region to 78.1 per cent for the PL\_A region. The funding per farm increased with farm size. On average, the amount of subsidies received by the biggest farms, i.e. those with an average of 16.8 ha of agricultural land (in the PL\_A region), exceeded the funding received by farms with the smallest area, i.e. 8.8 ha (in the PL\_D region), by more than twofold.

As opposed to the income of a farm, the income (average in 2005-2009) per full-time employed member of the family (FWU) was more equal, with its ratio to average net remuneration in the national economy (PLN 21,796 (i.e. EUR 5,602) per AWU) being at similar level (51.4-61.2 per cent) for all regions. The data indicate that, despite receiving subsidies, the farms surveyed did not provide their users with an income comparable to off-farm income.

Another factor indicative of the unfavourable situation of the farms surveyed is the percentage of farms with a negative income, which ranged from 6.7 to 12.5 per cent. The farms were generally reluctant to take loans, thereby stifling their development potential. The share of indebted holdings ranged from 27.8 to 44.1 per cent.

Two universal indicators were used to evaluate the intensity of farming for the surveyed farms: land efficiency (production value per hectare of agricultural land) and labour efficiency (production value per AWU). The results (Table 2) suggest that the ratio of labour efficiency to land efficiency was regionally less diversified. Labour efficiency ranged

		Agricultural regions in Poland								
Danamatan	-	Pomorze	i Mazury	Wielkoj	oolska i	Mazowsze	i Podlasie	Małopolska i		
r al allieter	_	[PL	_A]	Śląsk [	Śląsk [PL_B]		_C]	Pogórze [PL_D]		
	-	PLN	EUR	PLN	EUR	PLN	EUR	PLN	EUR	
Total production value	[farm]	66,983	17,286	50,389	12,968	48,339	12,477	64,186	16,489	
Total costs	[farm]	60,422	15,584	42,227	10,857	38,830	9,997	49,553	12,724	
The income of a farm	[farm]	20,085	5,173	15,167	3,907	18,022	4,672	21,346	5,495	
	[FWU]	12,632	3,267	11,667	3,001	11,194	2,909	13,341	3,427	
Share of subsidies on current										
operations in the income of	[%]	78	.1	55	55.4		55.9		34.1	
a farm										
Subsidies on current	[farm]	15 678	4 023	8 400	2 1 5 3	10.071	2 591	7 271	1 873	
operations	[IaIIII]	15,078	4,025	0,400	2,155	10,071	2,371	7,271	1,075	
Ratio of income per 1 FWU										
to net salary in the national	[%]	58	.0	53	.5	51	.4	61	.2	
economy										
Share of farms with a	[%]	6	7	12	0	7	2	12	5	
negative income of a farm	[/0]	0	. /	12	.0	,	.2	12		
Share of indebted holdings	[%]	44	.1	40	.2	38	.4	27	.8	
Land efficiency	[ha AL]	3,989	1,027	4,598	1,183	4,076	1,053	7,261	1,864	
Labour efficiency	[AWU]	40,110	10,317	35,485	9,132	28,435	7,357	37,982	9,746	

**Table 2:** The economic performance of 527 private farms sized 2-8 ESU grouped according to their regional location in Poland. Average figures for 2005-2009.

Source: Own calculations based on unpublished FADN data.

from PLN 28,435 to PLN 40,110 (from EUR 7,357 to EUR 10,317) per AWU, whereas land efficiency ranged from PLN 3,989 to PLN 7,261 (from EUR 1,027 to EUR 1,864) per hectare of agricultural land. This means that there are significant differences in the level of agriculture in the respective regions. However, they can also be used as an advantage to facilitate the development of a production profile that is optimum for the country.

#### Comparison of holdings with income from agricultural activity only to those with additional off-farm income

A family holding and pluriactivity are the two characteristics which determine the role and character of agricultural holdings. The latter, which may take various forms, is becoming a leading strategy for rural families in Poland, including especially those that run agricultural holdings with low economic strength (up to 8 ESU). Pluriactivity covers the combination of agricultural and off-farm activities, performed by farmers or their family members. Our analysis covered 188 holdings with an economic size of 2-8 ESU which continually generated off-farm income in the years 2005-2009 to supplement their income from agriculture (group A). The comparative sample was made of 188 families for whom agricultural activity was the only source of income (group B).

The holdings had predominantly poor quality soils, whose value in use amounted to 0.87 and 0.85 points respectively (Table 3). The labour intensity in production was higher in group B holdings (by 7.1 per cent). Farmers generating agricultural income only were estimated to be more involved in agricultural activity: group A farmers tended to limit their labour input in order to earn a salary from outside their holding. Crop production was predominant within the structure of the production value, its share amounting to 61.8 per cent

**Table 3:** Selected information on two sets of farms in Poland sized 2-8 ESU: A: farms run by families earning income from both agricultural work and off-farm income; B: farms run by families earning income from agricultural work only. Average figures for 2005-2009.

Devenator		Farms	group
rarameter		[A]	[B]
Number of farms surveyed		188	188
Economic size of farms	[ESU]	4.6	4.9
Area of agricultural land (AL)	[ha]	10.5	11.4
Share of rented agricultural land	[%]	20.5	17.7
Quality classification of agricultural land	[points]	0.87	0.85
Total labour input per holding	[AWU]	1.40	1.62
of which: own labour input	[FWU]	1.35	1.54
Total labour input per 100 ha of agricultural land	[AWU]	13.3	14.2
Average age of holding manager	[years]	44	45
Share of farm managers with agricultural education	[%]	46.3	45.0
of which: with academic education		11.7	2.7
Share of holdings with a declared farmer's successor*	[%]	36,0	47.2
Wheat yield	[dt/ha]	40.7	45.0
Maize grain yield	[dt/ha]	73.6	74.2
Structure of total production value	[%]	100	100
of which: crop production		61.8	65.0
animal production		36.8	31.1

\* Concerns the holdings the managers of which are aged 50 years or more. Source: Own calculations based on unpublished FADN data and on questionnaires regarding income generated outside agricultural holdings by farmers' families.

in group A and 65.0 per cent in group B. This difference is mainly due to the fact that in households with wage labour grain occupied 63.2 per cent of agricultural land, which generates relatively low production value because of unfavourable prices. In family households living only from agriculture, this share was just 54.8 per cent. The crop production profile was adopted despite poor quality soils, probably from the desire to simplify the holding organisation and to restrict the labour demand. Animal production involves a higher labour input and requires from farmers their full availability.

The share of managers with a higher agricultural education in group A holdings is higher by nine percentage points than in group B (Table 3). It seems that the function of group A holdings was slightly different, i.e. they were not subordinated to household-specific interests and objectives. They served as the place of residence and food production but the principal source of income of household members was work outside the holding. Holding managers, owing to their higher education, were better predisposed to undertake suitable work, and more jobs were available to them. A different function of group A holdings is also reflected in the share of holdings with a declared farmer's successor, which was 11.2 percentage points lower than in group B.

# Income from agricultural holdings and total income of farmers' families

The total production values, the total costs, and the total income of the farmers' families of holdings in groups A and B differed significantly ( $p \le 0.05$ , Table 4). The income from agricultural in holdings for group A was lower, although the support obtained through subsidies on current operations was higher: 74.4 per cent, compared with 60.0 per cent for group B. Subsidy payments per hectare of agricultural land were also much higher, by 15.7 per cent. This may imply that the holdings with non-agricultural income were more active in gaining financial support available from various EU programmes, thereby searching for more efficient ways to improve their economic standing. But for such support, the income from agricultural production would only account for 25 per cent of the income that was actually generated by group A farmers, and for 40 per cent of that earned in group B.

The farm income of group B holdings was more favourable, and the production efficiency was higher, although this difference was just 2.8 per cent. Overall efficiency was measured by the unit cost of the production value. Agricultural production in both groups of holdings was commodity-oriented, and the share of the value of sold production accounted for around 75 per cent of the total production value. The financial means generated were most likely retained by holdings, allowing them to finance the purchase of current assets, and to carry out minor repairs and refurbishments.

The income of a farm per family work unit (FWU) shows the potential amount of remuneration available to farmers and their family members. In this respect, the situation of farmers in both groups of holdings was similar, with their income reaching a comparable level. The income was around 47 per cent of the average net wage and salary in the national economy. This means that the analysed holdings failed to satisfy the conditions of parity holdings, i.e. they did not provide their users with income comparable to that generated by persons employed in non-agricultural sectors (when converted per FWU). This is likely to have stemmed from an inadequate production scale and poor information on optimal production technologies, as well as from insufficient managerial skills and marketing knowledge. Józwiak and Kagan (2008) showed that an income from own work that is similar to parity pay may only be generated in holdings run by natural persons with a size of 8-16 ESU.

The off-farm income of group A holdings was 57% higher than the income earned from agricultural holdings. In effect, the total income of farmers' families in group A holdings was 2.2 times higher than that of families generating income from agricultural activity only (i.e. group B). Given the much more favourable standing of group A farmers' families, it can be assumed that the resources generated from off-farm activity were, at least to some extent, used to finance the agricultural holding. This is reflected by the share of holdings with negative income, being by 1.6 percentage points lower, and by a slightly lower percentage of indebted holdings (Table 4).

**Table 4:** The income of families in Poland earning income from A: both agricultural work and off-farm income; B: agricultural work only.

 Average figures for 2005-2009.

		Farms group				
Parameter			<b>\</b> ]	[H	8]	A/D
		PLN	EUR	PLN	EUR	%
Total production value	[farm]	38,273	9,866	48,522	12,502	78.9
Share of the value of sold production in total production value	[%]	73	.0	74	.2	98.4
Total costs	[farm]	32,882	8,460	40,525	10,427	81.1
The income of a farm	[farm]	13,883	3,591	16,084	4,154	86.3
	[FWU]	10,304	2,666	10,405	2,688	99.0
Share of subsidies on current operations in the income of a farm	[%]	74	.4	60	0.0	124.0
Subsidies on current operations	[1 ha AL]	981	251	848	217	115.7
Relationship between income per 1 FWU to net salary in the national economy	[%]	47	.3	47	47.7	
Share of farm with a negative income of a farm	[%]	9	.6	11	.2	85.7
Share of indebted holdings	[%]	36.9 37.1		.1	99.5	
Off-farm income	[farm]	21,819	5,611	-	-	-
Total income of farmer's family	[farm]	35,703	9,202	16,084	4,154	222.0

-: calculations were not applicable

Source: Own calculations based on unpublished FADN data.

		Farms group					
Parameter			<u>\]</u>	[B	A/D		
		PLN	EUR	PLN	EUR	%	
Total production value	[ha AL]	3,635	937	4,264	1,098	85.2	
Direct costs	[ha AL]	1,397	359	1,501	385	93.1	
Costs of sowing materials, fertilisers and plant protection products	[ha AL]	520	133	595	153	87.4	
The income of a farm	[ha AL]	1,318	342	1,413	365	93.3	
Labour efficiency	[AWU]	27,338	7,065	29,952	7,724	91.3	

**Table 5:** Production intensity in Poland in A: farms run by families earning income from both agricultural work and off-farm income; B: farms run by families earning income from agricultural work only. Average figures for 2005-2009.

Source: Own calculations based on unpublished FADN data.

#### **Production intensity**

The holdings exhibit certain cause-and-effect relationships between production intensity and its economic outcomes (Table 5). Direct costs per hectare of agricultural land, used as the measure of production intensity, were higher in the holdings run by families whose income only came from agricultural activity (group B). Their average level in 2005-2009 reached PLN 1,501 (EUR 385), exceeding by 7.4 per cent the costs incurred by group A. A parallel trend involves the three components of direct costs, i.e. sowing materials, fertilisers and plant protection products, which in group B holdings were 14.4 per cent higher compared to group A. Based on these comparisons, it can be inferred that higher production intensity entails higher effectiveness of land use and better production outcomes. As a result, the profitability of land (the income of a farm per hectare of agricultural land) in group B holdings, as compared to group A, was 7.2 per cent higher, and so was labour efficiency, by 9.5 per cent. Higher labour efficiency, i.e. greater utilisation of the production resources, is considered to be one of the principal factors behind the competitive power of agricultural holdings. Low labour efficiency constitutes a barrier to more intensive development. Both production intensity and labour efficiency in the group A holdings were lower, which also triggered weaker production results and economic outcomes.

Analysing the input-side cost of fertilisers and plant protection products, it is estimated that their negative environmental impact was lower in group A holdings. A simple measure was provided by the total cost of fertilisers and plant protection products per the income of a farm unit, and the difference in favour of group A reached 5.5 per cent. In the production process, the level of expenditure on production means is a significant element, as it is mostly farmerdependent. The consequences of the decisions made are apparent in the relationship between agricultural activity and natural environment.

# The productivity of current expenditure and fixed capital, and the use of holding assets

Intensity translates itself into productivity, i.e. the amount of production in relation to expenditure. This indicator reflects both the technical and economic aspects of economic activity (Coelli *et al.*, 2005). The productivity analysis of current expenditure (current assets) shows the impact of the expenditure management model on the resultant products. As in the case of production intensity, the results indicate the superiority of group B holdings. The average productivity of current expenditure in group B in the surveyed years was 12.4 percentage points higher than in group A holdings (Table 6).

**Table 6:** Selected indicators describing the production and economic standing in Poland of A: farms run by families earning income from both agricultural work and off-farm income; B: farms run by families earning income from agricultural work only. Average figures for 2005-2009.

Davamatar		Farms	group	A/B
r al ameter		[A]	[B]	%
Productivity of current assets	[%]	128.5	140.9	91.2
Productivity of fixed assets	[ratio]	4.7	4.5	104.5
Total productivity of current and fixed assets	[%]	18.1	20.0	90.7
Share of fixed assets in total assets	[%]	85.7	85.6	100.1
Second Commentations have demonstration	JEADN	1-4-		

Source: Own calculations based on unpublished FADN data.

The productivity of fixed capital expenditure (fixed assets) was expressed as the production value per 1 PLN depreciation of the fixed assets involved. This type of productivity reflects the intensity of using fixed assets in the production process, i.e. fixed assets activity. The results show that the productivity of fixed capital expenditures in both holding groups was at a comparably low level. This can be partly explained through the analysis of the assets structure in the surveyed holdings, which indicates a dominating share of fixed assets in both holding groups (85.7 and 85.6 per cent). A considerable share of fixed assets in total assets was hardly conductive to high effectiveness of capital use, and it made the reproduction of assets rather difficult.

The effectiveness of assets use is illustrated in more detail in Table 7. In general, the surveyed holdings were characterised by a limited predisposition towards restructuring and adjusting to market transitions, as shown by the central immobilisation index, exceeding 1.0. In average terms, the central immobilisation index in the surveyed period amounted to 6.0 in both groups of holdings. Farmers probably had insufficient financial resources to modernise and upgrade their holdings. They also made a minor use of loans, with the share of indebted holdings amounting to around 37 per cent. The structure of liabilities was dominated by long-term loans (which constituted around 70 per cent), generally allocated to investments.

The debt ratio in both types of holdings was similar, in group A amounting to 3.7 per cent and in group B to 4.0 per cent. Nevertheless, group A holdings indicated higher reproduction of fixed assets, at the rate of -1.4 per cent, as compared to -3.0 per cent in group B. The limited reproduction of fixed assets, as indicated by the data, means that the rate of reproduction was insufficient, and fixed assets were subject to depreciation. It is projected that the future of most such holdings, operating as self-sufficient and self-financed production entities, is very uncertain.

**Table 7:** Selected indicators describing the financial risk and predisposition towards restructuring in Poland in A: farms run by families earning income from both agricultural work and off-farm income; B: farms run by families earning income from agricultural work only. Average figures for 2005-2009.

Devementer		Farms	group	A/B
Farameter	[A]	[B]	%	
Fixed assets to current assets	[ratio]	6.0	6.0	100.0
Rate of reproduction of fixed assets	[%]	-1.4	-3.0	47.0
Share of indebted holdings	[%]	36.9	37.1	99.5
Debt ratio of holdings	[%]	3.7	4.0	92.9
Debt structure ratio	[%]	66.9	70.8	94.4

Source: Own calculations based on unpublished FADN data.

# Discussion

The use of land for agricultural production forms the intrinsic quality of rural areas. In Poland, agricultural land constitutes over 50 per cent of the total area of the country. However, the fragmentation of agricultural holdings is a factor that at least partly restricts their use. This phenomenon is especially strong in the southern regions of Poland. The economic results achieved by the holdings are characterised by regional diversity, arising from the diversified concentration of production intensity, which stems from historical processes, as well as from dissimilar natural conditions. In certain regions, the scattered holding structure leads to the marginalisation of agriculture, or even to the disappearance of agricultural activity, which may result in a considerable landscape downgrading.

The average income situation in 2005-2009 of the surveyed holdings was very unfavourable, despite substantial support through EU subsidies, the share of which in holding income ranged from 34.1 to 78.1 per cent, depending on the region. Nonetheless, the income of agricultural holders was not comparable with the income earned by persons employed in non-agricultural sectors, amounting to as little as 51.4-61.2 per cent of the latter. The results of Augustyńska-Grzymek and Skarżyńska (2011) also show that farms of 2-8 ESU find themselves in a difficult situation and that their long-term viability is uncertain. Some might survive if they adopt a more professional management approach. It is necessary for farmers to improve their agricultural qualifications and become more active in gaining external financial support, including loans, as well as considering starting non-agricultural farm activity or seeking external sources of income. From the economic point of view, land concentration in family farming is necessary to (a) increase labour productivity, (b) make efficient use of technology, in view of the problem of overinvestment in small holdings, (c) relieve the pressure to reduce unit costs, which is of major importance to economic competitiveness, and (d) create grounds for increasing the income of the agricultural population (Zegar, 2009b).

In Poland, income from work outside agriculture is the prevailing source of income in rural households, followed by social transfers, retirement pay and pensions, whereas income from agricultural activity constitutes the third major source (Grosse and Hardt, 2010). The growth in the employment of rural residents outside their own holding, which has been noted in Poland in recent years, is connected with growing entrepreneurship and the investment attractiveness of rural areas. These lead to a decreased share of agricultural income, combined with an increased share of off-farm income, in the overall income generated by rural residents. Research conducted in Norway also indicates that the financial situation small family farms is generally better when family members are also employed outside the farm. The greater involvement in off-farm work resulted in a reduction of economic effects of farms (Lien et al., 2010).

The concept of multifunctional agriculture indicates that it is possible for farms to combine the function of agricultural production (in compliance with the environmental and landscape preservation requirements) with additional activities oriented towards diversifying the business. Despite being small in terms of area and having a low industrial capacity, farms with 2-8 ESU have a considerable capacity to produce traditional local food or niche products (e.g. rarely produced goods). The challenge for these farms is to adapt their production profile to their production and environmental capacity.

While insufficient income from agricultural production fosters the undertaking of non-agricultural investments, farmers are more inclined to opt for multi-occupation or diversification of their activity. Holdings in the EU countries, which are small in terms of land (up to 5 ha) and economy (up to 8 ESU), usually base their additional income on the work performed outside their own holding. This concerns more than one third of agricultural holders in the EU-27. In turn, the diversification of agricultural holding activity is generally more popular with larger holdings (over 50 ha). In 2007, along with agricultural production, more than 1,361,000 holdings in the EU-27 conducted non-agricultural activity. This accounts for around 10 per cent of all holdings (EC, 2008; Krakowiak-Bal, 2010).

In Poland, off-farm activity has been the prevailing source of income of rural households in recent years. Our survey showed that the income of farmers' families was 2.2 times higher as compared to the holdings generating income only from agricultural activity. The availability of work outside the agricultural holding is, nevertheless, determined by some factors that can cause difficulties in finding a suitable job, and that may deepen intra-regional development differences. These include, among other things, the communication barriers and the low level of transport infrastructure in rural areas, the demand for work in the rural population and the supply, i.e. adjusting the qualifications of rural residents who look for a job, to the nature of the demand for work. Nonetheless, the availability of non-agricultural jobs to persons residing in rural areas acts as one of the major barriers to rural development and agricultural modernisation.

However, there are efforts being made to improve the living conditions of the Polish countryside, especially towards

the development of entrepreneurship and creating non-agricultural jobs. Examples include activities under the Rural Development Programme 2007-2013 (RDP), i.e. Diversification into non-agricultural activities and Establishment and development of micro enterprises. Agency for Restructuring and Modernisation of Agriculture data show that by the end of 2011 under both of these activities, the payments amounted to PLN 1.1 billion (ARMA, 2012a). Moreover, in the second action (Establishment and development of micro enterprises) to the end of 2011, work in small firms found 12.5 thousand people and 15 thousand applications from entrepreneurs awaited examination (Farmer - portal nowoczesnego rolnika, 2012). An example of successful use of funds under this activity is creation new jobs in the company MEGA MOLD Sp. z o.o. in Jesionka village near Rzeszów (Bobrowska, 2011), as well as the newly-opened clinic for horses EQUUS-VET in Srem, near Poznań, and in the modernised confectionery Supreme PPH in Braszewice in Łódź voivodeship (ARMA, 2012b).

Actions towards improving the economic situation of small farms are also shown in the European Commission proposals for the CAP after 2013. Efforts to improve the distribution of the Single Farm Payment between farms with very different area of agricultural land (capping) and to simplify the support system for small individual farms can be assessed positively. This means that participants will have to meet less stringent requirements for the cross compliance and will be exempt from the requirements of 'greening'. Another benefit of introducing the small farms scheme will be lower transaction costs, the amount of which is often close to the payments for these households. Therefore, the concept of the differentiated treatment of small farms should be interesting. The obligation to use 7 per cent of agricultural land for ecological purposes (such as fallow land) may be unfavourable from the point of view of small farms, as may be the required maintenance of permanent pasture by each household (even not maintaining livestock) that does not join the small farms scheme. That will create many but mostly small ecological areas, which do not improve the relationship between agriculture and the environment. Also perceived negatively is the inability to return to the small farms scheme in case of an earlier withdrawal (EC, 2011; MARD, 2012a; MARD, 2012b).

# References

- ARMA (2012a): Wdrażane programy i działania Dane liczbowe [Implemented programs and activities – Numeric data] [www document] http://www.arimr.gov.pl/pomoc-unijna/wdrazaneprogramy-i-dzialania-dane-liczbowe/program-rozwoju-obszarow-wiejskich-2007-2013.html (accessed 1 July 2012).
- ARMA (2012b): Rolnicze inwestycje finansowane przez ARiMR z PROW 2007–2013 [Agricultural investments financed by ARMA from the RDP 2007–2013] [www document] http:// www.arimr.gov.pl/pomoc-unijna/efekty-unijnej-pomocyudzielanej-przez-arimr/rolnictwo-przetworstwo-zywnosci-iobszary-wiejskie.html (accessed 4 July 2012).
- Augustyńska-Grzymek, I. and Skarżyńska, A. (2011): Stan i szanse rozwoju gospodarstw towarowych uznanych za słabe ekono-

micznie [Situation and opportunities of development of commercial farms considered to be economically weak]. Zagadnienia Ekonomiki Rolnej 1 (326), 81-104.

- Bobrowska, M. (2011): Dofinansowanie na tworzenie i rozwój mikroprzedsiębiorstw na wsi [Subsidy for the creation and development of micro enterprises in rural areas] [www document] http://www.polskieradio.pl/7/898/Artykul/358630, Dofinansowanie-na-tworzenie-i-rozwoj-mikroprzedsiebiorstw-na-wsi-(accessed 2 July 2012).
- CSO (2008): Charakterystyka gospodarstw rolnych w 2007r. [Characteristics of agricultural holdings in 2007]. Warszawa: GUS.
- CSO (2011a): Raport z wyników. Powszechny Spis Rolny 2010 [Report of the results. Agricultural Census 2010]. Warszawa: GUS.
- CSO (2011b): Obszary wiejskie w Polsce [Rural areas in Poland]. Warszawa: GUS.
- Coelli, T.J., Prasada Rao, D.S. O'Donnell, Ch.J. and Battese, G.E. (2005): An introduction to efficiency and productivity analysis. New York: Springer.
- EC (2008): Other gainful activities: pluriactivity and farm diversification in EU-27. LTB D(2008) 17488. Brussel: European Commission.
- EC (2011): Proposal for a regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council establishing rules for direct payments to farmers under support schemes within the framework of the common agricultural policy. COM(2011) 625 final. Brussel: European Commission.
- Ellis, F. and Allison, E. (2004): Livelihood diversification and natural resource access. FAO Livelihood Support Programme Working Paper 9. Roma: FAO.
- Farmer portal nowoczesnego rolnika (2012): 12,5 tys. nowych miejsc pracy na wsi [12.5 thousand new jobs in the country-side] [www document] http://www.farmer.pl/finanse/dotacje-i-doplaty/12-5-tys-nowych-miejsc-pracy-na-wsi,33874.html (accessed 26 June 2012).
- Goraj, L. and Kulawik, J. (1995): Analiza finansowa gospodarstw prowadzących rachunkowość rolną [Financial analysis of agricultural holdings conducting accountancy]. Warszawa: IERiGŻ-PIB.
- Goraj, L., Osuch, D. and Płonka, R. (2008): Wyniki standardowe uzyskane przez gospodarstwa rolne uczestniczące w Polskim FADN w 2007 roku. Część I. Wyniki standardowe [The standard results obtained by the farms participating in the Polish FADN in 2007. Part I. The standard results]. Warszawa: IERiGŻ-PIB.
- Goraj, L., Mańko, S. and Michalak, P. (2010): Poziom i struktura dochodów rodzin prowadzących rachunkowość w 2009 roku [The level and structure of the income of families engaged in accounting in 2009]. Warszawa: IERiGŻ-PIB.
- Grosse, T.G. and Hardt, Ł. (2010): Sektorowa czy zintegrowana, czyli o optymalnej strategii rozwoju polskiej wsi [The sectoral or integrated, the optimal strategy for the development of the Polish countryside]. Warszawa: 'Pro Oeconomia' Fundacja Ewaluacji i Badań Ekonomicznych.
- Hernández-Rivera, J. and Mann, S. (2008): Classification of agricultural systems based on pesticide use intensity and safety. Paper presented at the 12th Congress of the European Association of Agricultural Economists, Gent, Belgium, 26-29 August 2008.
- Hertz, T. (2009): The effect of nonfarm income on investment in Bulgarian family farming. Agricultural Economics 40 (2), 161-176. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-0862.2009.00367.x
- Józwiak, W. (2003): Przewagi komparatywne polskich gospodarstw rolniczych [Comparative advantages of the Polish farms]. Warszawa: IERiGŻ-PIB.
- Józwiak, W. (2009): Efektywność polskich gospodarstw rolnych. Problem czy nadzieja? [Efficiency of Polish farms. Problem or Hope?]. Wieś i Rolnictwo 1 (142).

- Józwiak, W. and Kagan, A. (2008): Gospodarstwa towarowe a gospodarstwa wielkotowarowe [Commodity farms and largecommodity farms]. Roczniki Nauk Rolniczych, Seria G 95 (1), 22-30.
- Kosieradzka, A. (2004): Metoda wielokryterialnej oceny produktywności [Multicriteria productivity measurement method]. Zarządzanie Przedsiębiorstwem 2, 37-45.
- Krakowiak-Bal, A. (2010): Rozwój dodatkowej działalności gospodarczej w gospodarstwach rolnych w UE. [Growth of additional business activity in farms in the UE]. Inżynieria Rolnicza 5 (123), 89-95.
- Lien, G., Kumbhakar, S.C. and Hardaker, J.B. (2010): Determinants of off-farm work and its effects on farm performance: the case of Norwegian grain farmers. Agricultural Economics 41, 577-586. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-0862.2010.00473.x
- Lis, S., Strzelczak, S., Kosieradzka, A., Rafalski, R., Bułak, J. and Santerek, K. (1999): Vademecum produktywności [Vademecum of productivity]. Warszawa: PLACET.
- Manteuffel, R. (1984): Ekonomika i organizacja gospodarstwa rolniczego [Economics and organisation of agricultural farms]. Warszawa: PWRiL.
- MARD (2012a): Strategia zrównoważonego rozwoju wsi, rolnictwa i rybactwa na lata 2012-2020 [Strategy for sustainable rural development, agriculture and fisheries for the years 2012-2020]. Warszawa: MRiRW.

- MARD (2012b): Projekt MRiRW szczegółowego stanowiska Polski w odniesieniu do propozycji KE w zakresie systemu płatności bezpośrednich po 2013 r. [Project of MARD of the Polish detailed position in relation to the EC proposal on direct payments after 2013]. Warszawa: MRiRW.
- Nowak, E. (2008): Analiza sprawozdań finansowych [Analysis of financial statements]. Warszawa: Polskie Wydawnictwo Ekonomiczne.
- Pfeiffer, L., Lopez-Feldman, A. and Taylor, E. (2009): Is off-farm income reforming the farm? Evidence from Mexico. Agricultural Economics 40 (2), 125-126. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/ j.1574-0862.2009.00365.x
- Zegar, J.S. (2009a): Struktura polskiego rolnictwa rodzinnego pod koniec pierwszej dekady XXI wieku [Structure of the Polish family farming at the end of the first decade of the 21st century]. Warszawa: IERiGŻ-PIB.
- Zegar, J.S. (2009b): Kwestia koncentracji ziem w polskim rolnictwie indywidualnym [The concentration of land in the Polish private agriculture]. Roczniki Nauk Rolniczych, Seria G 96 (4), 256-266.
- Zhang, L. (2003): Off-farm employment in relation to small-scale livelihoods and natural resource management in China. In K. Saxena *et al.* (eds) Resources management in marginal areas: Case studies in monsoon Asia. Proceedings of an international symposium sponsored by the United Nations University, Center for Southeast Asian Studies and Japan International Research Center for Agricultural Sciences Tokyo, 209-219.

#### **TÖRÖK Áron\* and JÁMBOR Attila\***

# Competitiveness and Geographical Indications: the case of fruit spirits in Central and Eastern European countries

In 2004 and 2007 twelve countries joined the European Union (EU), bringing about significant changes in the field of European agriculture. One of the major changes was the transformation of the agri-food trade of these countries. This paper analyses the effects of EU enlargement on the competitiveness of fruit spirits in six Central and Eastern European countries (CEECs), especially regarding geographical indications, by using the theory of revealed comparative advantages. Although the majority of the studied CEEC fruit spirits was both competitiveness in terms of quality and price of fruit spirits in the region declined. The results indicate that these countries are losing their market positions in their traditional fruit spirit sector in the EU-15 beverages market in spite of the fact that the majority of these products have a geographical indication. These changes are in line with the overall trend of an increasing trade deficit in the overall beverages, spirits and vinegar market of the six CEECs with the EU-15 after 2003. By contrast, the well-known grappa of Italy is shown to be competitive in terms of both price and quality during this period. It is clear that such products with geographical indications can be competitive in European markets.

Keywords: competitiveness, geographical indications, fruit spirits, Central and Eastern Europe

\* Corvinus University of Budapest, 1093 Budapest, Fővám tér 8. Hungary. Corresponding author: attila.jambor@uni-corvinus.hu

# Introduction

In 2004 and 2007, twelve countries joined the European Union (EU), bringing about significant changes in the field of agriculture. One of the major changes was the transformation of their national agricultural trade (Gorton *et al.*, 2006, Bojnec and Fertő, 2008a,b; Török and Jámbor, 2012). EU membership has made these countries part of a large market, thereby changing the competitiveness of their agricultural products, realised through agricultural trade. In such an enlarged, competitive environment, the role of high quality, region-specific products has measurably increased. These products, in many cases possessing Protected Designation of Origin (PDO) or Protected Geographical Indication (PGI) status, have special characteristics that European consumers appreciate.

PGI and PDO products currently play an important role in the EU's policy on agricultural product quality but, as very little analysis has been made of the competitiveness of products with geographical indication, the link between PGI/ PDO products and their competitiveness remains unclear. Therefore, the aim of this paper is to assess whether products with geographical indications have any competitive and/or comparative advantage in European markets. To meet this aim, the paper analyses the competitiveness in EU-15 markets of traditional fruit spirits produced in six Central and Eastern European countries (CEECs). The longer established EU Member States have long traditions of producing highly matured spirits including such famous products as whisky, brandy and cognac, while CEECs have their own specialty - spirits distilled from fruits - and many of them have PGI status (Appendix 1).

# Competitiveness of CEEC agriculture following EU enlargement

Many studies have looked at the competitiveness of agriculture in CEECs following EU enlargement. Gorton *et al.* (2006) analysed the international competitiveness of

Hungarian agriculture by calculating domestic resource cost ratios and making estimations for 2007 and 2013. They projected that EU enlargement would have a negative impact on the international competitiveness of Hungarian agriculture by increasing land and labour prices. Similar estimations were conducted by Erjavec *et al.* (2006), who forecast that the newly accessed Member States would gain from higher prices and budgetary support, indicating real improvements in most agricultural sectors over recent production levels. Ivanova *et al.* (2007) analysed Bulgarian agriculture following EU accession using the AGMEMOD model and found that accession would have a very positive effect on the crop sector in Bulgaria, whereas the effect on the livestock sector would be the opposite.

The impacts of EU accession on agriculture in the New Member States were studied by Csáki and Jámbor (2010) who concluded that EU accession has had an overall positive effect, although Member States capitalised the opportunities provided by the enlarged market in different ways. Kiss (2011) added that competition in domestic markets in CEECs increased significantly, resulting in massive import penetration. Kiss (2007) analysed changes in the agri-food trade of Hungary since EU accession and concluded that national agri-food trade balance with the EU-27 decreased during that period. Rusali (2010) investigated post-EU accession trends in Romania's agri-food trade and showed that the low competitiveness of the processing sector was the main constraint in achieving higher revenue from exports.

Toming (2007) looked at the impact of EU accession on the export competitiveness of the Estonian food processing industry and showed that it has not yet been able to reap the benefits of the EU market. Bojnec and Fertő (2008a) analysed the agri-food trade competitiveness with the EU-15 of the newly accessed Member States and concluded that trade has increased as a result of EU enlargement, though there have been 'catching-up' difficulties for some Member States in terms of price and quality competition, more so in higher value-added, processed products. After studying price and quality competition in Hungarian–Slovenian bilateral agri-food trade, Bojnec and Fertő (2008b) confirmed that the separation of one-way non-price competition from price and quality competition in two-way trade (the latter of which means both exports and imports of a product group) is important to underline the reality of economics and trade in small countries. Bojnec and Fertő (2012) investigated the complementarities of trade advantage and trade competitiveness measures for the agro-food trade of five CEECs with the EU and confirmed that the revealed trade advantage is consistent with the one-way export and the successful price and quality competition categories in two-way trade.

Török and Jámbor (2012) also found that almost all newly accessed EU Member States experienced a decrease in their comparative advantage following accession. As for the stability of comparative advantage, their results suggest a weakening trend, underpinned by the convergence of the pattern of revealed comparative advantage. From analysing Hungarian agri-food trade after EU accession, Jámbor and Hubbard (2012) reached similar conclusions and added that EU accession has radically changed the survival time of agrifood trade, in that revealed comparative advantage is shown not to be persistent.

#### The economics of geographical indications

There has recently been an increasing amount of research on the economic impacts of geographical indications of wines and spirits. Malorgio et al. (2007) focused on the influence of the European wines with PDI status in the world market and showed that there is growing consumer attention and interest towards these products, although these wines are usually sold at a higher price. Research on the grappa industry in Trentino, Italy concluded that local producers considered geographical indication as one of the most important characteristics of the region (Trevisan, 2008). Trejo-Pech et al. (2010) examined the case of mezcal, a Mexican spirit distilled from agave, and suggested that the success of this ancient local product was due to its protected denomination awarded in 1995, according to which the producers could use the legal protection as a tool for product differentiation.

The analysis of the importance of non-alcoholic food and agricultural products also occupies a significant place in the literature. Teuber (2007) emphasised that geographical indications are useful tools for product differentiation and that therefore developing countries make attempts to secure such protection for their products. Belletti *et al.* (2007) pointed out that companies in Toscana, Italy use geographical indications for numerous reasons in order to succeed in world markets. They help to protect the products from cheaper imitations and the companies benefit from the the reputation of the region of origin. In Norway, Borch and Roaldsen (2007) found that the protection of the denomination of origin is a factor of competitiveness, especially for the high quality traditional food products in the premium sector.

Much of the literature underlines the fact that geographical indications are accompanied by higher perceived quality and therefore higher prices. Loureiro and McCluskey (2000) examined the case of Galician veal and stressed that geographical indication is a powerful marketing tool in combination with quality indicators. Based on the case of single-origin coffees, Teuber (2007) stated that coffees with geographical indication command a premium price because of the reputation of their high perceived quality. Monteiro and Lucas (2001) found that geographical indication protection is the most important attribute for consumers in the case of traditional Portuguese cheese; more important than price, quality certification label or ingredients. It is logical therefore to assume that products geographical indications are associated with higher perceived quality.

Concerning the effect of quality-based certifications (geographical indication, bio, GMO free etc.) on willingness to pay, two important factors should be underlined. On the one hand, the price premium of the certified products can be afforded only by the consumers of the developed countries (Henneberry, 2004); therefore at present this issue should be examined in European and North American markets. However, in some developing countries (primarily China), such products are experiencing an increasing demand because of their prestige and the fact that they are often a status symbol (Heslop and Papadopulos, 1993; Zhou and Hui, 2003). Moreover, there is a strong positive correlation between the demand for quality-certified products and the level of urbanisation. Bureau and Valceschini (2003) suggest that the bigger is the distance between the consumer and the producing area, the greater is the need of the product to be certified by quality.

The paper is structured as follows. The next part describes the methodology used for calculations, while the third part presents our results on the competitiveness of CEEC fruit spirits in EU-15 markets. The fourth part compares results with the performance of Italian grappa, while the last part concludes.

## Methodology

The competitiveness of PGI/PDO products can be well investigated through their international trade performance, thus the analyses of revealed comparative advantages provides the basis for this research. The original index of revealed comparative advantage was first published by Balassa (1965) who defined the following:

$$B_{ij} = \left(\frac{X_{ij}}{X_{il}}\right) / \left(\frac{X_{nj}}{X_{nl}}\right) \tag{1}$$

where *X* means export, *i* indicates a given country, *j* is for a given product, *t* stands for a group of products and *n* for a group of countries. If B > 1, a given country has a comparative advantage compared to focus countries or, in contrast, a revealed comparative disadvantage.

The Balassa-index is especially criticised because it is seen as neglecting the different effects of agricultural policies and asymmetric values. Vollrath (1991) suggested three different specifications of revealed comparative advantages in order to eliminate these problems: relative trade advantage index (RTA), logarithm of relative export advantage (ln*RXA*) and relative competitiveness (RC). Relative trade advantage index (RTA) takes both exports and imports into account and is the difference between relative export advantage index (RXA) and the relative import advantage index (RMA).

Expressed pro forma:

$$RTA_{ii} = RXA_{ii} - RMA_{ii} \tag{2}$$

where  $RXA_{ij} = B_{ij}$  and  $RMA_{ij} = (m_{ij}/m_{ii})/(m_{nj}/m_{ni})$  (*m* means the import), that is,

$$RTA_{ij} = [(x_{ij}/x_{ii})/(x_{nj}/x_{nt})] - [(m_{ij}/m_{it})/(m_{nj}/m_{nt})]$$
(3)

If RTA > 0, this reveals that a given country has a comparative advantage compared to focus countries or, in contrast, a revealed comparative disadvantage. Vollrath's second index is the logarithm of relative export advantages (lnRXA), while his third index is called revealed competitiveness (RC), which is the difference between the logarithm of relative export advantages and that of relative import advantages:

$$RC_{ii} = \ln RXA_{ii} - \ln RMA_{ii} \tag{4}$$

Positive ln*RXA* and *RC* indicate a competitive advantage, while negative values indicate competitive disadvantage.

The literature interlinks the model of revealed comparative advantages with new streams of trade theories. This approach stresses that price and quality competition in two-way trade is worth separating. To achieve this goal, the literature introduces a new concept: unit value difference (UVD), which is the difference between export and import unit values, defined as follows:

$$UV_{ij}^{x} = X_{ij}/Q_{ij}^{x}$$
 and  $UV_{ij}^{m} = M_{ij}/Q_{ij}^{m}$  so  $UVD_{ij}^{m} = UV_{ij}^{x}/UV_{ij}^{m}$  (5)

where X stands for export, M indicates import, Q stand for quality, i means a given country and j is for a product. Equation (5) means that the difference of a product group's unit value (UVD) can be defined if import unit value  $(UV_{ij}^m)$ is deducted from export unit value  $(UV_{ij}^n)$ ; that is, export value achieved from a country's given product group  $(X_{ij})$ is divided by export quantity  $(Q_{ij}^m)$ , then divide import value  $(M_{ij})$  by import quantity  $(Q_{ij}^m)$  and deduct the two values from each other. Trade balance (TB) can also be easily calculated from the formula above:  $(TB_{ij} = X_{ij} - M_{ij})$ , and is the difference between export and import values of a given product group running to/coming from the focus country.

By using the two new concepts (UVD and TB), the literature creates the following four categories in order to separate price-quality competition (GP-index on the basis of Gehlhar and Pick, 2002). These categories implicitly refer to twoway and not to one-way trade and are well able to separate the competitive positions of a country's product groups with regard to price and quality:

- Category A (successful price competition): *TB<sub>ii</sub>*>0 and *UVD<sub>ii</sub>*<0;
   </li>
- Category B (unsuccessful price competition): *TB<sub>ii</sub>*<0 and *UVD<sub>ii</sub>*>0;
- Category C (successful quality competition): *TB<sub>ii</sub>*>0 and *UVD<sub>ii</sub>*>0;
- Category D (unsuccessful quality competition): *TB<sub>ii</sub>*<0 and *UVD<sub>ii</sub>*<0.
   </li>

In order to calculate these various indices, we used the Eurostat trade database with eight digit breakdown (CN8), resulting in five products (indicated by 'j' in the equations above) for spirits distilled from fruits (Appendix 2). Data are then aggregated to two digit breakdown in order to identify the positions of fruit spirits in the *beverages, spirits and vinegar* sector (indicated by 't' in equations). We used trade data from 2001-2011, providing a clear basis for analysing the effects of EU accession. In this context, the EU is defined as the Member States of the EU-15. Owing to the lack of trade data in the spirit category for many newly accessed Member States, the results from six CEECs (Bulgaria, Czech Republic, Hungary, Poland, Romania, and Slovenia) are analysed.

#### Results

#### Trends in fruit spirits trade

Significant changes have occurred in the CEEC fruit spirits trade with the EU-15 following EU enlargement (Figure 1). Although some Member States (Bulgaria, Czech Republic and Romania) reached a positive trade balance in some years after 2003, fruit spirits imports exceeded exports in most cases, resulting in a trade deficit. The Czech Republic shows a mixed performance with large fluctuations between years. We may conclude that EU accession resulted in an increased trade deficit in fruit spirits in most CEECs.

These changes are in line with the overall trend of an increasing trade deficit in the beverages, spirits and vinegar market of the six CEECs with the EU-15 since 2003 (Figure 2). Prior to EU enlargement, Bulgaria, the Czech Republic and Hungary had in most years a trade surplus although all countries analysed experienced an increasing trade deficit over time. In most cases the deficit was the biggest in 2008



**Figure 1:** The trade balance in fruit spirits of six Central and Eastern European countries with the EU-15 in the period 2003-2011. Source: authors' own calculations based on Eurostat data



**Figure 2:** The trade balance in beverages, spirits and vinegar of six Central and Eastern European countries with the EU-15 in the period 2001-2011.

Source: authors' own calculations based on Eurostat data

and the smallest in 2010. By comparing these results with Figure 1, it becomes apparent that the decline in the CEEC fruit spirits trade with the EU-15 following EU enlargement played just a minor role in the overall decrease in the overall beverages, spirits and vinegar trade balance.

When analysing the main EU-15 trading partners in fruit spirits of the six CEECs, a high concentration becomes evident. Three EU-15 Member States account for 90 per cent of the fruit spirits trade of the six CEECs, with Germany being the major trading partner in most cases (Table 1). Concentration has not changed significantly since EU accession.

#### Competitiveness of the CEEC fruit spirits trade

In the analysis of the competitiveness of the fruit spirits trade of the six CEECs with the EU-15, all four Balassaindices show similar results for each country. In general, all countries except Hungary and Poland (the latter not having a PGI fruit spirit) had a revealed comparative advantage and all were competitive in the EU-15 beverages market in the period 2001-2011 (Table 2). Standard deviations are normal (except for Romania in some cases), indicating only small changes between years. However, in addition to the overall picture, it is evident that the values for Hungary and Poland are fundamentally lower than those for other countries analysed, indicating that individual country performances differed significantly.

An analysis of price and quality competition over time shows similar results. Two-way fruit spirits trade with the EU-15 – which was decisive in the period analysed – was ultimately unsuccessful in terms of quality and price (Table 3). It is apparent that a growing number of fruit spirits became unsuccessful with respect to price and quality competition following EU accession, while the share of successful competition has been diminishing over time. One-way trade in some years was caused by the lack of exports from some of the CEECs.

As to analysis by country, Bulgaria and Czech Republic show signs of successful price and quality competition, in many cases, while other countries analysed can, in the majority of the cases, be characterised by unsuccessful price and quality competition (Table 4). Compared to 2001, when fruit spirits in three of the six countries were competitive in the EU-15 beverages markets, all products except for those coming from the Czech Republic had become uncompetitive by 2011. Slovenia is a good example of having a PGI product and being uncompetitive in both quality and price terms, while the Czech Republic is an exception as it does not possess any PGI fruit spirits but is competitive in some years.

**Table 1:** Concentration by country of the fruit spirits trade of six Central and Eastern European countries with the EU-15 in 2003 and 2011 (per cent).

	Ex	ports			Im	ports	
200	2003 2011			200	11		
Country	Share	Country	Share	Country	Share	Country	Share
Germany	60	Austria	53	Germany	50	Germany	60
Austria	19	Italy	29	Spain	28	Italy	24
Italy	17	Germany	11	Italy	18	France	6

Source: authors' own calculations based on Eurostat data

**Table 2:** Revealed comparative advantage of fruit spirits of six Central and Eastern European countries in the EU-15 beverages market, 2001-2011.

Denomination		Average,	2001-2011		Standard deviation, 2001-2011			
Denomination	В	RTA	InRXA	RC	В	RTA	lnRXA	RC
Revealed comparative advantage, if:	> 1	> 0	> 0	> 0				
Bulgaria	2.84	2.64	0.52	2.39	2.64	2.61	1.25	1.55
Czech Republic	5.32	4.52	1.27	2.00	4.77	4.57	0.99	1.09
Hungary	0.52	0.15	-0.98	0.06	0.46	0.73	0.87	1.82
Poland	0.09	-0.04	-3.75	-1.56	0.15	0.18	1.89	2.14
Romania	6.08	5.43	0.38	1.16	12.39	12.22	1.85	1.41
Slovenia	3.20	2.40	0.52	0.84	2.69	2.52	1.59	1.60

Source: authors' own calculations based on Eurostat data

**Table 3:** Fruit spirit trade between six Central and Eastern European countries and the EU-15 with regard to price and quality competition, 2001-2011.

Percentage (%)	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011
One-way trade	0.00	0.09	0.09	0.00	0.00	0.18	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Two-way trade	1.00	0.91	0.91	1.00	1.00	0.82	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00	1.00
Category A: successful price competition	0.40	0.25	0.25	0.33	0.33	0.00	0.00	0.20	0.00	0.33	0.00
Category B: unsuccessful price competition	0.20	0.25	0.25	0.00	0.33	0.33	0.60	0.40	0.50	0.17	0.33
Category C: successful quality competition	0.20	0.25	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.17
Category D: unsuccessful quality competition	0.20	0.25	0.50	0.67	0.33	0.67	0.40	0.40	0.50	0.50	0.50

Source: authors' own calculations based on Eurostat data

Table 4: GP-indices in the fruit spirits trade of six Central and Eastern European countries.\*

GP-index	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011
Bulgaria	D	D	А	А	А	В	D	А	D	А	D
Czech Republic	А	А	D	D	В	-	-	-	В	А	С
Hungary	С	-	-	А	В	-	В	В	D	В	В
Poland	-	-	-	D	D	-	В	D	В	D	D
Romania	В	С	В	D	А	D	В	В	В	D	В
Slovenia	А	В	D	D	D	D	D	D	D	D	D

\* A = successful price competition, B = unsuccessful price competition, C = successful quality competition, D = unsuccessful quality competition

Source: authors' own calculations based on Eurostat data



Figure 3: Italian grappa exports to, and trade balance with, the EU-15. Source: authors' own calculations based on Eurostat data

#### Competitiveness of grappa: the Italian case

It can be asked how these results compare with those of a well-known PGI fruit spirit produced in an EU-15 Member State (Appendix 3). Is the competitiveness of all fruit spirits negative in Europe or there are exceptions? As an illustrative example, the Italian grappa was selected and its competitiveness was tested by the same indicators. The trade balance of grappa with EU-15 markets was significantly positive (EUR 16-28 million in 2001-2011), in contrast to CEEC fruit spirits (Figure 3). Moreover, the Italian grappa trade balance shows an increasing trend, rising from EUR 20 million in 2001 to EUR 24 million in 2011.

The Italian grappa is more competitive than the CEEC fruit spirits in the EU-15 beverages market and is also competitive in terms of price and quality (Table 5). It had a revealed comparative advantage in all years analysed by the

**Table 5:** Revealed comparative advantage and GP-indices of Italian grappa in the EU-15 beverages market, 2001-2011.

	Denomination								
	В	RTA	lnRXA	RC	GP-index*				
2001	13.02	0.27	2.57	0.02	А				
2002	12.61	-2.06	2.53	-0.15	А				
2003	10.15	-3.89	2.32	-0.32	С				
2004	10.03	-59.08	2.31	-1.93	С				
2005	11.15	-71.61	2.41	-2.00	С				
2006	12.98	-52.04	2.56	-1.61	С				
2007	13.83	-18.23	2.63	-0.84	С				
2008	13.29	-8.38	2.59	-0.49	С				
2009	11.68	-36.46	2.46	-1.42	С				
2010	12.51	-52.58	2.53	-1.65	С				
2011	13.28	-46.49	2.59	-1.50	С				
Average	12.23	-31.87	2.50	-1.08	n.a.				
Standard deviation	1.30	26.14	0.11	0.74	n.a.				

\* for the interpretation of the GP-index, see Table 3

Source: authors' own calculations based on Eurostat data

B and lnRXA index, while RTA and RC indices were negative in most cases. A comparison of these results with those of the CEEC fruit spirits suggests that export-based indices for grappa are higher, although import-based ones are lower, which might simply result from the fact that imports are more likely to be influenced by policy interventions. Standard deviations were relatively low for grappa except for the RTA index, indicating slight changes between years in values of respective indices.

However, the GP-index of the Italian grappa is much more favourable than that of the CEEC fruit spirits: in 2001 and 2002 grappa was price competitive, while from 2003 to 2011 grappa was successful in quality competition. This suggests that the positive trade balance of the Italian grappa in the EU-15 was associated with high prices for exports and low prices for imports. The results clearly indicate that the Italian grappa outperforms the CEEC fruit spirits in competitiveness in the EU-15 beverages market although both have a PGI in their labels.

# Discussion

Our analyses reveal some clear trends in the fruit spirits trade with the EU-15 of the six CEECs. Firstly, it is observable that the CEECs imported more beverages and fruit spirits than they exported, resulting in a negative trade balance. Secondly, in the vast majority of cases the CEEC fruit spirits experienced unsuccessful price and quality competition after EU enlargement, meaning that the CEECs exported fruit spirits at a reasonably low price, and imported them at a high price. Consequently, the perceived quality of fruit spirits was not in line with their prices. What is the background to these changes?

First of all, the opening of national agri-food markets to EU competition has led to a marked increase in regional imports of high value-added and price-competitive processed products, while exports continue to be the more easily substitutable bulk agri-food products. Processed products from the EU-15 are much more price competitive in the national market than are regional raw materials in EU-15 markets (Jámbor and Hubbard, 2012).

Another important factor has been the tough adjustment to new market conditions. EU membership has made the CEECs part of a large, competitive market. On the one hand, this market offers tremendous opportunities for their agricultural sectors; on the other hand, they are faced with significantly increased competition in their domestic markets and the trade figures indicate a rather limited ability so far to withstand these competitive pressures (Csáki and Jámbor, 2010). The subsidy policy of competitors is also important as a cause. The traditionally high agricultural subsidies of the EU-15 have distorted the competitiveness of agri-food products imported by the region after EU accession.

Meeting future challenges requires that this situation be acknowledged within agricultural policy making, respecting the production of unique national/regional products. Targeted policies for PGI/PDO producers are needed such as the protection of the name of the produce, the enhancement of proper marketing strategies and the enhancement of competitiveness of PGI/PDO producers. It is of utmost importance to retain the original name of PDO products but this is often not a simple procedure. In the case of *feta* cheese, for instance, it took a long legal process until Greece secured the exclusive right to produce this well known product; while Germany, France and Denmark were able to manufacture it only using different denominations. The issue regarding the Tokaj PDO wine is still on the agenda between Hungary and Slovakia; so far there is no agreement on the usage of this denomination

It is clear that PDO products are seen as having a relevant business value. Several researchers have shown that European consumers are becoming aware of the geographical indication system and are familiar with the logos but the main concept (high quality based on origin) is still very unclear even in Southern Europe where geographical indication products such as grappa look back on a long tradition (Bureau and Valeschini, 2003). The introduction of a common European logo for wines and alcoholic drinks may help consumers to recognise the special characteristics of these high quality products which would be realised in higher prices, and thus be beneficial for the whole sector (Belletti *et al.*, 2007).

But the most important question is how to improve the trade balance of the CEEC PGI fruit spirits with the EU-15. This issue is a complex one that raises many other questions for economists working in different areas (marketing, agriculture, food etc.) Further research is needed to better understand the patterns behind these changes and to create a long-term strategy for the sector. However, the problem is not unsolvable as the Italian example indicates.

# Conclusions

This paper has analysed the competitiveness of products with PDO as realised through the fruit spirit trade of six CEECs with the EU-15 beverages markets and has drawn a number of conclusions. Firstly, the majority of the studied CEEC fruit spirits was both competitive and had a comparative advantage in the EU-15 beverages market in the period 2001-2011, although the competitive positions have continuously declined since EU accession. Secondly, the analysis suggests that two-way fruit spirit trade with the EU-15 was ultimately unsuccessful in quality and in terms of price, although there are significant differences in the performances of individual countries. Thirdly, the results show that the CEEC are losing market positions in their traditional fruits spirit sector in the EU-15 beverages market in spite of the fact that the majority of these products have a geographical indication. Fourthly, the comparison of the competitiveness of the CEEC fruit spirits with the Italian grappa indicate that the latter outperforms CEEC fruit spirits in competitiveness in the EU-15 beverages market, although both have a PGI in their labels. Further research is needed to understand trade patterns in the CEEC region and to find out how to improve the competitiveness of CEEC fruit spirits in the EU-15 markets.

# Acknowledgements

The authors gratefully acknowledge financial support from the Hungarian Scientific Research Fund, grant no. 83119 Changes and determinants of Central and Eastern European agricultural trade.

# References

- Balassa, B. (1965): Trade Liberalization and "Revealed" Comparative Advantage. The Manchester School **33**, 99-123. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9957.1965.tb00050.x
- Belletti, G., Burgassi, T., Manco, E., Marescotti, A., Pacciani, A. and Scaramuizzi, S. (2007): The roles of geographical indications (PDO and PGI) on the internationalization process of agro-food products. Paper presented at the 105th EAAE Seminar, Bologna, Italy, 8-10 March 2007.
- Bojnec, Š. and Fertő, I. (2008a): European Enlargement and Agro-Food Trade. Canadian Journal of Agricultural Economics 56 (4), 563-579. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1744-7976.2008.00148.x

- Bojnec, Š. and Fertő, I. (2008b): Price Competition vs. Quality Competition: The Role of One-Way Trade. Acta Oeconomica. 58 (1), 61-89. http://dx.doi.org/10.1556/AOecon.58.2008.1.3
- Bojnec, Š. and Fertő, I. (2012): Complementarities of trade advantage and trade competitiveness measures. Applied Economics 4 (4), 399-408. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/00036846.2010.508725
- Borch, O.J. and Roaldsen, I.H.E. (2007): Competitive positioning and value chain configuration in international markets for traditional food specialties. Paper presented at the 105th EAAE Seminar, Bologna, Italy, 8-10 March 2007.
- Bureau, J.C. and Valceschini, E. (2003): The European food labeling policy: successes and limitations. Journal of Food Distribution Research 34 (3), 70-76.
- Csáki, Cs. and Jámbor, A. (2010): Five Years of Accession: Impacts on Agriculture in the NMS. EuroChoices **9** (2), 10-17.
- Erjavec, E., Donnellan, T. and Kavcic, S. (2006): Outlook for CEEC Agricultural Markets After EU Accession. Eastern European Economics 44 (1), 83-103. http://dx.doi.org/10.2753/ EEE0012-8755440104
- EU (2008): Regulation (EC) no 110/2008 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 15 January 2008 on the definition, description, presentation, labelling and the protection of geographical indications of spirit drinks and repealing Council Regulation (EEC) No 1576/89. Official Journal of the European Union L39, 16-54.
- Gehlhar, M.J. and Pick, D.H. (2002): Food Trade Balances and Unit Values: What can They Reveal about Price Competition? Agribusiness 18, 61-79. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/agr.10007
- Gorton, M., Davidova, S., Banse, M. and Bailey, A. (2006): The International Competitiveness of Hungarian Agriculture: Past Performance and Future Projections. Post-Communist Economies 18 (1), 69-84. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/14631370500505289
- Henneberry, S. (2004): Emerging Roles for Food Labels in a Global Market. Oklahoma State University. Paper prepared for presentation at the 1st China Green Food Development Forum, Shanghai, China, 3-4 December 2004.
- Heslop, L.A. and Papadopoulos, N. (1993): "But who knows where or when": Reflections on the images of countries and their products, in N. Papadopoulos and L.A. Heslop (eds), Product-Country Images: Impact and Role in International Marketing. Binghamton NY: International Business Press, 39-75.
- Ivanova, N., Peneva, M., Mishev, P., Golemanova, A. and Erjavec, E. (2007): Bulgarian Agriculture and EU Accession. Post-Communist Economies **19** (3), 263-280. http://dx.doi. org/10.1080/14631370701503174
- Jámbor, A. and Hubbard, L.J. (2012): Changes in Hungarian Agri-Food Trade since EU Accession. Selected poster prepared for presentation at the International Association of Agricultural Economists (IAAE) Triennial Conference, Foz do Iguaçu, Brazil, 18-24 August 2012.

- Kiss, J. (2007): Hope and reality: EU accession's impact on Hungarian agri-food trade. Studies in Agricultural Economics 107, 19-28.
- Kiss, J. (2011): Some impacts of the EU accession on the new member states' agriculture. Eastern Journal of European Studies **2** (2), 49-60.
- Loureiro, M.L. and McCluskey, J.J. (2000): Assessing Consumer Response to Protected Geographical Identification Labeling. Agribusiness 16 (3), 309-320. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/1520-6297(200022)16:3<309::AID-AGR4>3.0.CO;2-G
- Malorgio, G., Camanzi, L. and Grazia, C. (2007): Effectiveness of European Appellations of Origin on the International wine market. Contributed paper presented at the 105th EAAE Seminar, Bologna, Italy, 8-10 March 2007.
- Monteiro, D.M. and Lucas, M.R. (2001): Conjoint Measurement of Preferences for Traditional Cheeses in Lisbon. British Food Journal 103 (6), 414-424 http://dx.doi.org/10.1108/00070700110400406
- Rusali, M. (2010): Post-accession trends of Romania's agri-food trade. Agricultural Economics and Rural Development, New Series VII (2), 267–276.
- Teuber, R. (2007): Geographical Indications of Origin as a Tool of Product Differentiation: The Case of Coffee. Paper presented at the 105th EAAE Seminar, Bologna, 8-10 March 2007.
- Toming, K. (2007): The Impact of EU Accession on the Export Competitiveness of the Estonian Food Processing Industry. Post-Communist Economies 19 (2), 187-207. http://dx.doi. org/10.1080/14631370701312170
- Török, A. and Jámbor, A. (2012): Changes in Agri-Food Trade of the New Member States since EU Accession – A Quantitative Approach. Selected poster prepared for presentation at the International Association of Agricultural Economists (IAAE) Triennial Conference, Foz do Iguaçu, Brazil, 18-24 August 2012.
- Trejo-Pech, C.O., López-Reyna, C., House, L.A. and Messina, W. (2010): Appellation of Origin Status and Economic Development: A Case Study of the Mezcal Industry. Paper presented at the IAMA 20th Annual World Forum and Symposium, Boston MA, 19-22 June 2010.
- Trevisan, I. (2008): The appellative "Denominazione geografica" in the marketing of grappa from Trentino. Paper presented at the 4th International Conference of the Academy of Wine Business Research, Siena, Italy, 17-19 July 2008.
- Vollrath, T.L. (1991): A Theoretical Evaluation of Alternative Trade Intensity Measures of Revealed Comparative Advantage. Weltwirtschaftliches Archiv 130 (2), 265-279. http://dx.doi. org/10.1007/BF02707986
- Zhou, L. and Hui, M. (2003): Symbolic value of foreign products in the People's Republic of China. Journal of International Marketing 11 (2), 36-58. http://dx.doi.org/10.1509/jimk.11.2.36.20163

Spirit	Country of origin	Spirit	Country of origin
Szatmári szilvapálinka (2003)	Hungary	Ţuică Zetea de Medieşu Aurit (2005)	Romania
Kecskeméti barackpálinka (2003)	Hungary	Ţuică de Valea Milcovului (2005)	Romania
Békési szilvapálinka (2003)	Hungary	Ţuică de Buzău (2005)	Romania
Szabolcsi almapálinka (2003)	Hungary	Ţuică de Argeş (2005)	Romania
Gönci barackpálinka (2008)	Hungary	Ţuică de Zalău (2005)	Romania
Pálinka (2008)	Hungary	Ţuică Ardelenească de Bistrița (2005)	Romania
Bošácka slivovica (2003)	Slovakia	Horincă de Maramureş (2005)	Romania
Brinjevec (2008)	Slovenia	Horincă de Cămârzana (2005)	Romania
Doljenski Sadjevec (2008)	Slovenia	Horincă de Seini (2005)	Romania
Slivova rakya from Troyan (2005)	Bulgaria	Horincă de Chioar (2005)	Romania
Kaysieva rakya from Silistra (2005)	Bulgaria	Horincă de Lăpuş (2005)	Romania
Kaysieva rakya from Tervel (2005)	Bulgaria	Turț de Oaș (2005)	Romania
Slivova rakya from Lovech (2005)	Bulgaria	Turț de Maramureș (2005)	Romania
Pălincă (2008)	Romania		

Appendix 1: Spirits distilled from fruits with PGI status in four Central and Eastern European countries, and the year in which PGI status was awarded.

Source: EU (2008)

Appendix 2: The classification of spirits distilled from fruits according to the Eurostat trade database with eight digit breakdown (CN8).

Code	Description
22089033	Plum, pear or cherry spirit, in containers holding <= 21
22089038	Plum, pear or cherry spirit, in containers holding $> 21$
22089048	Spirits distilled from fruit, in containers holding <= 21 (excluding plum, pear or cherry spirit and calvados)
22089051	Spirits distilled from fruit, in containers holding $= < 21$ (excluding plum, pear or cherry)
22089071	Spirits distilled from fruit, in containers holding > 21 (excluding spirits distilled from grape wine or marc, plum, pear or cherry)
Source: Eurosta	t

Appendix 3: The classification of grappa according to the Eurostat trade database with eight digit breakdown (CN8).

Code	Description
22082026	Grappa, in containers holding <= 2 l
22082086	Grappa, in containers holding > 2 l

Source: Eurostat

#### Isaac ABUNYUWAH\*

# Implications of conceptual and data complexities on time-series econometric applications in market integration analysis

This article demonstrates and highlights the conceptual limits of current empirical market integration (MI) time series models (threshold models) and their implications on market efficiency and competitive equilibrium conclusions. The complexities and diversities that characterise the analysis of the concept of market integration are evaluated within the framework of Enke-Samuelson-Takayama-Judge (ESTJ) spatial equilibrium theory. The efficiency and competiveness implications drawn from MI models are limited by how the data generation process (DGP) is influenced by equilibrium conditions, by the tradability restrictions of the inter-markets relationships and by the presence of unobserved transactions costs. However, empirical applications scarcely address these limitations. Two sets of synthesized data with varying levels of non-linear complexity implied by alternating equilibrium conditions are generated to demonstrate conceptual limits of current threshold models in market integration analysis. Inconsistent conclusions that linear representations imply for threshold propagated DGP will also apply for conclusions derived from threshold models if markets are characterised by switching equilibria conditions.

Keywords: market integration, switching equilibria, threshold models, transactions costs.

\* Georg-August-Universität, Platz der Göttinger Sieben 5, 37073 Göttingen, Germany. Current address: University of Education Winneba, P.O. Box 40 Mampong-Ashanti, Ghana. iabunyuwah@hotmail.com

## Introduction

The concept of market integration (MI) has received considerable treatment in both classical and applied economics literature. The concept is fundamentally based on market equilibrium theory in its static version of market competitiveness and structural conditions on the one hand and arbitrage processes in the dynamic framework on the other. Economic efficiency and welfare issues have underpinned many market reforms and arguments for free market economic policies in many countries (Baulch, 1997; Barrett and Li, 2002; WTO, 2006). The importance of understanding the functional structure of markets for the appropriate design and assessment of market policies cannot be overstated.

In a dynamic framework time series tools of varying levels of non-linear complexity have been applied in MI analysis to infer the extent and degree to which markets are integrated (see for example Brorsen *et al.*, 1985; Kinnucan and Forker, 1987; von Cramon-Taubadel, 1998; Wohlgenant, 1999; Abdulai, 2000; Goodwin and Piggott, 2001; Meyer, 2004; Fackler and Tastan, 2008; Stephens *et al.*, 2008; Moser *et al.*, 2009; Butler and Moser, 2010). Based on the adjustment dynamics, these models have attempted to address issues of price transmission asymmetries, structural breaks, trend, transaction costs and threshold cointegration. Under specific model assumptions the nature of these adjustment processes have been used to draw conclusions and implications for market efficiency, levels of competition and market integration.

From a structural perspective, market integration in a spatial (and temporal) equilibrium setting has been demonstrated to be complex (see Spiller and Wood, 1988; Sexton *et al.*, 1991; Baulch, 1997; McNew and Fackler, 1997; Barrett and Li, 2002 among others). Here the roles various concepts, such as tradability, contestability, efficiency, transactions costs, market imperfections, time trend and data scarcity, play in inter-markets equilibrium processes and outcomes have been demonstrated. These have also studied how individual concepts or their combined effects affect market integration outcomes and associated modelling implications. In a static regime switching framework, these authors have comprehensively evaluated the MI concept within competitive equilibrium conditions following the Enke, 1951, Samuelson, 1952, and Takayama and Judge, 1971 (ESTJ) market equilibrium theory through parity bound models (PBM)<sup>1</sup>.

Though notable improvements have been seen in the time series applications with the application of cointegration tools, error correction models and threshold extensions, the price transmission econometric models still do not provide a comprehensive framework for market integration analysis, as demonstrated through the ESTJ spatial equilibrium theory, especially the PBM. The econometric time-series models tend to be restrictive or tend to address a particular type of inter-market equilibrium condition by assuming apriori market integration, or by assuming threshold limits conditional on transactions costs. Where market inter-relationships are characterised by alternating equilibrium conditions over time, as one would expect in many developing markets where market imperfections and inefficiencies exist, parameter estimates and conclusions derived from these types of time-series models can be misleading.

Although this conceptual concern has remained in the literature for over three decades, methodological limitations and their implications on MI conclusions in the context of market structure, data complexity and equilibrium theory are scarcely discussed and addressed in empirical applications of the time series models. Inconsistent conclusions that linear representations imply for threshold autoregressive (TAR) propagated data generating processes (DGP) will also apply for conclusions derived from TAR models if markets are characterised by switching equilibria conditions. This study systematically demonstrates these limits to TAR models with synthesised data generated from two varying levels of non-linear complexity. A general non-linear modelling structure is suggested as a sensible and practical alternative.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> A few recent studies (e.g. Stephens *et al.*, 2008 and Moser *et al.*, 2009) in the dynamic frame have included some components of the basic PBM structure.

### The market integration concept

From the literature and empirical work, the concept of market integration has been identified as an indicator of a process of market inter-relationships, evidenced by tradability and the resultant co-movements of market prices in particular, or by an outcome of inter-market process, gauged by arbitrage conditions and the resulting competitive equilibrium.

Market integration analysis has been carried out within the framework of the ESTJ spatial equilibrium model. In general, the model assesses markets inter-connectedness within the concepts of tradability, market equilibrium and efficiency. In its basic setting, Enke (1951) defines trade functions and transportation costs for regions that trade in homogenous goods whereby each region constitutes a single and distinct market separated but not isolated by transportation cost per unit. A state of equilibrium exists between spatially separated markets if conditions for regional producer (supply), consumer (demand) and location price equilibrium are met. Samuelson (1952) showed how this equilibrium process could be formulated into mathematical linear programming problem and illustrated how the maximisation of the objective function could be solved by iterative methods. Following Samuelson's model, Takayama and Judge (1971) reformulated the problem into a quadratic programming setting.

In MI analysis the level of tradability, as might be dictated by trade restrictions, market competition and the cost of arbitrage, determines the level of efficiency and integration of the markets under consideration. From Barrett (2005), tradability signals the transfer of excess demand from one market to another, as captured in actual or potential physical flows, while market efficiency requires the minimisation of inter-market transfer costs and quasi rents from binding quotas in addition to the attainment of competitive spatial equilibrium (Barrett, 2001).

Based on ESTJ spatial equilibrium theory in general one of three consistent long run market conditions applies based on tradability restrictions and arbitrage conditions. These are:

$$E\{P_{At}\} = P_{Bt} + \tau_{ABt} \tag{1}$$

$$E\{P_{At}\} < P_{Bt} + \tau_{ABt} \tag{2}$$

$$E\{P_{At}\} > P_{Bt} + \tau_{ABt} \tag{3}$$

where *E* is the expectation operator,  $P_{At}$  is the price in market *A* in time *t*, and  $\tau_{ABt}$  is the transactions cost involved in trading from market *B* to *A* in time *t*. From the theory, if we take  $P_{Bt}$  and  $\tau_{ABt}$  as given, then  $P_{At}$  is expected to be at least equal to  $P_{Bt}$  since in this setting, market *A* is importing from *B* (see Spiller and Wood, 1988; Sexton *et al.*, 1991; Baulch, 1997; Barrett and Li, 2002; Negassa and Myers, 2007 for detailed model characterisation).

In equation (1) competitive equilibrium and perfect integration conditions hold (Baulch, 1997; Barrett and Li, 2002). From (2) the negative expected profit to arbitrage means no attractive opportunities exist for marketing intermediaries to trade and exploit. From Barrett and Li (2002), this is consistent with a spatial competitive equilibrium for non-trading activities (segmented competitive equilibrium)

34

while in equation (3) there exist positive expected returns to inter-market trade, signalling foregone arbitrage opportunities or failed-arbitrage (Fackler and Goodwin, 2001; Park *et al.*, 2002). Here markets are characterised by an imperfectly competitive equilibrium in which positive marginal profits to arbitrage are unexploited owing, for example, to oligopsonistic or oligopolistic behaviour or to binding quantitative restrictions on trade (Baulch, 1997; Barrett and Li, 2002). The theory implies that in the long run markets may be characterised by switching equilibria (multiple equilibria in time space) in the following form:

$$R_{t}^{*} = \begin{cases} v_{t} + v_{t} & R_{t}^{*} > 0 & \text{Regime 2} \\ v_{t} & \text{if } & R_{t}^{*} = 0 & \text{Regime 1} \\ v_{t} - v_{t} & & R_{t}^{*} < 0 & \text{Regime 3} \end{cases}$$
(4)

where  $R_t^*$  is the difference between two market prices at time *t*, given transactions cost,  $v_t$  represents unexploited rent or costs which can be attributed to market imperfections, trade restrictions or segmentation. The  $v_t$  error component describes perfect integration conditions where rent levels do not significantly differ from zero and as such are represented by a normally distributed error. In short, the equilibrium theory in effect implies that switching techniques are required to capture market integration dynamics within the various equilibrium conditions if they alternate over the time period under consideration.

The parity bound model (PBM) has been applied in the above framework with varying levels of non linear restrictions while TAR models have been developed in the dynamic framework to address non-linearities imposed by transaction costs. Thus, from a price transmission stand point (threshold modelling), transaction costs constrain price transmission and the exhaustion of arbitrage opportunities to a given threshold. If transaction costs play a role in the adjustment process then integrated markets are characterised by TAR models (see Tong, 1983; Tsay, 1989; Balke and Fomby, 1997; Goodwin and Piggott, 2001 for detailed exposition). In general, TAR models can be represented as follows:

$$R_t = \beta R_{t-1} + u_t \tag{5}$$

where  $R_t$  represents the price differentials  $(P_{At} - P_{Bt})$  or rent;  $u_t$  is a white noise error term; and beta is a parameter that indicates the extent to which price differentials adjust in the period that follows a price shock. Two forms of TAR effects are identified, the band-TAR and the equilibrium TAR. In the former case when arbitrage or rent levels significantly fall or exceed cost of arbitrage or a given margin, market forces lead to the correction of that deviation only to the lower or upper bound of the threshold band respectively. In the equilibrium TAR however, the adjustments or corrections move into the threshold band, towards where the equilibrium point lies. That is, unlike the usual TC-based TAR effects, a form of adjustment activities can also occur within the band (see Balcombe *et al.*, 2007 for methodological perspective of the two TAR forms).

For threshold effect (b-TAR), imposed by transaction costs, the following relationship holds between changes in price differentials and previous values:

$$\Delta R_{t} = \begin{cases} \rho_{1}(R_{t-1} - \tau_{1}) + u_{1} & \text{if } \infty > R_{t-1} \ge \tau_{1} \\ \rho_{0}R_{t-1} + u_{2} & \text{if } \tau_{1} > R_{t-1} > \tau_{2} \\ \rho_{1}(R_{t-1} + \tau_{2}) + u_{3} & \text{if } \tau_{2} \ge R_{t-1} > -\infty \end{cases}$$
(6)

where  $R_{i-1}$  represents the lag of price differentials (rent),  $\rho = \beta - 1$ ,  $\tau_i$  stands for transactions costs and  $\rho_i$  depicts regime specific adjustment parameter. Compared to the complete equilibrium model defined in equation (4), the TAR models imply a particular scenario of inter-market relations where in the long run all profit to trade is zero, that is, equation (1) above or assuming threshold cointegration effects. The ESTJ theory however, postulates that three long run market equilibrium conditions are possible: whether in the long run arbitrage rent is greater, equal or less than the inter-market transactions cost, whether or not trade actually occurs.

If equilibrium conditions alternate between these regimes, TAR models that do not incorporate regime switching beyond the threshold band will underestimate parameter values for periods of market integration phase. Hence, as noted above, inconsistent conclusions that linear representations will imply for TAR propagated DGP will also apply for conclusions derived from TAR models if markets are characterised by switching equilibria conditions. For instance, asymmetries and price irreversibility/stickiness may be implied while in fact the markets might be characterised by alternating equilibrium conditions driven by policy changes, inefficient market institutions or inter-markets segmentations that result from seasonal bumper harvests of many developing markets.

### Synthesised market data

Price differentials are generated based on the above ESTJ theoretical framework and reflect the *process* of integration by taking into account the time series characteristics of the

data. Thus, when tradability holds price transmission is implied, at least conditional on transactions costs. The base model for the TAR evolves from the perfect market integration condition as specified in equation (1), which translates into (5) in time series settings. Two data sets were used for the demonstration. One set comes from a purely transaction costs (TC) based TAR propagated data generating process while the other adds another layer of non-linear complexity imposed by inter-market segmentation as implied by equations (2 and 3) above. The first set was utilised to highlight the strengths of the TAR models when the non-linear complexity is imposed by transaction costs on the adjustment process in the inter-market relationship. The resultant series is denoted as series A, where  $\rho_1 = -0.78$  at expectation,  $(\beta_1 = 0.22)$  and presented in Figure 1 as a simple non-linear series. This means that when trade occurs rent is fully and quickly exhausted and as such price differentials revert to TC ( $\tau$ ) bounds. To focus on real inter-market conditions beyond normal TC-created autarky conditions we specify  $\tau_1 = \tau_2 = 8.3$ , indicating symmetric structure; with 1.0 innovation (u) variance and  $\rho_0$  set at 0 at expectation (thus,  $\beta_0 = 1$ ), which defines random walk process within the threshold band. To exemplify the strengths and limits of current TAR models we have concentrated on the dynamics that associate with inter-markets equilibrium processes as dictated by various levels of market efficiency or inefficiency. In effect, the complexity that a trend component in the time series can impose on TAR modelling, especially on transaction costs (see van Campenhout, 2007) and the latter's non-constant implications, are not included in this demonstration. This was done to avoid dampening the strengths of classical TAR models in identifying transactions cost motivated threshold effects.

The second data set is characterised by relatively complex non-linear processes that reflect switches between intermarkets conditions within the equilibrium structure identified



**Figure 1:** Simple non-linear price differentials series (Series *A*) Source: Author's own construct (with OX).



**Figure 2:** relatively complex non-linear price differentials series (Series *B*) Source: Author's own construct (with OX).

in equations (1) to (4). Unlike series *A*, regime changes that follow the theoretical implications of arbitrage behaviour under imperfect or segmented market equilibrium conditions were imposed. This series is denoted as series *B* (Figure 2). Here,  $\rho_1$  was set to negative 0.78 (beta = 0.22) for tradability periods beyond the threshold point of 8.3 with normally distributed errors with variance one as in the perfect integration case considered above. In addition, two periods of 'stylised' imperfect/segmented market conditions were fixed around time points (71:115 and 621:675). In these periods  $\rho_1$ =0 was implied to reflect inter-market segmentation periods. Again, trend and non-constant TC were not included in the series for reasons noted above.

### Results

In this section we analyse these two series using the b-TAR as time series MI measurement tool. In typical TAR applications the transactions cost levels are not known but estimated from the model. Given these data sets, we imposed the usual economic assumptions that drive MI assessment models on the DGP and employed the b-TAR tools. The TAR model as defined in equation (6) is applied to the above data sets. We utilised general SETAR set up with the Markov-switching package (MSVAR) of Krolzig (1998) on OX 3.2 platform. The analysis from b-TAR models for series A is presented in Table 1. The results from the null (linear AR) model are presented in the second column, while estimates from the b-TAR model are shown in the third column.

The test for the presence of threshold effects against the null of linear representation strongly favours the former as indicated by the likelihood ratio (LR) statistic and highly significant p-value for Davies statistic. The estimated threshold points of (-7.84 and 7.73) for series A under estimate the true threshold points of 8.3 in absolute terms, but when the innovations variance is taken into account the differences are not significant. The mean values and their associated standard errors for the series also point to same direction. The estimated values for rho ( $\rho_1$  and  $\rho_0$ ) strongly point to rapid adjustment process that characterises the series when the threshold point is exceeded ( $\rho_1 = -0.8647 (0.078)$  and -0.8087 (0.086) for regimes 1 and 3 respectively); and near random walk process within the threshold band as rho for this regime ( $\rho_0 = -0.0367 (0.020)$ ) does not differ significantly from zero. From the second column, however, the TAR effect has blurred the rapid adjustment phases in the linear representation with indication of strong persistence in the inter-markets relationship ( $\rho = -0.086 (0.013)$ ). Thus the strength of TAR models in this respect is clear.

The results from series *B* are presented in Table 2. Here, critical issues with general TAR models are highlighted,

**Table 1:** TAR analysis for simple non-linear relations (Series *A*)

	Lincer Medel		B-TAR Model	
variable	Linear Widdel	Regime 1	Regime 2	Regime 3
Treshold point		$R_1 \le -7.84$	$-7.84 \le R_1 \le 7.73$	$R_1 \ge 7.73$
Constant	0.0110 (0.092)	-7.8179 (0.796)	0.0009 (0.099)	7.4794 (0.884)
R(t-1)	-0.0860 (0.013)	-0.8647 (0.078)	-0.0367 (0.020)	-0.8087 (0.086)
Reg Probabilities	1.0000	0.1423	0.6986	0.1591
LR (Davies)		173.583 (0.000)***		

\*\*\*,\*\*,\* represent significance levels under 1, 5 and 10% Source: Own Analysis with MSVAR 3.1

Variable	Linear Medel	B-TAR Model					
variable	Linear would	Regime 1	Regime 2	Regime 3			
Treshold point		$R\_1 \geq 7.68$	$7.68 > R_1 > -5.67$	$R_1 \le -5.67$			
Constant	0.0769 (0.043)	5.6156 (0.901)	-0.0647 (0.090)	-0.0726 (0.432)			
R(t-1)	-0.1860 (0.018)	-0.6390 (0.091)	-0.0168 (0.022)	-0.0583 (0.038)			
Reg Probabilities	1.0000	0.1380	0.6080	0.2540			
LR (Davies)		79.30(0.000)***					

 Table 2: TAR Estimates of Complex Non-linear Series (Series B)

\*\*\*, \*\*,\* represent significance levels under 1, 5 and 10%

Source: Own Analysis with MSVAR 3.1

when there are relatively complex inter-market processes and the data are generated by a mixture of threshold and switching market equilibrium conditions.

Like series A, the null of linear representation is again rejected as indicated by the LR and the Davies statistics. To evaluate the presence of TAR, it is expected that the adjustment process in some periods is governed by threshold effects as a result of TC constraints where rho ( $\rho_1$ ) should not differ significantly from zero to reflect random walk nature of the price differentials within the threshold band. The intermediate regime, regime 2, is clearly characterised by strong persistence implied by TAR representation.

From regime 3, however, unlike the simple non-linear data set considered in Table 1, the impact of the complex data set has significantly understated the threshold point (-5.73). More importantly, in contrast to the perfect integration system considered above, the strong rent correction implied by periods of perfect integration (-0.8647(0.078)) and -0.8087(0.086) for regimes 1 and 3 respectively for series A) is blurred by the strong persistence that characterises segmented inter-markets phases that do not follow any threshold process in series B within regimes 1 and 3 (-0.6390(0.091))and -0.0583 (0.038)) respectively. This is more pronounced for regime 3 where the majority of the observations under segmentation periods fell beyond the threshold point. Again, from Table 2, both estimated threshold and adjustment parameters indicate that the system is characterised by strong asymmetries even though no asymmetric constraints were imposed.

## Discussion

In general these results from the SETAR models with respect to series *B* do not point to strong conclusion for TC-based threshold effects where rent correction parameter ( $\rho_1$ ) values for regimes 1 and 3 are expected to be high in absolute terms. As explained under the theoretical concepts above, complete market integration conceptualisation alters the threshold space with an additional layer of non-linear complication. In this respect the three state b-TAR model would not produce estimates that a pure TC-based threshold DGP will suggest.

These complications suggest that when a mixture of TAR and switching inter-market conditions ensue, threshold models may miss the true inter-markets dynamics that govern the system. The results presented above show that asymmetric conclusions reached by many MI studies that do conduct other institutional assessment for their causes may have merely come from complex inter-market DGP *vis-à*-

vis inherent weakness of current time series models. Meyer and Cramon-Taubadel (2004) have raised mis-specification issues in explaining asymmetric adjustments. Moreover, depending on the nature of non-linear complexity that governs the DGP the estimated adjustment parameters and levels of threshold constraints derived from TAR specifications can be misrepresentations of the true equilibrating structure if switching inter-markets equilibrium conditions hold. Recent survey and meta-analysis of price transmission coefficients from studies that have been conducted in the sub-Sahara African markets by Amikuzuno and Ogundari (2012) point to same conclusion demonstrated above. It was shown that price transmission coefficients in the primary studies that applied the PBM tended to be more likely to have higher (about 0.20 units) estimated coefficients than those that do not use this method. That is, higher rates of rent correction in our TAR formulation. Their study also found that studies that tested for units roots were more likely to obtain lower estimates of price transmission coefficients (about 0.13 units lower) than studies which did not test for unit roots. Clearly, time series data that generate rent series which are characterised by switching inter-markets segmentation and integration have a higher probability of testing for units roots.

The above analyses of the simple and complex non-linear sets in the context of ESTJ equilibrium conditions point to the fact that the TAR assessment tools for MI analysis have their particular strengths. However, the nature of the true underlying data generation process, resulting from intermarket rent dynamics may not follow the threshold effects as the model assumes. Additional non-linear attributes and dynamics can lead to different results and conclusions if they are not taken into account.

# Conclusions

Time series econometric tools have dominated market integration and price transmission analysis in the applied economics and commodity markets literature. However, while market inter-relationships in time space can be characterised by switching equilibria conditions (implied by the market integration concept) and are taken into account in PBM applications, studies that utilise time series econometric models scarcely discuss and accommodate these. As a reminder, this study has demonstrated through market equilibrium theory and synthesised data the non-linear complications that are imposed on MI tools and their implications for MI conclusions. The consequences of representing the true data generation process with different model specification assumptions on market integration processes are illustrated by the application of two different data sets with various levels of non-linear complications. Methodologically, shortfalls and strengths of the SETAR models as the main current frontier of time series applications in MI analysis have been demonstrated under specific inter-markets equilibrium conditions.

It is suggested that hierarchical models or sample splitting methods (see Abunyuwah, 2008; van Campenhout, 2009) that are applicable in other complex non-linear modelling fields should be explored to accommodate the complete equilibrium structure along the PBM. In sample splitting procedure for instance, the complications imposed by threshold effects and the threshold band in particular, can be addressed by concentrating out the transaction costs component of the data/series so that the alternating adjustment processes imposed by switching equilibrium conditions can be assessed by regime switching methods for dynamic models. The broadness of the concept demands that each market analysis with respect to methods and data must be supported by institutional analysis as a guide to attaching socio-economic significance to significant econometric results.

# References

- Abdulai, A. (2000): Spatial price transmission and asymmetry in the Ghanaian maize market. Journal of Development Economics **63**, 327-349. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0304-3878(00)00115-2
- Abunyuwah, I. (2008): Market Integration Analysis and Time-series Econometrics- Conceptual Insights from Markov-switching Models. PhD thesis SUB, Universität Göttingen. http://webdoc. sub.gwdg.de/diss/2008/
- Amikuzuno, J. and Ogundari, K. (2012): The Contribution of Agricultural Economics to Price Transmission Analysis and Market Policy in Sub-Sahara Africa: What Does the Literature Say? Paper prepared for presentation at the 86th Annual Conference of the Agricultural Economics Society, University of Warwick, UK, 16-18 April 2012.
- Balcombe K., Bailey, A. and Brooks, J. (2007): Threshold effects in price transmission: the case of Brazilian wheat, maize, and soya prices. American Journal of Agricultural Economics 89 (2), 308–323. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8276.2007.01013.x
- Balke, N.S. and Fomby, T.B. (1997): Threshold cointegration. International Economic Review 38, 627-645. http://dx.doi. org/10.2307/2527284
- Barrett, C.B. (2001): Measuring integration and efficiency in international agricultural markets. Review of Agricultural Economics 23 (1), 19-32. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/1058-7195.00043
- Barrett, C.B. (2005): Market integration, in L.E. Blume and S.N. Durlauf (eds), The New Palgrave Dictionary of Economics (2nd edition). London: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Barrett, C.B. and Li, J.R. (2002): Distinguishing between equilibrium and integration in spatial price analysis. American Journal of Agricultural Economics 84, 292-307. http://dx.doi. org/10.1111/1467-8276.00298
- Baulch, B. (1997): Transfer costs, spatial arbitrage and testing for food market integration. American Journal of Agricultural Economics 79, 477-487. http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/1244145
- Brorsen, B.W., Chavas, J.P., Grant, W.R, and Schnake, L.D. (1985): Marketing margins and price uncertainty: The case of the U.S. Wheat market. American Journal of Agricultural Economics 67, 521-528. http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/1241071

- Butler, J.S. and Moser, C. (2010): Structural Model of Agricultural Markets in Developing Countries. American Journal of Agricultural Economics 92, 1364-1378. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/ ajae/aaq073
- Enke, S. (1951): Equilibrium among spatially separated markets: solution by electrical analogue. Econometrica 19, 40-47. http:// dx.doi.org/10.2307/1907907
- Fackler, P.L. and Goodwin, B.K. (2001): Spatial price analysis, in B.L. Gardner and G.C. Rausser (eds), Handbook of Agricultural Economics. Amsterdam: Elsevier Science, 972-1024.
- Fackler, P. and Tastan, H. (2008): Estimating the Degree of Market Integration. American Journal of Agricultural Economics 90, 69-85. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8276.2007.01058.x
- Goodwin, B.K. and Piggott, N.E. (2001): Spatial market integration in the presence of threshold effects. American Journal of Agricultural Economics 83, 302–317. http://dx.doi. org/10.1111/0002-9092.00157
- Kinnucan, H.W. and Forker, O.D. (1987): Asymmetry in farm to retail price transmission for major dairy products. American Journal of Agricultural Economics 69, 285–292. http://dx.doi. org/10.2307/1242278
- Krolzig, H.M. (1998): Econometric Modelling of Markov-switching Vector Autoregressions Using MSVAR for Ox. Oxford: Institute of Economics and Statistics and Nuffield College.
- McNew, K. and Fackler, P.L. (1997): Testing market equilibrium: Is cointegration informative? Journal of Agriculture and Resource Economics 22, 191-207.
- Meyer, J. (2004): Measuring market integration in the presence of transaction costs - A threshold vector error correction approach. Agricultural Economics **31**, 327-334.
- Meyer, J. and Cramon-Taubadel, S.V. (2004): Asymmetric price transmission: A survey. Journal of Agricultural Economics 55, 581-611. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1477-9552.2004. tb00116.x
- Moser, C., Barrett, C. and Minten, B. (2009): Spatial integration at multiple scales: Rice markets in Madagascar. Agricultural Economics 40, 281–294. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-0862.2009.00380.x
- Negassa, A. and Myers, R. (2007): Estimating policy effects on spatial market efficiency: An extension to the parity bounds model. American Journal of Agricultural Economics 89, 338–352. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8276.2007.00979.x
- Park, A., Hehui, J., Scott, R. and Jikun, H. (2002): Market emergence and transition: arbitrage, transaction costs, and autarky in China's grain markets. American Journal of Agricultural Economics 84, 67-82. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/1467-8276.00243
- Samuelson, P. (1952): Spatial price equilibrium and linear programming. American Economic Review 42, 283–303.
- Sexton, R.J., Kling, C.L. and Carman, H.F. (1991): Market integration, efficiency of arbitrage, and imperfect competition: methodology and application to U.S. celery. American Journal of Agricultural Economics 73, 568-80. http://dx.doi. org/10.2307/1242810
- Spiller, P.T. and Wood, R.O. (1988): The estimation of transactions costs in arbitrage models, Journal of Econometrics **39**, 309-326. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0304-4076(88)90061-9
- Stephens, E.C., Mabaya, E., von Cramon-Taubadel, S. and Barrett, C.B. (2008): Spatial Price Adjustment with and without Trade. Selected paper prepared for presentation at the American Agricultural Economics Association Annual Meeting, Orlando, FL, 27-29 July 2008.
- Takayama, T. and Judge, G. (1971): Spatial and Temporal Price Allocation Models. Amsterdam: North-Holland.
- Tong, H. (1983): Threshold Models in Non-Linear Time Series Analysis. New York: Springer Verlag. http://dx.doi. org/10.1007/978-1-4684-7888-4

- Tsay, R.S. (1989): Testing and Modeling Threshold Autoregressive Processes, Journal of the American Statistical Association **84**, 231-240. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/01621459.1989.10478760
- Van Campenhout, B. (2007): Modeling trends in food market integration: Method and application to Tanzanian maize markets. Food Policy **32**, 112-127. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.foodpol.2006.03.011
- Van Campenhout, B. (2009): Sample splitting and threshold estimation techniques. Applications in development studies. Open Access publications from Katholieke Universiteit Leuven urn:hdl:123456789/244590, Katholieke Universiteit Leuven
- von Cramon-Taubadel, S. (1998): Estimating asymmetric price transmission with the error correction representation: an application to the German pork market. European Review of Agricultural Economics 25, 1–18. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/ erae/25.1.1
- Wohlgenant, M.K. (1999): Product heterogeneity and the relationship between retail and farm prices. European Review of Agricultural Economics 26, 219-227. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/ erae/26.2.219
- WTO (2006). World Trade Report 2006. Genève, World Trade Organisation.

#### TAKÁCS-GYÖRGY Katalin\*, LENCSÉS Enikő\*\* and TAKÁCS István\*

# Economic benefits of precision weed control and why its uptake is so slow

Innovation in agriculture ensures the widespread use of the most up-to-date technology. One such technology is precision crop protection, which meets the requirement of environmental and economic sustainability. The applicability of precision crop protection has been verified by several studies and in practice, but its uptake is very slow. Examining the economic relationships between potential savings and pests at the European Union level, this paper shows that the savings in pesticide use following the adoption of precision plant protection can be 30,000 tonnes (calculated using the current dose levels) per annum. If approximately 30 per cent of the crop producing and mixed farms larger than 16 ESU apply this new technology, the environmental burden will be reduced by 10-35 per cent. From a survey of 72 Hungarian farmers we found a positive correlation between the size of the farm and the adoption of precision farming technology, and those farmers in the survey that had implemented precision crop production estimated that the consequent change in income had been positive. Thus, at a certain farm size and farming intensity, precision crop production is a real, environmental friendly farming strategy option, through which each farm can generate an income that covers at least the economic conditions of simple production. By encouraging environmentally friendly farming practice, precision crop production can meet the requirements of the proposed green component of Pillar 1 of the Common Agricultural Policy for the period 2014-2020.

Keywords: greening, precision farming, pest control, technology uptake.

\* Károly Róbert Főiskola, H-3200 Gyöngyös, Mátrai u. 36., Hungary, Corresponding author; tgyk@karolyrobert.hu
\*\* Szent István Egyetem, Gödöllő, Hungary.

# Introduction

Precision farming is a holistic system, a technology that allows target oriented treatments, thus managing the spatial and temporal variability within an ecosystem, by applying spot treatment applications. It has been shown that the implementation of precision crop production can result in savings in the use of pesticides, while savings can also be expected regarding fertiliser use, depending on the objective of production. (Godwin *et al.* 2003; Timmermann *et al.* 2003; Swinton 2005; Dillon and Gandonou 2007; Chavas 2008; Guthjar *et al.*, 2008). Precision crop production is compatible with ecological, economic and social sustainability. Social sustainability means the sustainability of food, energy and industrial production, and compliance with economic criteria in terms of the producer, as well as the sustainability of the environment.

The application of precision technology in crop production may ensure more efficient production for the grower along with a lower environmental impact. Precision farming could result in less agrochemical being distributed in the environment, and it also could be one of the basic pillars of efficient agriculture while large-scale production structure, investments, organisational structures and operational mechanisms remain. Earlier studies estimated 20-60 per cent pesticide savings owing to precision plant protection and 0-30 per cent savings in fertiliser use depending on the yield homogeneity (Lowenberg-DeBoer and Swinton, 1997; Batte and van Buren, 1999; Pecze, 2006; Rider et al., 2006). Also, for the producer this method of farming can be a tool for reducing the risks associated with production. With the appropriate implementation and combination of technological elements in crop production, the uncertainty of crop yield can be reduced and the reliability of the farmer's income can be increased (Auernhammer, 2001; Takács-György, 2008a; Chavas, 2008). Accuracy is necessary during the correct application of precision technology, but often this is a factor that obstructs its use on farms (Arnholt et al., 2001; Sinka, 2009).

One of the less examined areas of the economic relationships of precision crop production is precision crop protection. On the basis of several years of plot-level trials, real savings in agrochemical use (60 per cent) resulting from using spot treatments of precision weed control are reported by Hall and Faechner (2005). Other authors (e.g. Gutjahr et al., 2008) stress that actual agrochemical savings do not necessarily mean similar levels of cost savings. Using simulation model examinations that considered also the economic impact of locally specified weed control, Toews (2005) estimated that the income difference can be between EUR -25 and EUR +40 per hectare compared to the treatment of the entire surface. This difference is also affected by the distribution of weed cover, sowing shifts, agrochemical costs and weed competence. In spite of the fact that the technicaltechnological resources for producers are available, crop protection is the least used among the existing precision crop production components; yield mapping, precision fertilising and lime management are more frequently used (Timmermann et al., 2003; Jensen et al., 2012; Lencsés, 2012).

Earlier studies have shown that the conversion to precision crop production is limited by the need for additional investment and the availability of labour (Weiss, 1996; Lambert and Lowenberg-DeBoer, 2000; Godwin et al., 2003; Takács et al., 2008; Takács-György, 2008b). However, the design of additional equipment does not mean a disproportionate investment burden. In spite of approaching the twentieth anniversary of precision farming technology, it is still in the early adoption stage. Precision farming, as an innovation in agriculture, can be considered as 'technology push' innovation. The cooperation of several different actors in the food chain is necessary in the case of precision technology, although the process is different from the market-focused technology development system proposed by Fenyvesi and Erdeiné Késmárki-Gally (2012). Generally, farms cultivating bigger areas of land with a mixed structure use rather more elements of precision technology than do their smaller farm counterparts (Takács-György,

2008a; Jensen et al., 2012). Only five per cent of farms applied at least one precision element of technology in the United Stares in 1998, on farms larger than 1200 ha (McBride and Daberkow, 2003), while Swinton and Lowenberg-DeBoer (2001) reported that only 1-5 per cent of Austrian, Brazilian, Danish, English and German farmers used precision technology in 2001. Over 400 farmers (one per cent of the farms registered in the Farm Accountancy Data Network (FADN)) applied precision technology in Denmark, of which 80 per cent were bigger than 200 ha, but only ten used more than one element (Pedersen et al., 2010). When the costs of data collection are included in the costs of extension, the frequency of precision services was extended in the United States not only on large farms (Griffin and Lowenberg-DeBoer, 2008). The results of Jacobsen et al. (2011) also illustrated the low percentage of farms using more than one precision element and underlined that farmers applying precision technology are bigger farms. Reichardt and Jürgens (2009) reported a low and moderate adoption of precision farming in Germany and emphasised the need to improve the official advisory service.

The question is, what can be the role of precision crop production in meeting the requirements of the proposed green component of Pillar 1 of the European Union's (EU) Common Agricultural Policy (CAP) for the period 2014-2020, which is intended to encourage environmentally friendly farming practice? Under the proposals, farmers carrying out organic production will automatically be entitled to complementary subsidies (EC, 2011). According to Wolf and Buttel (1996), precision farming is an abiotic factor, which is the ultimate tool for the reform of agricultural production. Precision crop production clearly belongs to this type of alternative farming strategy.

In order to determine the type and intensity of farming that is most suitable for the environment, the losses and the negative consequences of pests and diseases for environmental and human health should be considered. Based on different calculations, yield losses caused by pests (biotic stress) can be significant, up to 40 per cent of the potential yield. Of this, yield losses caused by weeds are 10-12 per cent; those caused by pathogenic organisms are 18-20 per cent, and those caused by insects account for 8-10 per cent (Auernhammer, 2001). However, the demand of society to reduce the use of pesticides, both in terms of the quantities applied and the frequency of use, can be satisfied in a number of ways (Smith and Reynolds, 1966; Lambert and Lowenberg-DeBoer, 2002; Szentpétery *et al.*, 2005).

There are many direct and indirect economic (agricultural policy) means of reducing the use of crop protection chemicals. The tax on these chemicals in itself does not reduce their use if it is not paired with the compensation of revenues (Falconer and Hodge, 2000). Skevasa *et al.* (2012) confirmed through the use of models that, in contrast to taxes on pesticides, the low toxicity pesticides, pesticide quotas and the support of environmentally friendly R&D results can reduce agrochemical use. From studies of French vineyards, Lescot *et al.* (2011) have found that both environmental taxes and green subsidies can contribute to the returns on precision means. They have also concluded, however, that the ratio of shifting and the number of applied elements was low within the examined group. The poor financing situation and the high indebtedness of farms (owing to the financial crisis) were highlighted among the possible reasons.

Our research objective was to estimate, taking into account the considerable capital demand involved in shifting to precision crop production, as well as the advanced technical expertise that is necessary and the changing management tasks, the size of area on which precision agrochemical use can be introduced, how much agrochemical can be saved and what changes will result in the competitive position of the producers. The aim of this paper is to examine, firstly, the potential role of precision crop production in the reduction of environmental burden and, secondly, why its uptake is so slow in spite of its confirmed environmental and economic benefits. We advance two hypotheses:

- H1: If an appropriate number of farms shift to precision crop protection, measureable amounts of pesticides can be saved at the EU-25 level, and thus the objectives of greening can be reached by using precision technology;
- H2: Higher scale of farming and higher qualifications of farmers can enhance the expansion of precision crop production.

# Methodology

#### Estimation of savings in pesticide applications

The starting point of our research was that, at the EU-25 (i.e. excluding Romania and Bulgaria) level, conversion to precision crop production of a specified area of the farm can result in considerable savings. These savings can be related primarily to crop protection, which also means a reduction in the environmental burden. Our calculations are based on Farm Structure Survey (FSS) data (Eurostat, 2009). It was a starting condition of our research that arable farms and mixed farms would switch to precision farming only if they are above a certain size, because of the additional equipment required for the technology adoption.

In the EU, 240,000 farms belong to the 16-40 ESU class, covering 4.2 million hectares, 139,000 farms belong to the 40-100 ESU class, cultivating 5.9 million hectares, and the number of farms over 100 ESU is 77,000, which together cover 11.3 million hectares. Our assumption was that farms above 100 ESU are able to switch to precision crop production by making their own investments based on their farm size and production level, while farms within the 16-40 and 40-100 ESU size classes can convert by using shared machinery.

The degree of savings in relation to the number of converted farms and the intensity of production (agrochemical use) was examined by scenario analysis. Based on the literature examining the penetration of the elements of precision plant production (Jacobsen *et al.*, 2011; McBride and Daberkow, 2003), the proportions of farms converting to precision farming were set at 15, 25, and 40 per cent using pessimistic, neutral and optimistic scenarios, respectively. The expected savings in pesticide use, 25, 35 and 50 per cent were determined from the literature (Batte and van Buren, 1999; Pecze, 2006; Rider *et al.*, 2006; Chavas, 2008).

Table 1: Nitrogen f	fertiliser and agr	ochemical use	e in selected	groups
of European count	ries in 2008.			

Country	Nitrogen (t km <sup>-2</sup> )	Pesticide (t km <sup>-2</sup> )
EU-15	6.0	0.23
OECD	2.2	0.07
HU	5.8	0.17
<b>Countries characterised</b>	l by higher rates of che	mical use
BE	10.6	0.69
NL	13.4	0.41
DE	10.5	0.17
<b>Countries characterised</b>	by median rates of ch	emical use
CZ	6.8	0.10
DK	7.4	0.11
UK	5.9	0.19
FR	7.5	0.28
IE	8.1	0.05
PL	6.3	0.07

Source: Source: OECD (2008)

The estimations were made for crop production and mixed farms according to countries and groups on the basis of different levels of agrochemical use. Thus the above questions were separately examined for the EU-25, Hungary, the group of Belgium, the Netherlands and Germany (high levels of agrochemical use), as well as the group of the Czech Republic, Denmark, the United Kingdom, France, Ireland and Poland (Table 1). The estimation model of cost savings was:

$$C_{n,m} = p_m \cdot \sum_{k=1}^c \sum_{j=1}^b \sum_{i=1}^a h_{i,j,k}^y \cdot \overline{c}_{n,m,i,j,k}^y$$

where:

- $C_{n,m}$ : total savings of *n* cost type in *m* model variant at EU and country group level [EUR];
- $p_m$ : average degree of *n* cost type savings in *m* model variant, Pesticide cost savings:  $p_1=25\%$ ,  $p_2=35\%$ ,  $p_3=50\%$  [%];
- m: serial number of model variant;
- *n*: cost type (*l*= pesticide cost);
- *i*: economic size unit category in FADN database,  $i \in [1,a], a=\max(6)$ ; examined economic size unit categories: 16-40 ESU, 40-100 ESU, (4) 16 - <40 ESU, (5) 40 - <100 ESU, (6) >= 100 ESU;
- *j*: type of activity in FADN database, *j*∈[1,b], *b*=max(8); examined types of activity: (1) Field crops, (8) Mixed; *k*: member countries of the EU, *k*∈[1,c], c=25 (2006),
- c=27 (2009); y: reference year of data in FADN database,
  - *y*∈[1989,2009]; examined years: 2006, 2009;
- h<sup>y</sup><sub>i,j,k</sub>: number of represented farms in FADN database in y year, in *i* economic size unit category, in *j* type of activity, in *k* member country [holdings];
- $\overline{c}_{n,m,i,j,k}^{y}$ : average value of *n* type of cost in FADN database in *y* year, in *i* economic size unit category, in *j* type of activity, in *k* member country [EUR/holdings];

#### Survey of Hungarian farmers

In the spring and summer of 2011, 72 crop producer farmers attending agricultural shows at Gödöllő (n=25), Agárd (n=14), Siófok (n=20) and other places (n=13) took

part in a structured interview survey designed to explore the extent and awareness of precision crop production. The questions asked concerned the features of farms (size, type and machinery), the elements of precision crop production applied, and the circumstances and reasons of their introduction. Farmers could choose from the following precision farming technology elements: row tracking, soil sampling with GPS, precision fertilising (on-line or off-line), precision weed management (on-line or off-line), precision plant protection (on-line and off-line), precision sowing, yield mapping etc. Farmers who so far have rejected precision crop production were asked why this is and under what conditions would they consider converting.

The sample included farmers from all NUTS2 regions of Hungary, namely West Transdanubia (10%), Central Trandanubia (30%), South Trandanubia (8%), Central Hungary (13%), North Hungary (11%), North Great Plain (18%) and South Great Plain (10%). In terms of farm size, 25% were under 4 ESU, 13% were between 4 and 8 ESU, 33% were between 8 and 16, and 30% were over 16 ESU. The average age of respondents was 48 years.

Cramer V tests were used to determine if the age of the farmer and the amount of cultivated land were correlated with the uptake of precision crop production. The significant difference level was five per cent.

#### Results

#### Macroeconomic and environmental benefits of precision plant protection

At the EU-25 level, depending on the percentage of pesticide savings achieved, the estimated amount of pesticide savings is 5.7-11.4 thousand tonnes if 15 per cent of the farms convert to precision plant protection, 9.5-13.1 thousand tonnes if 25 per cent convert, while in the best case scenario, the savings can be between 15.2 and 30.4 thousand tonnes (Table 2).

**Table 2:** Expected savings in pesticide use owing to the introduction of precision plant protection (EU-25).

			Farms converting to precision plant protection (%)			
			15	25	40	
16-100 ESU	Converted ar	ea (000 ha)	5,334	8,887	14,219	
		25%	2,925	3,574	7,799	
	Pesticide	30%	4,095	3,950	10,919	
	savings (t)	50%	5,849	4,900	15,598	
>100 ESU	Converted ar	ea (000 ha)	5,624	9,373	14,997	
	~	25%	2,771	4,618	7,389	
	Pesticide	30%	4,095	6,465	10,344	
	savings (t)	50%	8,190	9,235	14,777	
Total	Converted ar	ea (000 ha)	10,956	18,260	29,216	
	Total	25%	5,695	8,192	15,188	
	pesticide	30%	8,190	10,415	21,263	
	savings (t)	50%	11,391	14,135	30,375	

Note: Assuming 2.4 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> pesticide use (EU-25; OECD database) Source: own calculations based on EUROSTAT data from 2009

<u>C</u>	Farı	n group 16–10	00 ESU Media	an savings	Farm group 100 ESU Median savings			
Country group	25%	30%	50%	Percent (%)	25%	30%	50%	Percent (%)
EU-25	854.1	1,195.7	1,708.1	100.0	820.0	1,148.0	1,640.0	100.0
HU	24.6	34.4	49.1	2.9	22.0	30.9	44.1	2.7
BE+NL+DE	221.9	310.7	443.8	26.0	232.5	325.5	465.0	28.4
CZ+DE+UK+FR+IE+PL	487.8	683.0	975.7	57.1	472.5	661.5	945.0	57.6

**Table 3:** Estimated pesticide cost savings by crop producing and mixed farms converting to precision plant protection in the EU-25 and selected groups of European countries (million EUR).

Source: own calculations based on FADN data from 2009

Assuming constant yield, owing to the site-specific treatment, the realised savings in pesticide active ingredients can be 8-10 per cent of the amount used previously. At the same time, at the farm level, the savings will also reduce the material costs, as well as the competitiveness of the farm and its role in reducing the environmental burden.

The total production cost for farms in the EU-25 above 16 ESU amounted to EUR 30,479 million in 2009. The total pesticide costs reached 18.7 per cent of this. Considering the possible scenarios of shifting to precision crop production, and assuming the above prevalence on pesticide costs, between EUR 1,674.1 and EUR 3,348.1 million of savings can be achieved at the EU-25 level due to the adoption of precision pest control (Table 3).

Between 0.6 and 6.2 per cent of savings in farm-level production costs can be attributed to the precision use of pesticides. The total pesticide costs are 14.8 per cent of the total costs in the group of countries (BE+NL+DE) that use more agrochemicals. The savings on production costs can be between EUR 5.590 and EUR 57.770 million, which can dramatically improve the competitiveness of the sector.

The results from macro-level models support the fact that precision plant protection can have an important role in environmental burden reduction, alongside other elements of technological development in agriculture.

By proving the first hypothesis (H1), we can state that by promoting the switch to precision technology the greening objectives of the CAP can be reached.

# Uptake of precision crop production: what is it like?

Thirty-one of the interviewed farmers reported that they used use precision farming technology and 41 stated that they did not. Most farmers use only one element of precision farming technology. Row tracking was the most frequently applied technique (35.5 per cent), then net-like soil sampling (22.6 per cent), followed by precision fertilisation (19.4 per cent) and precision crop protection (16.1 per cent) and precision soil cultivation (9.7 per cent). The other elements were mentioned only by one farmer in the survey (Table 4).

The cross-correlation examined the effects of the most important farm parameters (amount of cultivated land, income, age of farmers, education) on the adoption of precision farming technology. There was a moderate but significant positive correlation between the area of cultivated land and the adoption of precision farming technology (Cramer V=0.36  $\alpha$ =0.01). With the age of the farmers adopting precision crop production there was a also moderate, positive correlation (Cramer V=0.31  $\alpha$ =0.03). The farmers using more

elements of precision technology come from the middleaged category (40-65 years), while none of the older farmers (over 65 years old) applied precision technology. While these results are based on a relatively small sample size, they agree with those of Kutter *et al.* (2011). There were no significant correlations between the income of farms, the highest education level of farmers and the adoption of precision farming technology.

Among the changes expected from the implementation of precision farming, the reduction of environmental burden from crop production was mentioned most frequently by the interviewees, followed by the additional income, the size of which was estimated to be between 5 and 15 per cent by 63 per cent of the respondents. The reduction in agrochemical use was the third most frequently mentioned consequence. On the basis of cross-table analysis there was a positive, medium strength relationship ( $\phi = 0.25$ , five per cent significance level) between the implementation of precision crop production and the estimation of changes in incomes. The reasons given for the low uptake of the technology included the low awareness level, the negative approach of management and the positive correlation ( $\phi = 0.35$ ) with the increase of the farm area.

From among the reasons given in the survey for the slow uptake of precision technology we were able to prove the first part of our second hypothesis (H2), namely that the higher scale of farming can enhance the expansion of precision crop production.

**Table 4:** Frequency of use of elements of precision farmingamongst Hungarian farmers in 2011.

	Farms applyir of precision te	Median proportion	
Element of precision technology	of total sam- ple (n=72)	of farms using of precision technology only (n=31)	of farm area using preci- sion farming technology (%)
Row tracking	15.3	35.5	100
Net-like soil sampling	9.7	22.6	58
Precision fertilising	8.3	19.4	76
Precision crop protection	6.9	16.1	71
Precision soil cultivation	4.2	9.7	75
Yield mapping	1.4	3.2	100
Aerial remote sensing	1.4	3.2	100
Precision weed control	1.4	3.2	n.d.
Precision sowing	1.4	3.2	100
Remote sensors	-	-	-
Weed mapping	15.3	35.5	100

Source: own survey using structured interviews

# Discussion

The expansion of precision crop production is still in its early phase. The process can be characterised from the uptake point of view of innovation, based on Rogers (1962); our typology for the uptake is as follows:

- During its introduction precision crop production had a relative advantage compared to the general technologies used in crop cultivation, which would have allowed for relatively rapid growth;
- 2. In terms of compatibility, precision farming can be considered less compatible. This is due to the fact that farmers are characterised by different levels of knowledge and skills, by a mistrust in the new technology and by their different farm sizes and financial opportunities. If support from consultants for the introduction of the new technology is missing, the uptake process will be slow;
- 3. The application of precision crop production is not easy to understand, it requires much attention, precise work and a wide range of information;
- Relevant industry players and suppliers affected in the application and marketing of the technology are dominant with regards to the application and cognition;
- 5. With the introduction of precision technology some of the available benefits are directly observable, such as material savings, improvements in cost-effectiveness, together with the additional costs and expenses. The indirect effects, however, such as reduction of environmental burden and improvements in food safety, are less evident. While the measurable positive returns remain unclear to the farmer, and the risks remain high, even in the presence of a good financial background, the spread of the technology is slow.

The adoption of more elements of precision plant production technology is slow across the world (Godwin et al., 2003; Pecze, 2006; Griffin and Lowenberg-DeBoer, 2008; Pedersen et al., 2010; Lencsés, 2012). The results of our survey suggest that the slow uptake of some elements of the technology can be partly explained by the problematic questions of shifting, which state that the role of expertise and precision will increase in the converted farms, the documentation and tracking of the procedures that will be required and not all the actors will view this positively, the production costs will often be higher and the returns on extra investment are not always ensured. In these cases all kinds of cooperation and strategic collaborations among the farmers, extension services and providers are important in the adoption of new technology, such as the forms of joint machine use (e.g. machinery rings). The significance of relational capital as the basis of knowledge based growth is greater within small and medium-size enterprises' innovational cooperation (Takács, 2000; Husti, 2009; Welbourne and Pardo-del-Val, 2009; Macieczjak, 2012; Vuylsteke and Van Gijseghem, 2012). It is important to highlight the role of these forms of cooperation because the individuals make their decisions on the adoption of new technologies on the basis of information coming through these channels (Csizmadia, 2009).

The benefit of the transition to precision pest management is proven, since spot treatments will result in real savings in the use of plant protection materials, depending on the area infected by pests. In all cases where there is heterogeneity within the field, and a high number of those spots, plant protection treatments can be omitted without suffering significant economic damage. The model calculations underlying this showed that precision crop protection can result in significant savings in agrochemical use at the macroeconomic level. Similar positive economic and social results in Danish farms were reported by Jensen et al. (2012) through an increase in the farmers' income and reductions in fuel consumption and pesticide use. As regards to agrochemical use, after shifting to precision crop production in the EU-25 countries, presuming an optimistic scenario and in the case of the reasonable use of the currently applied substances, 30 thousand tonnes less pesticide would be required for the currently produced yield. If the proportion of converted farms is around 30-60 per cent, the 10-35 per cent reduction in substance use compared to the intensive, entire surface treatment technology would reduce the environmental burden to a similar degree at the national economy level. In this case individual utility and social utility coincide. The yield uncertainty can be reduced during the production of food and industrial raw materials, as it helps traceability in food chains and improves the predictability both at farm and national level.

Precision crop production, as an environmentally friendly farming practice, can be one of the means of enhancing the green component of Pillar 1 of the CAP proposed for the period 2014-2020. The greening impact, i.e. the decreasing substance use measured in agrochemicals, can be greater than the savings reached by leaving the land fallow, because this practice prefers marginal areas where agrochemical use is originally lower. Farmers who leave their land fallow perform more intensive production on their other land in order to compensate for the yield losses. This process occurred within the United States agriculture before the turn of the millennium (Knutson, 1993). We agree with those who call attention to alternative solutions in the discussions of the CAP proposals and do not exclude the acceptance of innovation outputs (technique, technology and organisation) in the CAP system (Groupe de Bruges, 2012).

To force and promote the uptake of precision farming one tool can be – as a new element, an indirect assistance – putting the application of precision technology into the tools of the CAP greening component.

# References

- Arnholt, M. Batte, M.T. and Prochaska, S. (2001): Adoption and Use of Precision Farming Technologies: A Survey of Central Ohio Precision Farmers. AED Economics Report Columbus, Ohio: Department of Agricultural, Environmental, and Development Economics, The Ohio State University.
- Auernhammer, H. (2001): Precision farming the environmental challenge. Computer and Electronics in Agriculture **30**, 31-43. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0168-1699(00)00153-8

- Batte, M. and Van Buren, F. (1999): Precision farming factors influencing profitability. Paper presented at the Northern Ohio Crops Day meeting, Wood County OH, 21 January 1999.
- Chavas, J.P. (2008): A cost approach to economic analysis under state-contingent production uncertainty. American Journal of Agricultural Economics **90** (2), 435-446. http://dx.doi. org/10.1111/j.1467-8276.2007.01118.x
- Csizmadia, Z. (2009): Együttműködés és újítóképesség: Kapcsolati hálózatok és innovációs rendszerek regionális sajátosságai [Cooperation and Innovative capability. Regional features of relation networks and innovation systems]. Budapest: Napvilág Kiadó.
- Dillon, C.R. and Gandonou, J.M. (2007): Precision timing and spatial allocation of economic fertilizer application. Selected Paper prepared for presentation at the Southern Agricultural Economics Association Annual Meeting, Mobile AL, 4-6 February 2007.
- EC (2011): Impact Assessment Common Agricultural Policy towards 2020. Commission Staff Working Paper SEC(2011) 1153 final/2. Brussel: European Commission.
- Eurostat (2009): Structure of agricultural holdings [www document] http://epp.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/portal/page/portal/farm\_structure survey/data/main tables (Accessed 10 November 2011).
- Falconer, K. and Hodge, I. (2000): Using economic incentives for pesticide usage reductions: Responsiveness to input taxation and agricultural systems. Agricultural Systems 63 (3), 175-194. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0308-521X(00)00007-X
- Fenyvesi, L. and Erdeiné Késmárki-Gally, Sz. (2012): Boosting the competitiveness of agricultural production in Hungary through an innovation system. Studies in Agricultural Economics 114 (2), 106-110. http://dx.doi.org/10.7896/j.1215
- Godwin, R.J., Richards, T.E., Wood, G.A., Welsh, J.P. and Knight, S.M. (2003): An Economic Analysis of the Potential for Precision Farming in UK Cereal Production. Biosystems Engineering 84 (4), 533-545. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S1537-5110(02)00282-9
- Griffin, T.W. and Lowenberg-DeBoer, J. (2008): Spatial analysis of precision agriculture date: role of extension. Selected Paper prepared for presentation at the Southern Agricultural Economics Association Annual Meeting, Dallas TX: 2-6 February 2008.
- Groupe de Bruges (2012): A CAP for the future!? Why we need a better CAP that can face the challenges of today and tomorrow. Wageningen: Groupe de Bruges.
- Gutjahr, C., Weiss, M., Sökfeld, M., Ritter, C., Möhring, J., Büsche, A., Piepho, H.P. and Gerhards, R. (2008): Erarbeitung von Entscheidungsalgorithmen für die teilflächenspezifische Unkrautbekämpfung [Development of decision-making algorithms for site-specific weed control]. Journal of Plant Diseases and Protection Special Issue XXI, 143–148.
- Hall, L. and Faechner, T. (2005): Weed management with precision farming. Working paper. Indian Head SK., Saskatchewan Soil Conservation Association.
- Husti, I. (2009): General problems related to innovation and its potential in the Hungarian agro-food sector. Studies in Agricultural Economics 109, 5-24.
- Jacobsen, L., Pedersen, S.M., Jensen, H.G. and Kirketerp-Scavenius, I.M. (2011): Socioeconomic impact of widespread adoption of precision farming and controlled traffic systems. FUTURE-FARM project Deliverable 5.8.
- Jensen, H.G., Jacobsen, L., Pedersen, S.M. and Tavella, L. (2012): Socioeconomic impact of widespread adoption of precision farming and controlled traffic systems in Denmark. Precision Agriculture 13, 661–677. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11119-012-9276-3
- Knutson, R.D. (1993): Policy Tools for U.S. Agriculture. College Station TX, Agricultural and Food Policy Center, Texas A&M University.

- Kutter, T., Tiemann, S., Siebert, R. and Fountas, S. (2011): The role of communication and co-operation in the adoption of precision farming. Precision Agriculture **12** (1), 2-17. http://dx.doi. org/10.1007/s11119-009-9150-0
- Lambert, D. and Lowenberg-DeBoer, J. (2000): Precision Agriculture Profitability Review. Site-Specific Management Center. West Lafayette, Indiana: Purdue University.
- Lencsés, E. (2012): Potential adaptation of precision farming technology in the future. Annals of the Polish Association of Agricultural and Agribusiness Economists XIV (6), 153-157.
- Lescot, J.M., Rousset, S. and Souville, G. (2011): Assessing Investment in Precision Farming for Reducing Pesticide Use in French Viticulture. Paper prepared for presentation at the EAAE 2011 Congress: Change and Uncertainty Challenges for Agriculture, Food and Natural Resources, Zurich, Switzerland, 30 August to 2 September 2011.
- Lowenberg-DeBoer, J. and Swinton, S.M. (1997): Economics of site-specific management in agronomic crops, in F.J. Pierce and E.J. Sadlet (eds), The State of Site-specific Management for Agricultural Systems. Madison WI: American Society of Agronomy, Crop Science Society of America and Soil Science Society of America, 369-396.
- Maciejczak, M. (2012): The concept of SMART specialization in the development of agribusiness sector on the example of clusters of innovations in agribusiness in Mazovia Province. Annals of the Polish Association of Agricultural and Agribusiness Economists XIV (6), 169-176.
- McBride, W.D. and Daberkow, S.G. (2003): Information and the Adoption of Precision Farming Technologies. Journal of Agribusiness 21 (1), 21-38.
- OECD (2008): OECD in Figures 2008. Paris: OECD. http://dx.doi. org/10.1787/467844512702
- Pecze, Zs. (2006): Precíziós gazdálkodás csökkenő költségek [Precision agriculture – decreasing costs]. IKR Magazin, summer 2006, 9.
- Pedersen, S.M, Fountas, S., Blackmore, B.S., Gylling, M. and Pedersen, J.L. (2010): Adoption and perspectives of precision farming in Denmark. Acta Agriculturae Scandinavica Section B: Plant Soil Science, 54 (1), 2-8.
- Reichardt, M. and Jürgens, C. (2009): Adoption and future perspective of precision farming in Germany: results of several surveys among different agricultural target groups. Precision Agriculture 10, 73–94. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11119-008-9101-1
- Rider, T.W., Vogel, J.W., Dille, J.A., Dhuyvetter, K.C. and Kastens, T.L. (2006): An economic evaluation of site-specific herbicide application. Precision Agriculture 7, 379-392. http://dx.doi. org/10.1007/s11119-006-9012-y
- Rogers, E.M. (1962): Diffusion of Innovation. New York NY: Free Press.
- Sinka, A. (2009): A precíziós növénytermelés externális hatásai az Agárdi Farm Kft. esetében. [External effects of precision plant production in the Agárdi Farm Ltd.] Gazdálkodás 53 (5), 429-432.
- Skevasa, T., Stefanoua, S.E. and Lansinka A.O. (2012): Can economic incentives encourage actual reductions in pesticide use and environmental spillovers? Agricultural Economics 43 (3), 267–276. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-0862.2012.00581.x
- Smith, R.F. and Reynolds, H.T. (1966): Principal definitions and scope of integrated pest control. In: Proceedings of the FAO Symposium of Integrated Pest Control. Roma, FAO, 11–17.
- Swinton, S. M. and Lowenberg-DeBoer, J. (2001): Global Adoption of Precision Agriculture Technologies: Who, When and Why?, in G. Grenier and S. Blackmore (eds), Third European Conference on Precision Agriculture. Montpellier: Agro Montpellier (ENSAM), 557–562.

- Swinton, S.M. (2005): Economics of site specific weed management. Weed Science 53 (2), 259-263. http://dx.doi.org/10.1614/ WS-04-035R2
- Szentpétery, Zs., Hegedűs, Z. and Jolánkai, M. (2005): Impact of agrochemicals on yield quality and pesticide residues in winter wheat varieties. Cereal Research Communications **33** (2-3), 635-640. http://dx.doi.org/10.1556/CRC.33.2005.2-3.130
- Takács, I. (2000): Gépkör jó alternatíva? [Machinery rings good solution?]. Gazdálkodás 44 (4), 44–55.
- Takács, I., Baranyai, Zs. and Takács, E. (2008): Factors of Efficiency Change of Assets on the EU-15 and Hungarian Farms from 1990s, in Cs. Csáki and Cs. Forgács (eds), Proceedings of the Joint IAAE- EAAE Seminar: Studies on the Agricultural and Food Sector in Central and Eastern Europe. Agricultural economics and transition: What was expected, what we observed, the lessons learned (Volume 1), Budapest, Hungary, 6-8 September 2007, 581–590.
- Takács-György, K. (2008a): Economic aspects of chemical reduction in farming – future role of precision farming. Food Economics – Acta Agriculturae Scandinavica Section C 5 (2), 114-122. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/16507540903093242
- Takács-György, K. (2008b): Economic aspects of chemical reduction on farming: role of precision farming – will the production structure change? Cereal Research Communications 36, suppl. 2008, 19-22.

- Timmermann, C. Gerhards, R. Krohmann, P. and Kühbauch, W. (2003): The economic impact of site specific weed control. Precision Agriculture 4, 249–260. http://dx.doi. org/10.1023/A:1024988022674
- Toews, T. (2005): Ökonomik teilflächenorientierter Unkrautbekämpfung [Economics of site-based weed control]. Unpublished PhD thesis. Giessen: Justus-Liebig-Universität.
- Vuylsteke, A. and Van Gijseghem, D. (2012): Linking the agricultural knowledge and innovation system's subsystems: the case of the Flemish ornamental plant production. Studies in Agricultural Economics 114 (2), 79-85. http://dx.doi. org/10.7896/j.1213
- Weiss, M.D. (1996): Precision farming and spatial economic analysis: Research challenges and opportunities. American Journal of Agricultural Economics 78 (5), 1275-1280. http://dx.doi. org/10.2307/1243506
- Welbourne, T.M. and Pardo-del-Val, M. (2009): Relational Capital: Strategic Advantage for Small and Medium-Size Enterprises (SMEs) Through Negotiation and Collaboration. Group Decision and Negotiation 18 (5), 483-497. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/ s10726-008-9138-6
- Wolf, S.A. and Buttel, F.H. (1996): The political economy of precision farming. American Journal of Agricultural Economics 78 (5), 1269-1274. http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/1243505

#### Paweł GRZELAK\* and Mariusz MACIEJCZAK\*

# Comparison between the United States and Poland of consumers' perceptions of organic products

The paper aims at exploring further the potential of organic agriculture by increasing the knowledge about consumers' perceptions of organic products. The United States (Florida) and Poland are interesting examples in which the level of organic market development varies and this allows us to test whether consumer perceptions of organic food products vary with market development. A survey was conducted amongst students at the University of Florida (United States) and at the Warsaw University of Life Sciences-SGGW (Poland). The results obtained from an online survey were analysed through econometric modelling. The model used for this study was the ordered probability model, which was used to compare the frequency of organic consumption between the United States and Polish students. The findings indicate that students from the two countries have different perceptions of organic products. The less the market is developed (such as in Poland), the more important is basic knowledge about the products. With a higher level of market development (for example in the United States), consumers already have this basic knowledge about the products, such as origin or organic label, and are more focused on their qualities, such as taste or variety. These differences should be taken into account by states when developing policies on organic agriculture and healthy eating generally, and during the formulation of marketing strategies by companies interested in the growth of the organic market.

Keywords: consumer perception, organic farming, organic market

\* Warsaw University of Life Sciences, Nowoursynowska 166 ST. 02-787 Warszawa, Poland. Corresponding author: mariusz\_maciejczak@sggw.pl

## Introduction

This paper focuses on the differences in consumers' perceptions of organic products between Poland and the United States in relation to the level of organic market development in terms of sales and availability of organic products. Balogh (2007) highlighted the differences between the United States and Europe in terms of consumer habits and wider food supply trends. He presents data that show that the proportion of overweight and obese consumers is much higher in the former than in the latter, but that the proportion is increasing more rapidly in Europe. Four possible solutions are suggested to obesity as an endemic social disease. One of these is to purchase organic products instead of buying food products processed from traditionally produced agricultural raw material.

There are many differences in terms of the level of development of organic markets between the United States and Poland. Differences in growth are evidenced by the monetary value of both markets. In 2009, the value of the organic market in the United States was expected to reach USD 23 billion (EUR 16.1 billion) (USDA, 2011). This accounts for approximately 2.5 per cent of total food sales in the United States. In the European Union (EU) sales of organic products were approximately EUR 19.6 billion in 2010. At the same time the largest market for organic products was Germany with a turnover of EUR 6 billion, followed by France (EUR 3.4 billion) and the UK (EUR 2 billion) (Willer and Kilcher, 2012). The value of the Polish organic market reached USD 143.1 million (EUR 100 million) in 2009 (PMR, 2010) suggesting that the level of development is still low. The organic market constitutes only about 0.2 per cent of the total food market. It results in low availability and variety of organic products. Organics in Poland can be also characterised by high prices. In terms of the per capita consumption of organic food, in 2010 it reached EUR 65.0 in the United States, which was almost twice as much as the EU average

(EUR 33.7), while in Poland it was less than EUR 1.0. The highest per capita consumptions of organic food in 2010 were observed in Switzerland (EUR 153.0) and in Denmark (EUR 142.0) (Willer and Kilcher, 2012).

Previous studies show that the perception of organics varies among consumers. Most studies on consumer attitudes state that organic products are considered as safer, healthier and more environmentally friendly. Consumers' perceptions of organic food and quality of organic products are positive they have good feelings about organic products (Magnusson et al., 2001; Conner, 2004; Monaco et al., 2007; Zhao, 2007; Kihlberg and Risvik, 2007; Pellegrini and Farinello, 2009). They often perceive organics as having better taste, freshness, appearance and colour (Hoefkens et al., 2009). However in the literature there is an ongoing debate concerning healthiness and safety of organic food (Zakowska-Biemans, 2011). Some researchers conclude that organic foods are healthier while others find that this is not the case (Grankvist and Biel, 2001; Williams, 2002; Naspetti and Zanoli, 2006; Monaco et al., 2007; Azurra and Paola, 2009). There are no clear data which can show higher content of nutrients in organic or conventional products (Williams, 2002; Magkos et al., 2003). There are also no clear differences in sensory characteristics between conventionally and organically grown organic products. Many studies state that the nutrient content and sensory characteristics depends mostly on the region, soil type, crop variety, climate, or post-harvest practices, and not on whether or not chemicals are used in production (Bonti-Ankomah and Yiridoe, 2006; Żakowska-Biemans, 2011).

It was reported that consumers have different willingness to pay (WTP) for organic products. The WTP of those who join the consumer market of ecological goods is basically determined by the solvency (income) of consumers (Takács and Takács-György, 2012). In general, WTP decreases with increase of premium price. But at the same time prices for organic products can increase with preferred specific attributes, e.g. freshness. Further, it is difficult to determine which products that have higher price premiums attract consumers more (Bonti-Ankomah and Yiridoe, 2006). However the most significant barriers to purchasing organic products were the price premiums and the lack of availability of organic products (O'Donovan and McCarthy, 2002; Hill and Lynchehaum, 2002; Hughner *et al.*, 2007; Aertsens *et al.*, 2009; Żakowska-Biemans, 2011). Studies also reported that women are more willing to buy organic food products. This is understandable because women are more often responsible for purchasing food for the household and know more about nutrition and food safety (O'Donovan and McCarthy, 2002; Pellegrini and Farinello, 2009; Aertsens *et al.* 2009). Studies show also a correlation between level of income and willingness to buy organic products (Aertsens *et al.*, 2009).

Balogh (2007) noted that in the United States a third generation of convenience products has already appeared with the dual aim of delivering convenience and health. Although in Europe consumption 'philosophy' accepts the importance of convenience, greater emphasis is placed on natural origin, freshness and traditional recipes. This illustrates the importance of consumer perception on food market development and it might be assumed that these perceptions are the most acute amongst the most highly educated groups in society. Thus our research on the consumer perception of organic products was carried out among one such group, namely university students.

#### Methodology

The demand for organic food was analysed by asking respondents about the frequency of consumption of organic products. Data were collected using an online survey instrument (online questionnaire) among students at the University of Florida (UF) in Gainesville, United States and at Warsaw University of Life Sciences – SGGW (WULS), Poland. The survey was administered in both countries during April and May 2011.

At UF, the questionnaire was sent to three groups using a convenience sampling method. The majority of students (81 per cent) were from the College of Agricultural and Life Sciences. Other colleges included Liberal Arts and Sciences (11 per cent), Business Administration, Engineering, Health and Human Performance, Law, Medicine, Pharmacy and Public Health and Health Professions. Most of the respondents (97 per cent) were pursuing their Bachelor's degree.

At WULS, the questionnaire was sent to students also using a convenience sampling method. The majority of students (95 per cent) were from the Faculty of Economic Sciences. Other faculties included Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Faculty of Wood Technology, Interfaculty Studies of Regional Planning, Interfaculty Studies of Commodity Science and Faculty of Applied Informatics and Mathematics. Most of the students were pursuing their Master's degree (55 per cent). However 45 per cent of respondents were pursuing their Bachelor's degree.

These data were then used to conduct an ordered probit model to determine the independent variables which influence a respondent's frequency of consumption of organic products (the dependent variable). In this paper the approach used to estimate models with a dependent variable which is ordinal but not continuous is the ordered response model. The ordered probit model (ordered probability model) is used to determine the independent variables which influence a respondent's frequency of consumption of organic products. The ordered probit model relies on the idea of a continuous metric which underlies the ordinal responses observed in the analysis (Equation 1).

$$Y^* = X'\beta + \varepsilon \tag{1}$$

 $Y^*$  is a continuous variable which is a linear combination of a set of predictors, X. Additionally  $\varepsilon$  represents a disturbance term that has a normal distribution.  $\beta$  represents the vector of regression coefficients which we want to estimate.

In the model used to analyse consumption of organic food by students, there are unknown threshold parameters  $Y^*$  (*i* = 0, 1, 2), with y values specified as:

- Y = 0 if consumers do not consume organic food products
- Y = 1 if consumers consume organic products monthly
- Y = 2 if consumers consume organic products weekly
- Y = 3 if consumers consume organic products daily

 $Y^*$  will be estimated with other parameters. In the situation where there is an intercept coefficient in the model, parameter  $Y0^*$  is normalised to a value 0 and k-1 additional parameters will be estimated with *X*s.

The probabilities of observing *Y*, given *X* are written as (Equation 2):

$$Prob(Y = n) = \emptyset(\mu_n - \beta X') - \emptyset(\mu_{n-1} - \beta X'), n = 0, 1, 2, \quad (2)$$

where  $\emptyset$  is the normal density function.

The marginal effects of the independent variables on the probabilities are also observed. They vary from the values of the coefficients estimates. The marginal effects are related to the values of all independent variables (Equation 3).

$$\frac{\partial Prob(Y=n)}{\partial X} = \left[ \varnothing(\mu_{n-1} - \beta X') - \varnothing(\mu_n - \beta X') \right] \times \beta \quad (3)$$

The ordered probability model is used to compare the frequency of organic consumption between American and Polish students. The dependent variable for the ordered probability model is the frequency of consumption of organic food products. The model uses several socioeconomic, demographic and habit independent variables (Table 1). SPSS and LIMDEP were used to compute the model.

The model contains variable *country*, which describes the effect of the respondent's country on the frequency of consumption of organic products. Variables with the 'I' symbol represent the interactions related to specific variables between countries. In other words, it means that there are possible differences or similarities in case of specific variables between countries which can be significant to the consumption frequency of organic products.

# Results

The ordered probability model was used to investigate the consumption of organic food products. Frequency of consumption was calculated on the basis of a question that asked the respondents how often they eat organic food products. The assumption is made that consumption of organic foods less than once per month is equivalent to not consuming organic food at all. Observations with missing information were deleted leaving 349 usable observations. The results of the ordered probit analysis were explanatory, with the model making correct predictions 68.5 per cent of the time compared to the naïve prediction of 60.2 per cent. The results of the ordered probability analysis revealed interesting information (Tables 2 and 3). Variables are reported as statistically significant at a confidence level of 90 per cent or greater. Statistical results are divided into four parts: (a) personal characteristics and lifestyle; (b) purchase frequency habits of organic food products; (c) knowledge and beliefs about organic farming; and (d) attitudes towards purchase and consumption of organic food products.

#### Personal characteristics and lifestyle

Demographics and other variables related to the person's lifestyle were included in the model. The students were asked several questions related to the opinion about their eating behaviour. Students in both countries said they will eat organic food less frequently if they said that the food they eat can influence their health. However, American students, who indicated they do not want to give up foods they like to eat, even if they are not healthy foods, were 11.9 per cent more likely to consume organic food more frequently. First may mean that they appreciate, for example, the taste of organics so they include these foods in their diet. For Polish students this variable was not statistically significant which may mean that reasons other than taste influence their consumption of organics.

Respondents were also asked about their diet on the day before taking the survey. Students reported which of different types of foods they ate in the previous day. Those who ate less healthy foods the previous day eat organics less frequently. However, those who did eat healthy foods the previous day were more likely to consume organic foods more frequently. This held true for respondents in both countries. Polish respondents who ate more healthy foods on the day before are 7.7 per cent (1.0 per cent in case of U.S. students) more likely to consume organics more frequently.

#### Purchase frequency habits of organic food products

To consume, organic products have to be purchased. Students indicated several places where they buy organics. The places like *supermarket*, *organic food stores*, *direct sales on the farm* and *farmers' market* were statistically related in the decision to consume organic products in both countries. In the United States, the retail market consists mainly of large supermarket chains. In Poland, a large proportion of respondents indicated they do their primary shopping in small grocery stores or at farmers' markets, which are very common. With the further development of organic markets in Poland a higher significance of supermarkets as the source of organic products is expected. The possibility to find organics in supermarkets may grow the consumption of organics due to an increase in their availability, popularity, assortment and possible lower price for consumers.

#### Knowledge and beliefs about organic farming

Some differences related to the beliefs and knowledge about organic farming and organic food products between the American and Polish students were observed. Students were asked how much they think they know about organic farming. A positive relationship between this opinion and the frequency of consumption of organic food was found only for American students. This indicates that students in the United States who believe they know more about organic production are 14.9 per cent more likely than an average person to consume organic food more frequently.

Polish and American students were also evaluated on how much they actually know about organic farming in general. This variable was statistically related to the consumption frequency of organic products. Students in Poland are 8.8 per cent more likely to consume organics more frequently if they have better knowledge about organic farming. This relationship shows that in Poland, where the level of organic market development is still very low (compared to the United States), there is still great potential for organic production. More knowledge may also translate into higher consumption of organic foods and further development of the organics market in Poland. The relationship had been expected to be similar as well for the American students, but in the United States, the relationship is weak and opposite. It may mean that knowledge of organics can be not pro-organic for the American students so it may create a negative image of organic farming.

#### Attitudes towards purchase and consumption of organic food products

Among the reasons for consumption, there were different relationships to the frequency of consumption of organic food for students from the two countries. Polish students were 14.1 per cent more likely to eat organic food if they stated they consume these products because they are something new. Students from the United States presented an opposite attitude. This can be explained by the fact that organic food is still not common in Poland. In the case of United States, organic foods exist in almost all supermarkets and do not catch people's attention as something 'new'.

Another factor which influenced the decision to buy organic food was significant only for American students. Students from the United States said that they buy organic because they want to support organic farmers. Respondents in the United States may support organic farmers because they assume they are small, local farmers and the support goes directly to them, which may often not be true. Polish consumers, knowing that organic farmers in Poland receive financial subsidies, may pay less attention to the income of organic farmers while purchasing organic food.

The purchasing factor synthetic pesticides are not allowed in production did not behave in the manner expected. The literature suggests that organic foods being produced without synthetic pesticides are one of the drivers for buying organic products (Hoefkens et al., 2009). This analysis suggests that in both the United States and Poland other factors have more of an impact on the frequency of consumption of organic products. The purchasing factor organic farming is environmentally friendly had a significant impact on the frequency of consumption of Polish and American students, but in opposite ways. The fact that organic farming may positively affect the environment was a convincing reason for Polish students to consume organics more frequently. In this case they are 25.1 per cent more likely to consume organics more frequently. American students who said organic farming was environmentally friendly were not motivated enough to purchase organic products for that reason. At the same time purchasing factors such as organic food has better quality and organic products are healthier did not influence statistically the frequency of consumption of organic food.

Some differences between American and Polish students were found in the case of barriers for purchasing organics. The higher cost of organic products had an impact on the decision to buy organics less frequently, but only for Polish students. Polish students were 14.5 per cent more likely to consume organics less frequently if they say that *cost* is the barrier for purchasing organic products. This may be explained by the lower income of Polish students in comparison to students in the United States. It is interesting that American students are even more likely to buy organic if they are aware of the higher costs for organics. This situation may be explained by better financial situation of American students. At the same time they may find a higher price for organic as paying for some additional value or attributes of organic food in which they believe in. They may also be more aware about these attributes than students in Poland. It is also worth mentioning that the low level of development of the organic market in Poland may create much higher prices of organic products than in the United States. In general, as a result of the increase in supply, a decrease in price takes place (Takács et al., 2003). So with further development of the organic market, prices for organic products in Poland should be more stable and their variety may increase.

Students in both countries would buy organics more frequently if the variety was bigger. This problem is especially important in Poland where the market is still not developed. Also interesting is the fact that the availability of organic products as the barrier did not influence the consumption frequency of organics. It was expected that students, especially in Poland, would react to the lack of availability of organic products by indicating that they purchase less frequently. One of the explanations may be that variable for *variety* is substituting for the variable *availability*, so the lack of availability is seen more as a lack of variety. This may mean that students from both countries would consume organics more frequently if a greater variety of organics is easy available for purchasers.

However, students in the United States and Poland did present different attitudes in terms of the relationship between frequency of consuming organics and ease of finding organic products in their area. This variable did not behave in the manner expected in case of Polish respondents. They consume organics less frequently if they say that it is easy to find these products in their area. It may be that people who consume organics less frequently do not have an idea about lack of availability of organic products. In other words, only the people who are interested in consumption of organics know how difficult is to find these products in Poland. In the survey only 30 per cent of Polish students admitted that it is easy for them to find organic products in their area. At the same time students in the United States are 8.9 per cent more likely to consume organics more frequently if they say they do not have problems finding organic products in their area. This is what was generally expected. In the questionnaire more than 70 per cent of the American students said it is easy to find organics in their area.

In the survey respondents were also asked at what price difference (WTP) they would select organic food products in comparison to conventional products. In general, students in both countries would pay around 10 per cent more for organic products. The model also investigated the relationship between the country of the respondents and the consumption frequency of organics. Based only on the country variable there are not any significant differences between the United States and Poland in terms of the frequency of consumption of organics.

## Discussion

This paper focuses on the differences in consumers' perceptions of organic products between Poland and the United States in relation to the level of organic market development in terms of sales and availability of organic products. Students from the United States and Poland have different perceptions about organic products. Some of these differences may be explained by the different level of development of the organic market in the two countries.

The organic market in the United States can be characterised by a higher level of development than in Poland. Organic products are common and available in most of the supermarkets. American students did not find the price for organics as a barrier to purchase. They may consider the higher price for organics as paying for some additional attributes of organics in which they believe in. These attributes and qualities may be considered as one of the main reasons for purchasing organics in the United States. This corresponds with previous research which has found that quality characteristics (especially taste) are the main drivers of demand for organics in the United States (Caswell, 2001).

The lack of development of organic market in Poland was observed as respondents rated the availability of organic products as low. Potential consumers of these products have to face higher prices of organics, probably resulting in the lower popularity of these products. However, general knowledge about organic food was high and was similar to the knowledge of American students. In addition to consuming organics more frequently because they see them as new, innovative products, Polish students also increased their consumption if they felt organic production was good for the environment. It does appear there is potential for consumer demand as the students were excited about the new products and new production method as a potential alternative to conventional agriculture. They may consider themselves as potential buyers of organics. As knowledge had a significant and positive impact on consumption of organic foods, it seems that education and increases in awareness would help further development of organic market in Poland.

The importance of education suggests that the results of our study on students may not necessarily be applicable to the wider population. Probit models are often used for examinations related to consumer perception, also in case of organic products. Dettmann and Dimitri (2007) for example sought to find out which demographic factors influence the purchase of organic vegetables. In this case the probit model was a part of the Heckman model and it examined the household's choice to buy organic vegetables as a function of different demographic factors. They found that race, educational level and household income consistently influenced the odds of purchasing organic vegetables. Briza and Wardb (2009) focused on the responses of Spanish consumers regarding their state of knowledge about organic foods products. They showed that awareness and consumption of organic products is influenced by consumer demographic characteristics, knowledge of enriched foods and price perceptions. Factors impacting on both awareness and consumption were explored using simulation methods and the coefficients from the logit and probit models.

Our findings generally support the results obtained by other authors with regard to both American (Dahm *et al.*, 2009; Ming, 2009) and Polish students (Kowalczyk-Vasilev *et al.*, 2011). They show that, in general, more knowledge can be translated into higher consumption of organic foods and further development of the organics market. Our research, by contrast, found that for the American students more knowledge of organics can be translated into not proorganic. These results might suggest a loss of confidence in organic foods in well developed markets.

In the context of the different stages of development of the organic market in Poland and the United States, the paper has provided evidence about different attributes that can play an important role in consumers' perception of organic food in these markets. The less the market is developed (such as in Poland), the more important is basic knowledge about the products such as origin or organic label. With a higher level of market development (for example in the United States), consumers already have this basic knowledge about the products and are more focused on their qualities such as taste or variety. These differences should be taken into account by states when developing policies on organic agriculture and healthy eating generally, and during the formulation of marketing strategies by companies interested in the growth of the organic market.

#### References

- Aertsens, J., Verbeke, W., Mondelaers, K. and Van Huylenbroeck, G. (2009): Personal determinants of organic food consumption: a review. British Food Journal **111** (10), 1140-1167. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1108/00070700910992961
- Azurra, A. and Paola, P. (2009): Consumers' behaviours and attitudes toward healthy food products: The case of Organic and Functional foods. Paper presented at the 113th EAAE Seminar: A resilient European food industry and food chain in a challenging world, Chania, Greece.
- Balogh, S. (2007): Product development in the European and overseas food industry. Studies in Agricultural Economics 106, 71-88.
- Bonti-Ankomah, S. and Yiridoe, E.K. (2006): Organic and conventional food: a literature review of the economics of consumer perceptions and preferences. Truro, Nova Scotia: Organic Agriculture Centre of Canada.
- Briza, T. and Wardb, R.W. (2009): Consumer awareness of organic products in Spain: An application of multinominal logit models. Food Policy **34** (3), 295–304. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. foodpol.2008.11.004
- Caswell, J. (2001): Food safety and the U.S. consumer. Invited paper presented at the European Association of Agricultural Economists Seminar The food consumer in the early 21st century, Zaragoza, Spain, 19-20 April 2001.
- Conner, D. (2004): Consumer Preferences for Organic Standards: Does the Final Rule Reflect Them? Journal of Sustainable Agriculture 23 (3), 126-143. http://dx.doi.org/10.1300/ J064v23n03 10
- Dahm, M.J., Samonte, A.V. and Shows, A.R. (2009): Organic Foods: Do Eco-Friendly Attitudes Predict Eco-Friendly Behaviours? Journal of American College Health 58, 195-202. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1080/07448480903295292
- Dettmann, R.L. and Dimitri, C. (2007): Organic Consumers: A Demographic Portrayal of Organic Vegetable Consumption within the United States. Paper presented at the 105th EAAE Seminar: International Marketing and International Trade of Quality Food Products, Bologna, Italy.
- Grankvist, G. and Biel, A. (2001): The importance of beliefs and purchase criteria in the choice of eco-labelled food products. Journal of Environmental Psychology **21** (4), 405-410. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1006/jevp.2001.0234
- Hill, H. and Lynchehaum, F. (2002): Organic milk: attitudes and consumption patterns. British Food Journal **104** (7), 526-542. http://dx.doi.org/10.1108/00070700210434570
- Hoefkens, C., Verbeke, W., Aertsens, J., Mondelaers, K. and Van Camp, J. (2009): The nutritional and toxicological value of organic vegetables: consumer perception versus scientific evidence. British Food Journal **111** (10) 1062-1077. http://dx.doi. org/10.1108/00070700920992916
- Hughner, R.S., McDonagh, P., Prothero, A., Shultz II, C.J. and Stanton, J. (2007): Who are organic food consumers? A compilation and review of why people purchase organic food. Journal of Consumer Behaviour 6, 94–110. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/ cb.210
- Kihlberg, I. and Risvik, E. (2007): Consumers of organic foods value segments and liking of. Food Quality and Preference 18 (3), 471-481. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.foodqual.2006.03.023
- Kowalczuk-Vasilev, E., Klebaniuk, R. and Gronowicz, K. (2011): Organic food in opinion of students of different years of Lublin universities. Problemy Higieny i Epidemiologii **92** (4), 960-964.
- Magkos, F., Arvaniti, F. and Zampelas, A. (2003): Organic food: nutritious food or food for thought? A review of the evidence.

International Journal of Food Sciences and Nutrition 54 (5), 357-371. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/09637480120092071

- Magnusson, M.K., Arvola, A., Koivisto Hursti, U.K., Aberg, L. and Sjoden, P.O. (2001): Attitudes towards organic foods among Swedish consumers. British Food Journal **103** (3), 209-226. http://dx.doi.org/10.1108/00070700110386755
- Ming E.L. (2009): U.S. College Students' Organic Food Consumption Behavior: Consumer Profiling and Consumer Health Consciousness. Saarbrücken: VDM Verlag, 95-99.
- Monaco, R., Cavella, S., Torrieri, E. and Masi, P. (2007): Consumer acceptability of vegetable soups. Journal of Sensory Studies **22**, 81-98. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-459X.2007.00097.x
- Naspetti, S. and Zanoli, R. (2006): Organic food quality and safety perception throughout Europe. Paper presented at the 98th EAAE Seminar: Marketing Dynamics within the Global Trading System: New Perspectives, Chania, Greece.
- O'Donovan, P. and McCarthy, M. (2002): Irish consumer preference for organic meat. British Food Journal **104** (3/4/5), 353-370.
- Pellegrini, G. and Farinello, F. (2009): Organic consumers and new lifestyles: An Italian country survey on consumption patterns. British Food Journal **111** (9), 948-974. http://dx.doi. org/10.1108/00070700910992862
- PMR (2010): Rynek Produktów Ekologicznych i Organicznych w Polsce – Rynek z Dużym Potencjalem [Organic Market and Organic Products in Poland – A Market with Great Potential]. Kraków: PMR Publications.

- Takács, I., Takács-György, K. and Járási, É.Zs. (2003): Alternatives of Organic Farming in Hungary According to Farm Structure and Profitability of Production. Acta Horticulturae 604, 481-486.
- Takács, I. and Takács-György, K. (2012): Future of organic farming in the context of sustainability on the global market, in I. Zentková, J. Pokrivčák, M. Hanová, M. Tóth and Z. Pogranová (eds), Global Commodity Markets: New Challenges and the Role of Policy: International Scientific Days 2012. Nitra: Slovak Agricultural University in Nitra, 763-774.
- USDA (2011): Organic Agriculture: Organic Market Overview [www\_document] http://www.ers.usda.gov/topics/naturalresources-environment/organic-agriculture/organic-marketoverview.aspx (accessed 25 February 2013).
- Willer, H. and Kilcher, L. (2012): The World of Organic Agriculture - Statistics and Emerging Trends 2012. Frick, Switzerland: FiBL and Bonn: IFOAM.
- Williams, C.M. (2002): Nutritional quality of organic food: shades of grey or shades of green? Proceedings of the Nutrition Society **61**, 19-24. http://dx.doi.org/10.1079/PNS2001126
- Żakowska-Biemans, S. (2011): Polish consumer food choices and beliefs about organic food. British Food Journal **113** (1), 122-137. http://dx.doi.org/10.1108/00070701111097385
- Zhao, X., Chambers, E.I., Matta, Z., Loughin, T.M. and Carey, E.E. (2007): Consumer sensory analysis of organically. Journal of Food Science 72 (2), S87-S91. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/ j.1750-3841.2007.00277.x

 Table 1: Variables used in the ordered probit model.

X7 1. 1.		C. P.
variable		
Freqcons	Frequency of consumption of organic food	= 0 It consumers do not consume organic food products
		= 1 if consumers consume organic products monthly
		= 2 if consumers consume organic products weekly
<b>a</b> 1		= 3 it consumers consume organic products daily
Gender	Gender	Female = 1, Male = 0
GenderI	Interaction of gender and country	= 0 if Country $= PL$
		= Gender if Country = US
Eatbehav1	Eating behaviour - My food choices affect my health	Ranges from 1 to 5
Eatbehav1I	Interaction of "Eating behaviour - My food choices affect my	= 0 if Country $= PL$
	health" and country	= Eatbehav1 if Country = US
Eatbehav2	Eating behaviour - I always choose the healthiest option, even	Ranges from 1 to 5
	If it is more expensive	
Eatbenav21	Interaction of Eating benaviour - I always choose the healthi-	= 0  If Country = PL
	est option, even if it is more expensive and country	= Eatbenav2 II Country $=$ US
Eatbehav3	Eating behaviour - I have control of my health no matter what	Ranges from 1 to 5
	I eat	
Eatbehav3I	Interaction of "Eating behaviour - I have control of my health	= 0 if Country $= PL$
	no matter what I eat" and country	= Eatbehav3 if Country = US
Eatbehav4	Eating behaviour - I don't want to give up the foods that I like	Ranges from 1 to 5
Eatbehav4I	Interaction of "Eating behaviour - I don't want to give up the	= 0 if Country $= PL$
	foods that I like" and country	= Eatbehav4 if Country = US
Yestgood	Good diet on the day before the survey	Ranges from 0 to 5
VestgoodI	Interaction of "good diet on the day before the survey" and	= 0 if Country = PL
restgoodi	country	= Vestgood if Country = US
Vostbad	Pad dict on the day before the survey	Pangas from a to 5
I estuad		
Yestbadi	Interaction of bad diet on the day before the survey and	= 0 If Country $=$ PL
	country	= Yestbad if Country = $US$
Country	Country – Poland or the United States (FL)	Poland (PL) = 0, United States (US) = $1$
Superm	Place where individual purchase organic food- supermarket	Ranges from 1 to 5
SupermI	Interaction of "supermarket" and country	= 0 if Country $= PL$
		= Superm if Country = US
Orgstore	Place where individual purchase organic food - organic food	Ranges from 1 to 5
-	store	-
OrgstoreI	Interaction of "organic food store" and country	= 0 if Country $= PL$
e		= Orgstore if Country = US
Directorg	Place where individual purchase organic food - direct sales	Ranges from 1 to 5
	from a farm	
Directoral	Interaction of "direct sales from a farm" and country	= 0 if Country = PI
Directorgi	interaction of uncer sales from a farm and country	= Directorg if Country = US
Earner anlat	Discourte and individual analysis and is food formany and	Parace from 1 to 5
Farmarkt	Place where individual purchase organic lood - larmers mar-	Ranges from 1 to 5
	kets	
Farmarktl	Interaction of "farmers markets" and country	= 0 if Country $= PL$
		= Farmarkt if Country = $US$
Subjknow	Subjective knowledge (opinion) of individual about organic	Ranges from 1 to 5
	farming and organic products	
SubjknowI	Interaction of "subjective knowledge" and country	= 0 if Country $= PL$
		= Subjknow if Country = US
Objknow	Objective knowledge of individual about organic farming and	Ranges from 1 to 8
5	organic products	0
ObiknowI	Interaction of "objective knowledge" and country	= 0 if Country $= PL$
		= Obiknow if Country = US
Factdifferent	Factor for purchasing organic products - It's something differ-	Ranges from 1 to 5
ractumerent	ent	Kanges from 1 to 5
Eastdiffer	Lateration of footer "It's consthing different" and country	- 0 if Country - DI
Factomer-	interaction of factor it's something different and country	= 0  II Country = PL
enti		= Factalifierent if Country = US
Factsupport	Factor for purchasing organic products - I am supporting	Ranges from 1 to 5
	organic farmers	
FactsupportI	Interaction of factor "I am supporting organic farmers" and	= 0 if Country $= PL$
	country	= Factsupport if Country = US
Factqualit	Factor for purchasing organic products - Organic food has bet-	Ranges from 1 to 5
	ter quality	

Variable	Definition of variable	Coding
FactqualitI	Interaction of factor "Organic food has better quality" and	= 0 if Country = PL
	country	= Factqualit if Country = US
Factpest	Factor for purchasing organic products - Synthetic pesticides	Ranges from 1 to 5
	are not allowed in production	
FactpestI	Interaction of factor "Synthetic pesticides are not allowed in	= 0 if Country $= PL$
	production" and country	= Factpest if Country = US
Facthealth	Factor for purchasing organic products - Organic products are healthier	Ranges from 1 to 5
FacthealthI	Interaction of factor "Organic products are healthier" and	= 0 if Country $= PL$
	country	= Facthealth if Country = US
Factenvir	Factor for purchasing organic products - Organic farming is environmentally friendly	Ranges from 1 to 5
FactenvirI	Interaction of factor "Organic farming is environmentally	= 0 if Country $= PL$
	friendly" and country	= Factenvir if Country = US
Barravail	Barrier for purchasing organic products - Availability	Ranges from 1 to 5
BarravailI	Interaction of barrier "Availability" and country	= 0 if Country $= PL$
		= Barravail if Country = US
Barrcost	Barrier for purchasing organic products - Cost	Ranges from 1 to 5
BarrcostI	Interaction of barrier "Cost" and country	= 0 if Country $= PL$
		= Barrcost if Country = US
Barrvariet	Barrier for purchasing organic products - Insufficient variety	Ranges from 1 to 5
BarrvarietI	Interaction of barrier "Insufficient variety" and country	= 0 if Country $= PL$
		= Barrvariet if Country = US
Barrinfo	Barrier for purchasing organic products - Too little information	Ranges from 1 to 5
BarrinfoI	Interaction of barrier "Too little information" and country	= 0 if Country $= PL$
		= Barrinfo if Country = US
Easyfind	Level of difficulty to find organic products	Easy = 1
		Difficult = 0
EasyfindI	Interaction of "level of difficulty to find organic products" and	= 0 if Country $= PL$
	country	= Easyfind if Country = US
Primary	Variable which states if individual is the primary shopper in the	Primary shopper = 1
	household or not	Not primary shopper = $0$
PrimaryI	Interaction of "Primary" and country	= 0 if Country $= PL$
		= Primary if Country = US
WTP	Willingness to pay of the individual for organic products	Ranges from 0 to 3
WTPI	Interaction of "willingness to pay" and country	= 0 if Country $= PL$
		= WTP if Country = US

Variable	Coefficient	Standard Error	b/St.Er.	P[ Z >z	Mean of X
Freqcons	-4.651	2.109	-2.205	0.027	
Gender	0.154	0.421	0.367	0.713	0.593
GenderI	-0.242	0.456	-0.532	0.594	0.404
Eatbehav1	-0.669	0.189	-3.539	0.000	4.323
Eatbehav1I	0.574	0.221	2.597	0.009	3.255
Eatbehav2	0.281	0.201	1.399	0.161	2.842
Eatbehav2I	-0.239	0.218	-1.095	0.273	2.071
Eatbehav3	-0.178	0.161	-1.105	0.269	2.891
Eatbehav3I	0.140	0.178	0.787	0.431	2.171
Eatbehav4	-0.235	0.164	-1.429	0.153	3.613
Eatbehav4I	0.315	0.189	1.664	0.096	2.730
Yestgood	0.202	0.062	3.232	0.001	9.409
YestgoodI	-0.176	0.070	-2.521	0.011	6.839
Yestbad	-0.052	0.091	-0.570	0.568	7.292
YestbadI	0.026	0.100	0.259	0.795	5.438
Country	2.154	2.315	0.930	0.352	0.733
Superm	0.348	0.125	2.780	0.005	2.908
SupermI	0.241	0.141	1.708	0.087	2.174
Orgstore	-0.361	0.174	-2.076	0.037	1.664
OrgstoreI	0.544	0.194	2.802	0.005	1.237
Directorg	0.387	0.117	3.292	0.001	1.398
DirectorgI	-0.332	0.163	-2.034	0.041	0.916
Farmarkt	0.269	0.136	1.978	0.048	2.057
FarmarktI	-0.365	0.167	-2.183	0.029	1.237
Subjknow	-0.074	0.185	-0.401	0.688	2.762
SubjknowI	0.393	0.203	1.929	0.053	1.985
Objknow	0.232	0.125	1.846	0.064	5.805
ObjknowI	-0.304	0.135	-2.257	0.024	4.186
Factdifferent	0.372	0.181	2.048	0.040	2.753
FactdifferentI	-0.453	0.197	-2.298	0.021	2.020
Factsupport	-0.209	0.193	-1.084	0.278	3.240
FactsupportI	0.437	0.216	2.026	0.042	2.438
Factqualit	0.140	0.286	0.489	0.624	3.810
FactqualitI	-0.108	0.312	-0.346	0.729	2.744
Factpest	-0.498	0.316	-1.574	0.115	3.742
FactpestI	0.496	0.333	1.492	0.135	2.681
Facthealth	0.450	0.330	1.364	0.172	3.885
FacthealthI	-0.225	0.352	-0.638	0.523	2.793
Factenvir	0.665	0.260	2.553	0.010	3.810
FactenvirI	-0.860	0.282	-3.043	0.002	2.776
Barravail	-0.057	0.215	-0.268	0.788	3.498
BarravailI	0.049	0.232	0.213	0.831	2.527
Barrcost	-0.383	0.207	-1.844	0.065	4.226
BarrcostI	0.402	0.232	1.728	0.084	3.088
Barrvariet	-0.332	0.201	-1.655	0.098	3.111
BarrvarietI	0.210	0.224	0.935	0.349	2.249
Barrinfo	0.116	0.209	0.556	0.578	3.303
BarrinfoI	-0.083	0.228	-0.366	0.714	2.375
Easyfind	-0.837	0.415	-2.017	0.043	0.601
EasyfindI	1.063	0.455	2.337	0.019	0.521
Primary	1.232	0.718	1.716	0.086	0.914
PrimaryI	-1.183	0.774	-1.528	0.126	0.676
WTP	0.282	0.210	1.342	0.179	3.785
WTPI	-0.293	0.221	-1.323	0.186	2.773

 Table 2: Ordered probability model results.

Table 3	:	Summary	of	marginal	effects	for	ordered	pro	bab	ility	' mod	lel.
---------	---	---------	----	----------	---------	-----	---------	-----	-----	-------	-------	------

Variable	Y=00	Y=01	Y=02	Y=03
Freqcons	.0000	.0000	.0000	.0000
Gender	0585	.0264	.0305	.0016
GenderI	.0921	0422	0475	0024
Eatbehav1	.2527	1114	1344	0070
Eatbehav1I	2171	.0957	.1154	.0060
Eatbehav2	1062	.0468	.0565	.0029
Eatbehav2I	.0903	0398	0480	0025
Eatbehav3	.0676	0298	0359	0019
Eatbehav3I	0531	.0234	.0282	.0015
Eatbehav4	.0890	0392	0473	0024
Eatbehav4I	1192	.0525	.0634	.0033
Yestgood	0765	.0337	.0407	.0021
YestgoodI	.0667	0294	0354	0018
Yestbad	.0197	0087	0105	0005
YestbadI	0098	.0043	.0052	.0003
Country	7114	.4250	.2698	.0167
Superm	1315	.0579	.0699	.0036
SupermI	.1365	0602	0726	0038
Orgstore	1462	.0644	.0777	.0040
OrgstoreI	1018	.0449	.0541	.0028
Directorg	0912	.0402	.0485	.0025
DirectorgI	2057	.0907	.1094	.0057
Farmarkt	.1258	0554	0669	0035
FarmarktI	.1380	0608	0734	0038
Subjknow	.0281	0124	0149	0008
SubjknowI	1485	.0655	.0789	.0041
Objknow	0878	.0387	.0467	.0024
ObjknowI	.1152	0508	0612	0032
Factdifferent	1405	.0619	.0747	.0039
FactdifferentI	.1714	0755	0911	0047
Factsupport	.0792	0349	0421	0022
FactsupportI	1654	.0729	.0879	.0046
Factqualit	0530	.0234	.0282	.0015
FactqualitI	.0408	0180	0217	0011
Factpest	.1883	0830	1001	0052
FactpestI	1877	.0827	.0998	.0052
Facthealth	1703	.0751	.0905	.0047
FacthealthI	.0851	0375	0452	0023
Factenvir	2513	.1108	.1336	.0069
FactenvirI	.3251	1433	1728	0089
Barravail	.0218	0096	0116	0006
BarravailI	0187	.0082	.0099	.0005
Barrcost	.1447	0638	0769	0040
BarrcostI	1519	.0670	.0808	.0042
Barrvariet	.1256	0554	0668	0035
BarrvarietI	0793	.0350	.0422	.0022
Barrinfo	0440	.0194	.0234	.0012
BarrinfoI	.0316	0139	0168	0009
Easyfind	.2993	1048	1817	0128
EasyfindI	3880	.1663	.2081	.0136
Primary	4557	.3144	.1367	.0047
PrimaryI	.3919	0856	2786	0277
WTP	1067	.0470	.0567	.0029
WTPI	.1108	0488	0589	0030

#### Vesna D. JABLANOVIĆ\*

# Agricultural monopolistic competitor and the Pigovian tax

A monopolistically competitive agricultural market structure has some features of competition and some features of monopoly. Monopolistic competition has the following attributes: (a) many sellers; (b) product differentiation; and (c) free entry. In the long-run equilibrium, price equals average total cost, and the agricultural firm earns zero economic profit. The aim of this paper is to construct a relatively simple chaotic long-run monopolistic competitor's agricultural output growth model that is capable of generating stable equilibria, cycles or chaos. A key hypothesis of this work is based on the idea that the coefficient

 $\pi = \frac{d+m}{(\alpha-1)b\left(1+\frac{1}{e}\right)}$  plays a crucial role in explaining local stability of the monopolistic competitor's agricultural output, where

d is the coefficient of the marginal cost function of the agricultural monopolistic competitor; b is the coefficient of the inverse demand function; a is the coefficient of average cost growth; m is the Pigovian tax rate; and e is the coefficient of the price elasticity of demand.

Keywords: monopolistic competition, agriculture, long-run, equilibrium conditions, the Pigovian tax rate, chaos

\* University of Belgrade, Nemanjina 6, Belgrade, Serbia. vesnajab@ptt.rs

## Introduction

Monopolistic competition has characteristics of both competition and monopoly. Similar to competition, monopolistic competition has many firms, and free exit and entry. Similar to monopoly, the products are differentiated and each company faces a downward sloping demand curve. Monopolistic competition refers to a market situation with a relatively large number of sellers offering similar and differentiated products.

Food products are increasingly heterogeneous as firms are able to create and market branded products. As agricultural firms turn to new branded product development to defend market share, Boland *et al.* (2012) suggest that many of these industries arguably resemble monopolistically competitive industries. The subject of their study, prunes in the United States, is an example that is consistent with firms operating under monopolistic competition. There are several firms operating in the marketplace, there are no barriers to entry, prunes are sold as a successful brand, and demand curves are downward sloping.

According to Adam Smith (1776), the 'invisible hand' of the marketplace leads self-interested buyers and sellers in a market to maximise the total benefit that society can derive from a market. But market failures can still happen. When a transaction between a buyer and a seller directly affects a third party, the effect is called an externality. Namely, an externality refers to the uncompensated impact of one person's actions on the well-being of a bystander. It is a direct effect of the actions of one person or firm on the welfare of another person or firm, in a way that is not transmitted by market prices.

Externalities cause markets to be inefficient, and thus fail to maximise total surplus. In other words, negative externalities cause the socially optimal quantity in a market to be less than the equilibrium quantity. On the other hand, positive externalities cause the socially optimal quantity in a market to be greater than the equilibrium quantity.

In this theoretical framework, we can say that the quantity produced and consumed in the agricultural market equilibrium is efficient in the sense that it maximises the sum of producer and consumer surplus. However, if an agricultural firm contributes to air, land or water pollution (a negative externality), then the cost to society of producing agricultural products is larger than the cost to the producer. For each unit of agricultural output produced, the social cost includes the private costs of the producers plus the cost to those bystanders adversely affected by the pollution.

The government can internalise an externality by imposing a tax on the agricultural producer to reduce the equilibrium quantity to the socially desirable quantity. Internalising an externality involves altering incentives so that people take account of the external effects of their actions. When externalities are significant and private solutions are not found, government may attempt to solve the problem through: (a) command and control policies (these usually take the form of regulations that forbid or require certain behaviours); and (b) market-based policies (government uses Pigovian taxes and subsidies to correct the effects of a negative externality). In other words, public policies for externalities are: (a) regulation; (b) taxes and subsidies; (c) assign property rights; and (iv) pollution permits.

Linear analysis used in the theory of economic growth presumes an orderly periodicity that rarely occurs in an economy. In this sense, it is important to construct deterministic, nonlinear economic dynamic models that elucidate irregular, unpredictable economic behaviour. Chaos theory is used to prove that erratic and chaotic fluctuations can arise in completely deterministic models. Chaotic systems exhibit a sensitive dependence on initial conditions: seemingly insignificant changes in the initial conditions can produce large differences in outcomes. This is very different from stable dynamic systems in which a small change in one variable produces a small and easily quantifiable systematic change. Thus chaos embodies three important principles: (a) extreme sensitivity to initial conditions; (b) cause and effect are not proportional; and (c) nonlinearity.

Chaos theory started with Lorenz's (1963) discovery of complex dynamics arising from three nonlinear differential equations leading to turbulence in the weather system. Li and Yorke (1975) discovered that the simple logistic curve can exhibit very complex behaviour. Further, May (1976) described chaos in population biology. Chaos theory has been applied in economics by Benhabib and Day (1981, 1982), Day (1982, 1983, 1994), Grandmont (1985), Goodwin (1990), Medio (1993), Lorenz (1993) and Jablanovic (2011, 2012a, 2012b, 2012c), among many others. A number of nonlinear business cycle models use chaos theory to explain the complex motion of the economy.

The agricultural economics literature does not have any examples of the externalities analysis in an industry typified by monopolistic competition. The aim of this paper is to develop a theoretical framework of how externalities can influence long-run agricultural monopolistic competitor equilibrium. This is done by constructing a relatively simple chaotic long-run monopolistic competitor's agricultural output growth model that is capable of generating stable equilibria, cycles or chaos.

### The model

In the model of the monopolistically competitive agricultural firm take the inverse demand function:

$$P_t = a - bQ_t \tag{1}$$

where P is the monopolistic competitor's agricultural price; Q is the monopolistic competitor's agricultural output; and a and b are coefficients of the inverse demand function.

Marginal revenue (line MR in Figure 1) is:

$$MR_t = P_t \left[ 1 + \left(\frac{1}{e}\right) \right] \tag{2}$$

where MR is marginal revenue; P is the monopolistic competitor's agricultural price; and e is the coefficient of the price elasticity of demand.

Further, suppose the quadratic marginal cost function for the monopolistically competitive agricultural firm is:

$$MC_t = c + dQ_t + fQ_t^2 \tag{3}$$

where MC (curve MC in Figure 1) is marginal cost; Q is the monopolistic competitor's agricultural output; and c, d and f are coefficients of the quadratic marginal cost function.



**Figure 1:** Long-run profit maximisation and new long-run equilibrium of a monopolistically competitive agricultural firm and the new marginal cost curve which includes the Pigovian tax.

Because of the externality, the cost to society of producing an agricultural product is larger than the cost to the agricultural producer. For each unit of agricultural output produced, the social cost includes the private costs of the agricultural producer plus the costs to those bystanders adversely affected by the water, land or air pollution. The marginal social costs take into account the external costs imposed on society by the producer. An agricultural producer would take the costs of pollution into account when deciding how much agricultural product to supply because the Pigovian tax now makes him/her pay for these external costs.

It is supposed that the Pigovian tax is:

$$T_t = mQ_t \tag{4}$$

where T is the Pigovian tax; Q is the agricultural output; and m is the Pigovian tax rate. In this sense, the marginal cost function for the agricultural monopolistic competitor is:

$$MC_t = c + (d+m)Q_t + fQ_t^2$$
(5)

where MC (curve  $MC_1$  in Figure 1) is the marginal cost; Q is the agricultural output; c, d and f are coefficients of the quadratic marginal private cost function; and m is the Pigovian tax rate.

The long-run equilibrium of agricultural monopolistically competitive industry generates two equilibrium conditions. Firstly, a monopolistic competitor maximises profit by producing the quantity at which marginal revenue equals marginal cost. Thus the profit-maximising condition is that:

$$MR_t = MC_t \tag{6}$$

In an agricultural monopolistically competitive market, price exceeds marginal cost because profit maximisation requires marginal revenue to equal marginal cost and because the downward-sloping demand curve makes marginal revenue less than the price. Equivalently, equation (7) expresses price directly as a mark-up over marginal cost, i.e.:

$$P_t = \frac{MC_t}{\left(1 + \frac{1}{e}\right)} \tag{7}$$

The second condition, price (P) equal to average cost (ATC):

$$P_t = ATC_t \tag{8}$$

means that each agricultural firm in the industry is earning only a normal profit. Economic profit is zero and there is no economic loss.

In accordance with (7) and (8) we obtain (curve ATC in Figure 1):

$$ATC_{t} = \frac{MC_{t}}{\left(1 + \frac{1}{e}\right)} \tag{9}$$

Further:

$$ATC_{t+1} = ATC_t + \Delta ATC \tag{10}$$

i.e.:

$$(1-\alpha)ATC_{t+1} = ATC_t \tag{11}$$

Substituting (7) and (8) in (11) gives (curve  $ATC_1$  in Figure 1):

$$(1-\alpha)P_{t+1} = \frac{MC_t}{\left(1+\frac{1}{e}\right)} \tag{12}$$

Substituting (1) in (12) gives:

$$(1 - \alpha)(a - bQ_{t+1}) = \frac{MC_t}{\left(1 + \frac{1}{e}\right)}$$
(13)

Firstly, it is supposed that a = 0 and c = 0. By substitution one derives:

$$Q_{t+1} = \frac{d+m}{b(\alpha-1)\left(1+\frac{1}{e}\right)}Q_t - \frac{f}{b(1-\alpha)\left(1+\frac{1}{e}\right)}Q_t^2$$
(14)

Further, it is assumed that the long-run agricultural monopolistic competitor's output is restricted by its maximal value in its time series. This premise requires a modification of the growth law. Now, the long-run agricultural monopolistic competitor's output growth rate depends on the current size of the long-run monopolistic competitor's output, Q, relative to its maximal size in its time series  $Q^m$ . We introduce q as  $q = Q/Q^m$ . Thus q ranges between 0 and 1. Again we index q by t, i.e. write  $q_t$  to refer to the size at time steps t = 0, 1, 2, 3, ... Now the growth rate of the long-run agricultural monopolistic competitor's output is measured as:

$$q_{t+1} = \frac{d+m}{b(\alpha-1)\left(1+\frac{1}{e}\right)}q_t - \frac{f}{b(1-\alpha)\left(1+\frac{1}{e}\right)}q_t^2$$
(15)

This model given by equation (15) is called the logistic model. For most choices of  $\alpha$ , b, d, f, m and e there is no explicit solution for (15). Namely, knowing  $\alpha$ , b, d, f, m and e and measuring  $q_0$  would not suffice to predict  $q_t$  for any point in time, as was previously possible. This is at the heart of the presence of chaos in deterministic feedback processes. Lorenz (1963) discovered this effect - the lack of predictability in deterministic systems. Sensitive dependence on initial conditions is one of the central ingredients of what is called deterministic chaos.

This kind of difference equation (15) can lead to very interesting dynamic behaviour, such as cycles that repeat themselves every two or more periods, and even chaos, in which there is no apparent regularity in the behaviour of  $q_t$ . This difference equation (15) will possess a chaotic region. Two properties of the chaotic solution are important: firstly, given a starting point  $q_0$  the solution is highly sensitive to variations of the parameters  $\alpha$ , b, d, f, m and e; secondly, given the parameters  $\alpha$ , b, d, f, m and e the solution is highly sensitive to variations of the initial point  $q_0$ . In both cases the two solutions are for the first few periods rather close to each other, but later on they behave in a chaotic manner.

#### The logistic equation

The logistic map is often cited as an example of how complex, chaotic behaviour can arise from very simple nonlinear dynamic equations. The logistic model was originally introduced as a demographic model by Pierre François Verhulst. It is possible to show that iteration process (Figure 2) for the logistic equation:

$$z_{t+1} = \pi z_t (1 - z_t), \pi \in [0, 4], z_t \in [0, 1]$$
(16)

is equivalent to the iteration of growth model (15) when we use the following identification:

$$z_{i} = \frac{(\alpha - 1)f}{(1 - \alpha)(d + m)}q_{i}$$

$$\pi = \frac{d + m}{(\alpha - 1)b\left(1 + \frac{1}{e}\right)}$$
(17)

Using (15) and (17) we obtain:

$$z_{t+1} = \frac{(\alpha - 1)f}{(1 - \alpha)(d + m)}q_{t+1} = \\ = \frac{(\alpha - 1)f}{(1 - \alpha)(d + m)} \left[ \frac{d + m}{(\alpha - 1)b\left(1 + \frac{1}{e}\right)}q_t - \frac{f}{(1 - \alpha)b\left(1 + \frac{1}{e}\right)}q_t^2 \right] = \\ = \frac{f}{(1 - \alpha)b\left(1 + \frac{1}{e}\right)}q_t - \frac{(\alpha - 1)f^2}{(1 - \alpha)^2b(d + m)\left(1 + \frac{1}{e}\right)}q_t^2$$

On the other hand, using (15) and (16) we obtain:

$$z_{t+1} = \pi z_t (1 - z_t) = \left[\frac{d + m}{(\alpha - 1)b\left(1 + \frac{1}{e}\right)}\right] \left[\frac{(\alpha - 1)f}{(1 - \alpha)(d + m)}\right] q_t \left\{1 - \left[\frac{(\alpha - 1)f}{(1 - \alpha)(d + m)}\right] q_t\right\} = \frac{f}{(1 - \alpha)b\left(1 + \frac{1}{e}\right)} q_t - \frac{(\alpha - 1)f^2}{(1 - \alpha)^2 b(d + m)\left(1 + \frac{1}{e}\right)} q_t^2$$

Thus we have that iterating

$$q_{t+1} = \frac{d+m}{b(\alpha-1)\left(1+\frac{1}{e}\right)}q_t - \frac{f}{b(1-\alpha)\left(1+\frac{1}{e}\right)}q_t^2 \text{ is really}$$

the same as iterating  $z_{t+1} = \pi z_t (1 - z_t)$  using

$$z_t = \frac{(\alpha - 1)f}{(1 - \alpha)(d + m)}q_t \text{ and } \pi = \frac{d + m}{(\alpha - 1)b\left(1 + \frac{1}{\rho}\right)}$$

It is important because the dynamic properties of the logistic equation (16) have been widely analysed (Li and Yorke, 1975; May, 1976).

It is obtained that:

- (i) For parameter values 0 < π < 1 all solutions will converge to z = 0;</li>
- (ii) For  $1 < \pi < 3.57$  there exist fixed points the number of which depends on  $\pi$ ;
- (iii) For  $1 < \pi < 2$  all solutions monotonically increase to  $z = (\pi 1) / \pi$ ;
- (iv) For  $2 < \pi < 3$  fluctuations will converge to  $z = (\pi 1) / \pi$ ;



**Figure 2:** Two quadratic iterators running in phase are tightly coupled by the transformations indicated.

- (v) For  $3 < \pi < 4$  all solutions will continuously fluctuate;
- (vi) For  $3.57 < \pi < 4$  the solution becomes 'chaotic' which means that there exist a totally aperiodic solution or periodic solutions with a very large, complicated period. This means that the path of  $z_t$  fluctuates in an apparently random fashion over time, not settling down into any regular pattern whatsoever.

## Conclusion

This paper suggests the use of the simple chaotic model of a profit maximising agricultural monopolistic competitor in predicting the long-run fluctuations of the agricultural monopolistic competitor's output. The model (15) has to rely on specified parameters  $\alpha$ , b, d, f, m and e, and an initial value of the long-run monopolistic competitor's output,  $q_0$ . But even slight deviations from the values of these parameters and the initial value of the long-run agricultural monopolistic competitor's output show the difficulty of predicting a long-term behaviour of the long-run agricultural monopolistic competitor's output,  $q_0$ . A key hypothesis of this work is

based on the idea that the coefficient  $\pi = \frac{d+m}{(\alpha-1)b(1+\frac{1}{e})}$ 

plays a crucial role in explaining local stability of the longrun agricultural monopolistic competitor's output where d is the coefficient of the marginal cost function of the agricultural monopolistic competitor; b is the coefficient of the inverse demand function;  $\alpha$  is the growth coefficient of the average cost, m is the Pigovian tax rate and e is the coefficient of the price elasticity of demand. The quadratic form of the marginal cost function of the agricultural monopolistic competitor is an important ingredient of the presented chaotic long-run monopolistic competitor's output growth model (15).

#### References

- Benhabib, J. and Day, R.H. (1981): Rational choice and erratic behaviour. Review of Economic Studies 48, 459-471. http:// dx.doi.org/10.2307/2297158
- Benhabib, J. and Day, R.H. (1982): Characterization of erratic dynamics in the overlapping generation model. Journal of Economic Dynamics and Control 4, 37-55. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/0165-1889(82)90002-1
- Boland, M.A., Crespi, J.M., Silva, J. and Xia T. (2012): Measuring the Benefits to Advertising under Monopolistic Competition. Journal of Agricultural and Resource Economics 37 (1), 144–155.
- Day, R.H. (1982): Irregular growth cycles. American Economic Review 72, 406-414.
- Day, R.H. (1983): The emergence of chaos from classica economic growth. Quarterly Journal of Economics 98, 200-213. http:// dx.doi.org/10.2307/1885621
- Day, R.H. (1994): Complex Economic Dynamics Volume I: An introduction to dynamical systems and market mechanism, Cambridge MA: MIT Press.
- Goodwin, R.M. (1990): Chaotic economic dynamics. Oxford: Clarendon Press. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/0198283350.001.0001
- Grandmont, J.M. (1985): On enodgenous competitive business cycles. Econometrica 53, 994-1045. http://dx.doi. org/10.2307/1911010
- Jablanović, V. (2011): The chaotic Monopoly Price Growth Model. Chinese Business Review 10 (11), 985-990.
- Jablanović, V. (2012a): Budget Deficit and Chaotic Economic Growth Models. Roma: Aracne editrice.
- Jablanović, V. (2012b): Chaotic Cost –Plus Pricing Model. Australian Journal of Business and Management Research 2 (1), 46-50.
- Jablanović, V. (2012c): The Lerner Index and the Chaotic Monopoly Output Growth Model Asian Journal of Business and Management 1 (12), 102-106.
- Li, T. and Yorke, J. (1975): Period three implies chaos. American Mathematical Monthly 8, 985-992. http://dx.doi. org/10.2307/2318254
- Lorenz, E.N. (1963): Deterministic nonperiodic flow. Journal of Atmospheric Sciences 20, 130-141. http://dx.doi. org/10.1175/1520-0469(1963)020<0130:DNF>2.0.CO;2
- Lorenz, H.W. (1993): Nonlinear dynamical economics and chaotic motion (2nd edition). Heidelberg: Springer-Verlag. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-78324-1
- May, R.M. (1976): Mathematical models with very complicated dynamics. Nature 261, 459-467. http://dx.doi. org/10.1038/261459a0
- Medio, A. (1993): Chaotic dynamics: Theory and applications to economics. Cambridge: CUP.
- Smith, A. (1776): Wealth of Nations. C.J. Bullock (ed.), Vol. X. The Harvard Classics. New York: P.F. Collier & Son, 1909–14; Bartleby.com, 2001.

# Extended summary

#### **KESZTHELYI Szilárd and PESTI Csaba**

# **Results of Hungarian FADN Farms 2011**

The Hungarian Farm Accountancy Data Network (FADN) system consists of 1537 individual and 388 corporate sample farms. These farms are representative of the approximately 106 thousand Hungarian agricultural commodity producers in terms of farm type, economic size and legal form. The Research Institute of Agricultural Economics (AKI) is responsible for the continuous operation, central data processing, publishing and dissemination of information, and development of the system, and for maintaining contacts with the European Union. Each year valuable micro-economic data are collected on the costs and incomes of the farms in the framework of FADN. The results of this work are published annually by AKI in book form. The publication may be downloaded in Hungarian or English from the AKI website (www.aki.gov.hu) or requested in printed form from aki@aki.gov.hu.

The book starts with a short introduction. This is followed by a descriptive section that defines the economic terms and indicators used and describes the method of deriving the economic results in agriculture. The next section deals with the profitability and the change in assets in the Hungarian agricultural sector as a whole. The results from individual and corporate farms are then described separately in different chapters, focusing on the factors influencing profitability. In the final chapter the development of land prices and land rental fees are studied across the different FADN regions of Hungary.

The book is supplemented in the annexes with a comprehensive set of tables that introduce aggregated FADN farm data broken down by legal form, region, type of farming and economic size.

The main findings of the book can be summarised as follows.

The increase in profitability of the agricultural sector following the decline in 2009 has further continued. Net value added in 2011 has reached a new peak of HUF 194.6 thousand per hectare, this being a 47 per cent increase over 2010 (Figure 1). The main cause of this significant improvement in 2011 was a concurrent increase in yields and prices. Costs went up by just 16 per cent. Bigger subsidies have also contributed to the growing profits. While the profits of individual farms increased by 71 per cent, in the case of corporate farms

**Figure 1:** Net value added per one hectare for individual, corporate and all farms in Hungary, 2001-2011.



the rate of growth was 139 per cent – more than double – of the previous year's figure.

Profits have increased for all farm types except for field and indoor vegetables producers, due to the scare across Europe over cucumbers contaminated with *E. coli*. The highest increase was detected for wine producers and grape growers as well as for beef and sheep herders.

Across all farms, investments increased by 31 per cent while the accumulation of assets (net investment) grew nearly five times (HUF 16.3 thousand per hectare) but still did not reach the level of 2009. The recovery in investments was mainly induced by the significant growth in purchases of machinery and other technological equipment (64 per cent) but money was also put into buildings (27 per cent) and breeding animals (23 per cent). Unfinished investments have presented only moderate (5 per cent) growth. The level of investments – as in every year – is closely related to the availability of investment subsidies. The sum of investment subsides per hectare has risen by 7 per cent since 2010.

Investments in individual farms increased by 1.8 times and amounted to HUF 54.9 thousand per hectare meaning that in 2011 real technological developments took place. Investments in corporate farms have also increased and amounted to HUF 113.6 thousand per hectare. This amount was more than double the value of the individual farms.

The effects of the financial crisis on agriculture are still noticeable. Despite growing incomes, credit lending has fallen further. Investments have been financed by own sources at a growing rate.

The increase of land prices continued in 2011. The price of arable land went up by 13 per cent – well above the inflation rate – to HUF 534.8 thousand per hectare. In connection with that, land rental fees also grew, by 15.2 per cent. For renting one hectare of arable land in 2011, farmers had to pay on average HUF 30.8 thousand.

The findings of this book are mainly targeted at agricultural policy makers and researchers, but can also be of value to producers.

# **Abstracts of AKI publications**

The results of AKI's research work are presented in detail in a series of Hungarian language publications. English language abstracts are reproduced below. The publications may be downloaded from the AKI website (www.aki.gov.hu) or requested in printed form from aki@aki.gov.hu.

#### JUHÁSZ Anikó, JANKUNÉ KÜRTHY Gyöngyi, KŐNIG Gábor, STAUDER Márta and

#### **TUNYOGINÉ NECHAY Veronika**

# Effects of the production of private label goods on the food retail trade and its suppliers

Agroeconomic Book, published 2010

The rapid proliferation of private labels can be viewed as a symbol of tension which displays all of the typical elements of competitive struggle between the buyers and suppliers in the food supply chain. Our secondary research aimed to collect and analyse the theoretical and empirical knowledge about the private label brand success story and also to describe the present situation with the help of statistical tools. Our primary research focused on understanding the strategy and views of food retailers and suppliers about private labels.

# FEKETE Géza and KISS György (eds) **Production data for the major Hungarian food products, 2010**

Agroeconomic Information, published 2012

This publication presents data, for a wide selection of products, on the food processing industry's production costs and sales income in 2010 compared to the previous year. Firstly the price changes for the major food product groups are briefly summarised and secondly tabular data for individual food products are presented. These data show that in 2010 the production costs of meat products generally decreased. This is generally true for all products as the manufacturers aimed to reduce their production costs while trying to maintain or increase the sales price. But in the meat industry product group in 2010 there were mainly sales price reductions as well. In the poultry, dairy, and milling and baking industries, as well as the production of pasta products, increases in raw material costs, and more or less in total production costs too, compared to the previous period, can be observed. The results usually varied between products within sectors, with the exception of the milling industry, for example, where poorer results were associated with all of the products for which data are presented. However, a positive example is the production of pasta. As in 2009, all presented products produced a profit, but in addition in 2010 these profits were increased.

# BÉLÁDI Katalin and KERTÉSZ Róbert The cost and income situation of the major Hungarian agricultural products in 2010

Agroeconomic Information, published 2012

This publication examines the cost and income situation of the major agricultural products in 2010 on the basis of data from the farms of the Hungarian FADN system. The processed data concerns the so-called 'determinant producer farms' that provide the dominant part of domestic production. In addition to the mean data this book includes the results of different farming groups. The changes in the cost and income situation of arable crops, horticultural products (fruit and vegetables) and livestock products are analysed in separate chapters. Due to the extremely wet weather conditions the agricultural sector suffered serious damage and the average yield of arable crops and horticultural products generally decreased. In the case of arable crops the higher price mostly did not compensate for the increased unit cost that resulted from the yield losses. Despite this, owing to subsidies the per-hectare profit of enterprises significantly increased in the case of arable crops compared to 2009. The average sales price of fruit and vegetable products also increased in line with the increasing unit production cost, and almost all of the fruit and vegetable products realised an increased profit. In case of livestock products only the price of hens' eggs did not provide a margin of income over the costs of production, in contrast with the other major livestock products, all of which achieved a profit in 2010.

#### **Studies in Agricultural Economics**

# Information for authors

Studies in Agricultural Economics publishes original research papers, review papers, policy analyses and book reviews on agricultural economics, rural development and related topics including: agricultural production and competitiveness, environmental resource management, agri-food supply chain management, markets and marketing, international trade, econometrics, rural economic geography, rural economy and sociology, and development of information and knowledge based society in rural areas.

#### Audience

Researchers, academics, policy makers and practitioners in agricultural economics and rural development, especially in eastern central and south eastern Europe.

#### Submission of manuscripts

Submission of an article implies that the work described has not been published in English in any other peer-reviewed journal, is not under consideration for publication elsewhere, and that its publication is approved by all authors and tacitly or explicitly by the responsible authorities where the work was carried out. The author will retain the copyright of the article but agrees to identify AKI as the original publisher. Papers will not normally exceed 6000 words including the reference list and figure and table captions. Authors intending to prepare a book review should first consult the Editorin-Chief and such a review should not exceed 2000 words.

Shorter papers and comments, of up to 1500 words, will also be considered for publication. Such notes might deal with the economic aspects of policy, with the results of small research projects not justifying a full-length article, or comment on articles previously published.

Manuscripts should be submitted in .doc or compatible format. They should be prepared using A4 format, TNR 12 pt text and 1.5 line spacing and be in single-column format with wide margins. Do not hyphenate words and use **bold** face and *italics* only sparingly, but use subscripts and superscripts where appropriate. Avoid the use of single-sentence paragraphs. Tables should be placed at the end of the manuscript and figures should be submitted as separate files, numbered accordingly. Page and line numbering must be used but no reference should be made to page numbers in the text. You should use the 'spell-check' and 'grammar-check' functions of your wordprocessor, which should be set to *English* English, to avoid unnecessary errors.

Manuscripts will be double-blind reviewed by at least two reviewers and may be returned to the author(s) for revision before acceptance for publication. The Editor-in-Chief will normally consider only one re-submission.

#### Article structure

Divide your article into clearly defined sections but do not use section or subsection numbers. Each heading should appear on its own separate line. For research papers you are urged to consider using the following structure:

• **Introduction.** State the objectives of the work and provide an adequate background with reference to the

international literature, but avoiding a detailed literature survey or a summary of the results.

- **Methodology.** Provide sufficient detail to allow the work to be reproduced. Methods already published should be indicated by a reference: only relevant modifications should be described.
- **Results.** Results should be clear and concise.
- **Discussion.** This should explore the significance of the results of the work, not repeat them. A combined Results and Discussion section should normally be avoided. You should show how your results add to existing knowledge but avoid extensive citations and discussion of published literature.

Where it is not appropriate to use the above framework, you should finish the paper with conclusions.

#### Essential title page information

- **Title.** Concise and informative. Avoid abbreviations and formulae where possible.
- **Running title.** Please provide an abbreviated title of no more than 60 characters (including spaces) that can be used as a running title on the page header.
- Author names and affiliations. Present the authors' affiliation addresses (where the actual work was done) below their names.
- **Corresponding author.** Clearly indicate the corresponding author who will handle correspondence at all stages of refereeing and publication, also post-publication. Please provide a telephone and fax number in addition to the e-mail address and the complete postal address.
- **Present/permanent address.** If an author has moved since the work described in the article was done, or was visiting at the time, a 'Present address' (or 'Permanent address') may be indicated. The address at which the author actually did the work must be retained as the main, affiliation address.

#### Additional information

- **Abstract.** A single paragraph of 100-250 words should state the purpose of the research, the principal results and major conclusions.
- **Keywords.** Please provide a maximum of six keywords.
- **Abbreviations.** If necessary, define abbreviations that are not standard in this field on the first page of the article.

- Acknowledgements. If applicable, collate acknowledgements in a separate section at the end of the article before the references. List here those individuals and/or organisations that provided help, including financial support, during the research.
- **Nomenclature and units.** Follow internationally accepted rules and conventions: use the international system of units (SI) i.e. metre, second, kilogramme etc. or accepted alternatives e.g. day, litre, tonne.
- Math formulae. Present simple formulae in the line of normal text where possible. Number consecutively any equations that have to be displayed separately from the text (if referred to explicitly in the text). For simple fractions use the solidus (/) instead of a horizontal line. Powers of e are often more conveniently denoted by exp. Give the meaning of all symbols immediately after the equation in which they are first used. Levels of statistical significance which can be mentioned without further explanation are: \*P <0.05, \*\*P <0.01 and \*\*\*P <0.001.
- **Footnotes.** Footnotes should be used sparingly. Number them consecutively throughout the article, using superscript Arabic numbers. Indicate each footnote in a table with a superscript lowercase letter.

#### **Tables and figures**

- **Tables.** Number tables consecutively in accordance with their appearance in the text. Each table should be accompanied by a title and fully descriptive caption. Column headings should be brief but sufficiently explanatory and standard abbreviations of units of measurement should be included between parentheses. Do not use vertical rules to separate columns. Large tables should be avoided. If many data are to be presented, you should consider dividing them over two or more tables. Reversing columns and rows will often reduce the dimensions of a table.
- Figures. Graphs, drawings or photographs should be supplied in digital format in monochrome and be of sufficient contrast. Figures prepared with professional software such as Jandel SigmaPlot<sup>®</sup> (but saved in .doc or compatible format) are preferred. Captions should be included in the main manuscript, not attached to the figure, and should explain all symbols and abbreviations used. The text should include references to all figures. The use of figures from other publications is discouraged but, if used, permission of the author(s) or the copyright owner is necessary.

#### References

Please ensure that every reference cited in the text is also present in the reference list (and vice versa). Citations may be made directly (or parenthetically). Groups of references should be listed first alphabetically, then chronologically. For example: 'as demonstrated (Allan, 1996a, 1996b, 1999; Allan and Jones, 1995). Kramer *et al.* (2000) have recently shown ...' Citation of a reference as 'in press' implies that the item has been accepted for publication. In the reference list, references should be arranged first alphabetically and then further sorted chronologically if necessary. They should not be numbered. More than one reference from the same author(s) in the same year must be identified by the letters 'a', 'b', etc. placed after the year of publication. The title of a non-English publication should be followed by the English translation in square brackets. Journal titles should not be abbreviated. Examples:

- **Reference to a journal publication.** Van der Geer, J., Hanraads, J.A.J. and Lupton, R.A. (2000): The art of writing a scientific article. Journal of Science Communication **163**, 51-59.
- **Reference to a book.** Strunk Jr., W. and White, E.B. (1979): The Elements of Style (3rd edition). New York: Macmillan.
- **Reference to a chapter in an edited book.** Mettam, G.R. and Adams, L.B. (1999): How to prepare an electronic version of your article, in Jones, B.S and Smith, R.Z. (eds), Introduction to the Electronic Age. New York: E-Publishing, 281–304.

For Web references, as a minimum, the full URL should be given and the date when the reference was last accessed. Any further information, if known (DOI, author names, dates etc.), should also be given. Web sources should be included in the reference list alphabetically according to the author's surname or organisation's name.

#### **Publication ethics**

*Studies in Agricultural Economics* aims to comply with the standards outlined in the COPE Codes of Conduct for Journal Editors and Publishers. These can be accessed at www.publicationethics.org/resources/code-conduct.

#### After acceptance

The corresponding author will be provided, at no cost, with a PDF file of the article via e-mail. The PDF file includes a cover sheet with the journal cover image and a disclaimer outlining the terms and conditions of use. The copyright of the article as published will be retained by the Journal. This does not affect ownership of copyright in the content of the article. *Studies in Agricultural Economics* has no page charges or submission fees.

Complete full-text articles may be published on the AKI website in advance of their publication in a printed issue. These do not yet have volume, issue or page numbers, so cannot be cited in the traditional way. They are therefore given a Digital Object Identifier (DOI), which allows the article to be cited before it appears in printed form.

Studies in Agricultural Economics is accessible online at www.aki.gov.hu/studies and at http://ageconsearch.umn.edu/ handle/44317. It is listed in EconLit, in the Directory of Open Access Journals (www.doaj.org), as a Commendable Journal in the Cabell's Directory of Publishing Opportunities in Economics and Finance, and is included in the Citations in Economics database (http://ideas.repec.org/s/ags/stagec.html). Papers are abstracted in the CABI Agricultural Economics Database (www.cabi.org) and indexed by Google Scholar.